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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Committee of the Council for Budget and Finance shall
come to order. This is our meeting of April 12, 2016. We are reviewing the Mayor's
Proposed Fiscal Year 2016 [sic] Budget as he is recommending the Budget to the
Council. Present today are Committee Members, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning, Chair. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning. Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Chair excuses Mr. Carroll, Ms. Baisa, and Mr. White. As always,
Members, we shall take public testimony on the one item we have agendized and that
is the Proposed Fiscal Year 2016 [sic] Budget. So let us state the rules. By this
Committee's rules, you have three minutes and three minutes only to testify. You do
not have a minute to conclude. State your name, if you represent an organization,
state that organization's name, share your comments with the Committee. You will
address the Chair in your comments. We shall assist you with time. Green light
means please speak; yellow light means you have 30 seconds to conclude; and red
means stop, just like at the intersection, you will stop. If Members have questions for
clarification after your testimony please be prepared to respond if you so desire. Okay.
With that, we'll start with Anne Rillero. Please adjust the microphone so it's
convenient for you.
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. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
MS. RILLERO: Alright, thank you. Aloha, Chairperson Riki Hokama and Members of the
Maui County Budget and Finance Committee. My name is Anne Rillero and I'm a Kula
resident. My husband and I have lived on Maui for 15 years. I'm here to testify on
behalf on Maui Bicycling League for funding of the West Maui Greenway in the 2017
Budget. The West Maui Greenway would be a 5.5 mile paved freestanding path, which
will allow bicycles and pedestrians to travel safely between Olowalu and Lahaina, away
from cars and traffic. We all know how Honoapiilani Highway is subject to traffic jams
due to just too many cars. The freestanding path would make bicycle commuting
between Lahaina and Kahului safer and therefore more appealing to more people and
would help to mitigate the traffic problem. In addition, the West Maui Greenway
would be a place for people of all ages to walk, run, and bike. Will be a place where
parents can safely walk with babies and strollers and where young kids, elementary
school kids, can ride their bicycles safely. This greenway will support fitness and
health for our community and be a fun recreational option for visitors and residents.
Maui Bicycling League recently held a design charrette workshop with State and
County leaders, including members of the Mayor's Office, the County Public Works
staff, landowners and bicyclists. The workshop was held with the support of a grant
from National Parks which the Maui Bicycling League had applied for and obtained.
The people from Maui Bicycling League who are working on this project are extremely
focused and hard working. I would say tireless, but that's not a good thing for
bicyclists. They have demonstrated their drive and capability to make this project
happen, to find funding and support to bring together all of the stakeholders to bring
about this idea for our island community. I ask you, please to support the
$1.5 million in the Mayor's Budget for the West Maui Greenway. Thank you for your
time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Members, any questions on her testimony
for clarification purposes? Having none, Ms. Rillero, thank you for your testimony.
MS. RILLERO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll ask Lynn Araki-Regan to come forward and following her will be Kim
Round.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Good morning, Councilmembers. My name is Lynn Araki-Regan and
I'm a strong supporter of Maui Bicycling League. I'm here to testify in support of West
Maui Greenway. You must be wondering why a Wailuku resident is testifying for a
greenway in Lahaina. I'm passionate because I know, from personal experience, that
residents such as myself, visitors and the local economy would strongly benefit from
designating multi-use trails for walking and cycling in our communities throughout
Maui. Often this type of recreation has health benefits to trail users, but would also
help increase property values and enhance the safety of those riding a bicycle and
walking. Unlike other communities that require new infrastructure to be developed
and constructed, West Maui, because of the many cane haul roads, already has the
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infrastructure in place to quickly become a bicycle- and pedestrian-friendly
community. The County of Maui, I believe, is moving in the right direction with its
planning and new development to have our communities walkable and bicyclefriendly. Similar to the trail that my husband, son and I use in Spreckelsville, the
West Maui trail will provide a venue for walkers and bicycle enthusiasts to be in,
outdoors, get fresh air, and not worry about cars and other vehicular traffic. In
conclusion, I support strongly the West Maui Greenway project and hope you will too.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the lady, Members? Okay. Thank you very
much for your testimony this morning. Kim Round? And following Kim will be Carl
Powell.
MS. ROUND: Aloha, everyone. Good morning. My name is Kim Round. I live in Kula. I am
a landscape architect and over my career, I've worked on a number of these
professionally, but today I'm here as a member of the Maui Bicycling League and also
I'm the co-chair for the Safety and Education Committee. I was involved with the
design workshop we had at the end of the February for the West Maui Greenway. And
the five and a half mile section that we were looking at, specifically at that design
charrette, was very exciting. And I would have to say that it's an incredible
opportunity that I was so excited about. We had everybody from the public, from the
County, the State, and from the city of Lahaina and so it was an incredible,
collaborative effort. My reasons for being here is because I think this multiple-use
path that we're looking at is important for exercise, exercise and health for everybody
of all ages, for children to have a safe place to learn to ride their bicycles. For senior
citizens to have a safe place to walk and keep their health as they grow older. For
people with baby strollers, for people on bicycles. So even though I'm a member of the
Maui Bicycling League, I'm looking at it beyond bicycles. It's also important for
transportation. It's a important connection for a future multi-modal hub in
connections to Lahaina when we look at the future extension of the Lahaina Bypass
and having a park and ride or bus connections or places where people, as they're
coming into Lahaina can actually park their car and ride their bike on this safe path
into the city of Lahaina and not have to bring their cars in find places to park. So
that's a really important part, is the transportation part. The County engineering staff
here in Maui is excellent, excellent. I would have to say that professionally, you've got
great people that can do a lot with the budget that you're giving them and so, I think
that that is also a really big bang for our buck as taxpayers. And then incorporating
the future Lahaina Bypass, we had a lot of discussions about that because we know
that the vehicular traffic, when there's an accident there, is very, very detrimental. So
we were looking at emergency access using the path down the road and also not
interfering with future plans for the transportation system and the roadways. So, you
know, we're looking at the big picture for that emergency access too, and not looking
at not having the vehicles being left out and just looking at it as far as bicycles and
pedestrians go. So it was a big picture thing, so thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Members, any questions for the lady on
her testimony? Having none. Thank you for being here.
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MS. ROUND: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Carl Powell, please? Following him will be Alec Stewart.
MR. POWELL: Good morning, Mr. Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Carl Powell and
I'm a very new Maui resident and even newer to the idea of riding bikes in the first
place. I have been in the health and wellness business for about 36 years. I started
when I was 3. That was a joke. We'll get to that later on. But I'm a person who has
not ridden a bicycle since I was in the 5th grade and two weeks ago I got on the bicycle
here and I took a ride and I learned a whole lot of things about pulling that confidence
at almost 60 years old and I think that the bridge for health and wellness here; there
are a lot of people here, not to be rude, who could use the exercise. And I think that it
would be an awesome way to get people in in a safe environment, make them feel safe,
secure, and confident. So that's all I have to say to you. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any questions for the gentleman? Having none, thank you
again for being here this morning. Alec Stewart, please. Following him will be
Kenneth Loewy? L-O-E-W-Y. Okay. When you're ready, Alec.
MR. STEWART: I'm Alec Stewart. I live in Paia. I'm a member of the Maui Bicycling League.
I'd like to speak in support first of the West Maui Greenway. I live on the North Shore
but I often go to the West Side to long board surf or just hang out at the beach. I go
there a lot when I have friends or family visit from the mainland. It's really nice to
take them there. And I could imagine taking visitors there to go for a bike ride, get
dinner at Leoda's. I think it could be a really nice thing to have, selfishly. And then
also, from an economic standpoint, I think it's really important that we don't
underestimate the economic impact something like this has. It creates opportunities
for bike rentals businesses, bike tours, and then for the small number of businesses
in Olowalu, it's gonna be bringing a lot more people to them. So there's a lot of
different ways the impact can be felt. And then more broadly, and I think this is the
important point, is that it's giving visitors a really unique experience. Like the thing
lets our hotels charge more than other places and it brings people here instead of
another island or another destination is when people come here and they have an
experience that they can't have in other places. An experience that they'll go home to
wherever they're from and talk about and I think being able to go for a ride on a
separated path and, you know, end up at the beach somewhere in West Maui and see
the beautiful sunset, that's something that I can just imagine people on the mainland
telling their friends about. So I think the power to provide unique experience, a
unique experience for visitors can have a knock on economic impact. The other thing
I'd like to talk about is the North Short Greenway. I understand that there's money
budgeted to complete it this year. I just want to say to you guys, thank you very much
for making that happen. It's really great that after all this time it's getting done. And I
understand there's some matching funds from the State that makes it really important
for it to get done. So please keep an eye on it and make sure that everything goes as
planned and we do get that done. Longer, for this kind of a longer term issue, but I
think it'd be good to start now, be really great if you guys could give Public Works a
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little bit of money to look at how to make it safer to cycle past the end of the North
Shore Greenway, so from Paia to Hookipa. Hookipa's an amazing recreational
resource that hundreds of people use every day and right it's like an island cut off. If
you're too young or too poor to have a car, it's really hard to get there. And there's
really just a mile between Mama's and the beach that needs to be made safer 'cause
it's not safe to cycle on right now. Thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for the gentleman on his testimony, Members? Having
none, thank you very much. Kenneth Loewy? Followed by Phil Kasper.
MR. LOEWY: Aloha. I apologize if my English is not the best one. My name is Kenneth
Loewy. I live now in Haiku. I am a repeater visitor of Maui. I like to be here to come
here again. Maui has a beautiful and unique landscape and weather and very friendly
citizens. I support the West Maui Greenway because this project summarize what I
have experienced has done, has been done by the most successful cities all around the
and Germany in Berlin and
world. I live more than 10 years in Vietnam and in
in also in under-developing countries like in Bogota, Barranquilla, Medellin in
Colombia. And also here in the United States. And II. . .(inaudible). . . these cities that
started to change the mind how the people move and live in a city. It was a very
important issue. If you look at the most successful cities, they have expand their
bicycle ways because bicycling is the most or the fastest media or transport media for
shortest ways until five kilometers. Now with the electric bikes that are growing most
than car sales in Germany, this expand to more than ten kilometers. I support the
West Maui Greenway because this project summarize this trend, this world trend.
And I think this will improve a lot the life quality of Maui and I think that if Maui can
build step-by-step a way that goes all around the island, this will be an incredible
attraction for tourists and also it will improve the mobilization patterns of the citizens
and will also improve the life quality, the health, not only physical but also emotional
from the citizens of this nice island. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions, Members? Okay. Having
none, Phil Kasper, please. And following Phil will be Mike Moran.
MR. KASPER: Good morning, everyone, Council Chair and Members of the Council. My
name is Phillip Kasper. I'm with Boss Frog's Dive and Surf. We have been in the
visitor industry in the Islands for over 25 years and I'd just like to speak to the
economic benefits of bringing in a nice bike path greenway to the West Maui area.
There are, as you know, bicycling is very popular and growing everyday all across the
world and the mainland and I know from speaking to visitors that many of the people
that come to West Maui would love to ride bikes. But as you might or might not be
aware of the only bike lanes are designated for use of bicyclists in West Maui are on
the highway and I would say that the majority of people that ride bicycles are afraid to
ride on the highway. They're just not comfortable with it. It's noisy and there is an
element of danger there. So the economic benefits to the visitor industry should not
be underestimated. A lot of people that come here would love to have, riding a bicycle.
Especially in an area that is beautiful as this bike lane that's proposed will be; will
want to use that bikeway. And they will enjoy it and they will bring it home to them
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and it's just another experience that they will have in the islands that will make it
something that they'll want to come back and do again and tell their friends about it.
So there will be a great economic benefit to bringing in the bikeway in and above all
the benefits that it brings to the community so I just wanted to bring that to your
attention and I thank you very much for your time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony. Any questions for the gentleman? Having
none, thank you very much. Mike Moran, please? And following Mike will be Donna
Clayton.
MR. MORAN: Welcome back, Chair and Commissioners. Mike Moran for the Kihei
Community Association. A visual reminder that KCA has been asking for a walkable,
bikeable community. This island as a community since the '80s. So we are in, even
though we are in different region, we are in full support of this well-supported issue
this morning. I would talk more on it, but we have several items in our area so I have
to zip over to that. Going first for CBS-1926, our long term favorite, the North-South
Collector Road. We offer strong support for the expenditure of $800,000 for design
work extending from the Lokelani School, where the one-block extension of the
existing Liloa Greenway is under construction now, making this a continuous
complete street; all the way south to Auhana, a distance of about one and a half miles.
This expenditure for 2017, which set up Federal funding of 8.67 million over the next
five years for construction. Kihei and all of South Maui is in dire need of traffic relief
going north and south, cars and bicycles. While completing this 1.5-mile segment is a
far cry from a third corridor across Kihei, with the continued explosion of residential
and commercial projects, this would allow some residents to move locally, again by car
and bicycle, while remaining off the Piilani Highway and South Kihei Road, extending
from Waipuilani to Auhana, a distance of about two miles. Moving on to CBS-2764
Pavement Rehab, yes all areas of the County have continuous need, but we sure do
have for our residents and visitors as well, so we ask for your support of this
expenditure. CBS-2766, Piikea Resurfacing - with the Krause Company's long awaited
downtown Kihei project construction underway along both sides of this roadway, we
are unclear if this is the year, is prudent for resurfacing of Piikea. CBS-1065 South
Kihei Road, Phase IV Improvements - we hardly support. All these items are for this
current year. One we just ask you to examine, CBS-1164 the Maui Meadows. This is
for the County sewage system. We certainly believe that Maui Meadows should be
connected to the County sewer system. We look at it as maybe planning with not
much foresight when it was built and considered rural and it just has cesspools and
septic tanks. So we're not sure what this 1.5 million would do, but let's not waste it
on other things that we may need. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Moran. Any questions for the gentleman?
MR. MORAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Having none, thank you for being here, Mike. Donna Clayton, please?
Following Ms. Clayton will be Lee Chamberlain. Yeah, just start when you're ready.
Oh and why don't you adjust the microphone so it's easier for you.
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MS. CLAYTON: Aloha. Okay. Thank you. Aloha, Chair Hokama and the Committee
Members. I'm Donna Clayton with Na Ala Hele and that's the State trail system and
I'm also part of the West Maui Greenway Alliance. And I represent walkers. I'm a
hiker and a walker. I'm not a bike rider. This greenway is for us, too and I just think
it's important to keep in mind that there are a lot of people that move all over this
island. I go up and walk Thompson Road in Kula from Pukalani. I go to Kapalua and
walk the coastal trail. People that live here move, not move but travel to other areas to
walk these beautiful sites and it would be used by everybody. I want to address the
issue of the public-private partnership aspect of this, of our thinking. This is the way
forward. We know government cannot provide everything for us and from the
beginning, we've been thinking public-private partnership on this project. We have a
landowner group right now that's working with us and they will support us for Phase I
section. We're working with other landowners to keep this moving forward across the
island. We've been doing grant-writing. Our National Park Service grant was accepted
and they have been fantastic in helping us, not only with the workshop, but with
helping us write other grants because I'm the grant writer and I've never done it
before. But I'm learning, they're helping, and we have four other grants in that we are
very hopeful about that we just need to do a lot more work in that area. We intend to
do it and work hard on that. After the workshop, we also decided to come out with a
marketing fundraising group as a sub-group of our organization with the West Maui
Greenway and have really talented people in marketing help us with this so we can
really do our part. So I wanted you to know that we are going to do that. We also
have a lot of talented people in our group who are just giving their time and helping
us. So we're a team with the County of Maui and we really, really want to work with
you. The time is now. We have everybody on board and I really strongly urge you to
support the 1.5 million in the Mayor's Budget. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you for presenting a pedestrian perspective for us so
that was appreciated. Any questions for the lady, Members? Thank you again for
your testimony.
MS. CLAYTON: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Lee Chamberlain, please? And following Mr. Chamberlain we have Saman
Dias.
MR. CHAMBERLAIN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. CHAMBERLAIN: Good morning, Councilmembers. It's good to see you all again. And I
wanted to just say that I'm very, very pleased and thank everybody that showed up
today for this event that we tried to organize a couple of days ago. You've received
testimony today about the fact that there's obviously economic benefits to the
greenway that we're talking about, the West Maui Greenway. And it's also tourist
benefits and there's health benefits, there's all these different benefits associated with
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it. In addition to that, the economics relative to it, in regards to the construction, can
be supplemented by other processes other than depending upon the County
themselves. That is unique. The private landowners that are supporting it have
basically endow themselves to me that by the fact that they said that they would go
ahead and spend their own money to support this issue. I don't know what other
projects you have on the boards exactly that would be comparable to this, but I think
this should really be a high level based upon the uniqueness, the return on
investment, and the fact that it is shared by the community as far as the cost. That is
incredibly important. I started a petition on Friday night. This morning, we had over
300 signatures. That says a lot to the fact that we might just have a few numbers of
orange shirts here right now, but the fact that all these other people that couldn't be
here because of the fact that their location or because of the fact that they have to
work or whatever they couldn't be here but they still are supportive of it and they've
signed their name for it and they made commentary to the fact that they support it.
That is important and so I really, really, really would...I beg you to go ahead and
consider the fact that the $1.5 million should remain in the budget and should go
forward towards the implementation of the West Maui Greenway. In addition to the
people that we have here and the people that have testified, we also have
endorsements from Senator Brian Schatz, Lieutenant Governor Shan Tsutsui, Senator
Roz Baker, State Representative Angus McKelvey, Mayor Alan Arakawa, the Maui
Hotel and Lodging, and Rotary Clubs of Lahaina. I thank you very much and we hope
to see you again.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chamberlain, for your testimony. Any questions for the
gentleman? Having none, thank you again. Saman Dias, please? And following her
will be Anil Mehta.
MS. DIAS: Aloha, Chair and Councilmembers. Thank you for your time. And I'm Saman
Dias, Chair of Maui Bicycling League, as well as a West Maui resident. And I'm here
today to echo the support for the West Maui Greenway for the project for 1.5 million
that's allocated to this project. And you all have heard so many great reasons from
the testifiers today why this project is so crucial and important for West Maui. Lee
Chamberlain articulated really well the number of supporters. We have over 300
supporters who have signed the petition. We did a survey for the charrette workshop.
Had over 85 people and no one, no one had a one single negative to talk about West
Maui Greenway. We within 24 hours, 300 supporters, West Maui Greenway Facebook
page is over 100. Maui Bicycling League Facebook page is over 500. We are
overwhelmed by the support in saying what a great thing this would be for our
community. One really... a good point that Mr. Chamberlain brought it up which I'd
like to echo is that, as well as Donna, that this is a private and County community
partnership. This is a model for Maui. I don't know how many projects that you folks
can point out that there has been a support from not only...we are not just asking
money from the County, we are bringing our expertise, our tireless time into it and
putting sweat and blood into it as well as all the grants that we are working to it. So
this is a partnership. We want to support and receiving this $1.5 million, we will be
able to get other grants, such as from Federal grants and so we really, we really ask
you to consider because this could be a model that we can show it to the community.
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Don't come to the County and ask oh, come and do this for us, come and do this for
us. Well, come up with a plan, come up with a idea, come up with how you're going to
do that and then come up with resources and support and I think this can be a model
example for our Maui County. So I thank you for your time and I sure hope you all
will support us. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Dias. Any questions for the lady, Members? Having none,
thank you again for being here. Anil Mehta? Okay. He's coming forward, and
following the gentleman would be Jerome Kellner.
MR. MEHTA: Councilmembers. Fellow citizens. Aloha. My name is Anil Mehta and I'm a
returning resident of Maui. I was gone for seven months. Today I want to talk about a
little bit of a different topic than what my fellow residents have talked about earlier,
which I really support. I want to talk about economic activity and I... a little about me,
I was a teacher at UH Maui College in the Engineering Department for three years and
now I have a company of my own. And I decided to move here while I have partners in
Chicago. One thing I did see as a faculty at the college is that we have very bright
students in Maui but if they want to do something different than just work for a
company, they leave the island. They go somewhere else. It's not because there aren't
resources, there's lot of resources here. There's Maui Tech Park. But there isn't a
bridge to go from academic life to be an entrepreneur to be a professional, such as
innovation lab. Now you might think what is an innovation lab? Now I come from
Chicago and East Coast, innovation lab could just be a space where people meet,
support each other, they have fellow entrepreneurs, just a white wall and markers.
They can draw and brainstorm, 24/7. I think if the counties invests in that, we can
keep more of our keiki here, nurture them and have them start economic activity here.
And I come from a technology perspective so I'm talking about technology, but it could
also be other areas. For instance, the ideas that they talked about - walkway,
pathway and tourism around that; that will be, possibly, some local folks starting
some businesses. So I don't know if this has been discussed before, but I do want to
start a thought here in the County that this is something we can do. It's not expensive
actually and it's just a support space, if you want to think of it that way, for our bright
students and even non-students who want to start something local who don't have
that experience to have a support community and start it locally. So that's what I
would urge the Council to think about.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your testimony and your recommendations.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Mr. Mehta, for being here.
MR. MEHTA: Thank you.

-10-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 12, 2016

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you're talking about having a place where people can gather
to do innovation kind of things. Is that correct?
MR. MEHTA: Yes. And mentorship to do so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Have you looked at the Maui Makers group? 'Cause
that's kind of what they're doing.
MR. MEHTA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But you had kind of expanded so some of the things you're
talking about we're already helping with the Maui Economic Development Board.
MR. MEHTA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And then there's this other Maui Makers group, so you're
talking something different from those? Or some of the things that they're doing as
well?
MR. MEHTA: A little bit of an extension. I'm actually a member of Maui Makers and Laura
is a very good friend of mine and her and I have bounced ideas and I'm actually now,
after jumping almost all coffee shops and getting a free coffee mug from Wailuku
Coffee Shop, finally became a member of the COHANA at Tech Park. Right? But the
piece that's missing is the bridge. To go from being a student with fresh
ideas...innovation starts with fresh minds and young folks have a lot of new ideas. We
just don't have a bridge for them to go from being a student to being an entrepreneur.
We don't have that transition.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So your thought that bridge would be a space -MR. MEHTA: A space.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --so people can put ideas up on the wall and then run with it.
MR. MEHTA: A community which will start with a space. So if I want to meet fellow
entrepreneurs who are maybe in the same boat struggling or maybe have first round of
funding, I don't find them. So this is my own personal fight. But if I have a
community I can lean on, and there is existing models that we can look at; there's
innovation labs in Harvard. As a matter of fact when I was flying in I had a layover at
San Francisco Airport and was an overnight 12-hour layover so I wanted to know what
do I do with my time? And I found an innovation lab at the San Francisco Airport. I
decided to stay there an extra night and work and I actually ended up meeting the
Economic Development Officer of Singapore there. So great things happen when you
have a space that people can focus on and bring their thoughts and ideas and there's
support for their fellow entrepreneurs.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, and if you could send some stuff in writing
to the Committee or, you know, to some of us of examples of what you're thinking of, I
would appreciate it. Thank you.
MR. MEHTA: I will do so. I am working with David Raatz so I'll give it to him and he'll
forward it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Victorino? Hold on one second, Mr. Mehta.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Mehta? Real quickly I think you answered my question
but I'm gonna make sure. You have approached MEDB as far as your program and
mentoring within their system. Have you done that at this point? 'Cause you
mentioned something about the tech park.
MR. MEHTA: I have approached them about a space for me to work in.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MEHTA: I wanted to see what they offered and they offered COHANA, which is great.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right, right, right, I got that.
MR. MEHTA: But I haven't talked to them about an innovation lab yet.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. Yeah, 'cause that's something that they're
really, cause I'm a board member and they're moving in that direction. So I think you
would fit very well so please if you can contact me or like Mr. Couch said, if you could
send us something that we can then move on to others and help you.
MR. MEHTA: Well, thank you. Thank you for the support.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. MEHTA: I didn't expect any question, but this is great. Thank you -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MEHTA: --Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for being here. Jerome Kellner, please?
MR. KELLNER: Hi, I'm Jerome Kellner. Chair, Councilmembers, thank you for being here.
Thank you for your hard work. It's not an easy job, I know. Staff, too. I'm here to
urge you to support the West Maui Greenway for all the reasons you've heard and I
think the one you haven't heard, the most important one of all, I want to see you out
there, on your bike, your horse, walking, running, whatever you like to do and it's for
everyone, including you all and us all. And if you do, I promise you, you can feel as
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ferociously fantastic as we bikers and exercisers do. We all sit too darn much,
especially our government officials. Thank you for your time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your presence. Well go to our District Office and ask
anyone in Hana. Ms. Lono, anyone wishing to provide testimony? Hana office, anyone
wishing to provide testimony please? Molokai Office? Ella? Ms. Alcon, anyone
wishing to provide testimony?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon and there is no one here waiting to
testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Lono? Is anyone in Hana District? Okay. We
must have some difficulties with our communications. Is there anyone else in this
Chamber that would like to give testimony?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, did you mention Lanai?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're not doing Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, not doing Lanai?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I didn't hear that. Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. With no further requests, Members, with no objections, we shall
close today's testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so ordered.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .

ITEM 1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2017 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY
OF MAUI (CC 16-29)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let's get ready to review the Department of Police please. And
thank you everyone who made the effort to come testify this morning. We appreciate
your presence. Mr. Baz, if you would please give us some opening comments
regarding Department of Police.
MR. BAZ: Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members. Today we are going to be discussing the
Police Department's operations. We have the Chief of Police, Tivoli Faaumu, here as
well as his staff in the audience and Greg Takahashi here, our Business
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Administrator. We're starting today...on page 539 is the Police Department Summary
so I'll turn it over to our Police Chief, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Chief, if you would give us your opening
comments please?
DEPARTMENT OF POLICE
MR. FAAUMU: Yes. Good morning, Mr. Chair, Councilmembers. Chief Tivoli Faaumu from
the Maui Police Department will present to you the Maui Police Department
Fiscal Year 2017 Annual Budget as mentioned by Mr. Baz. I know you have a tough
task, you know, is you want to make sure that all the services provided by the County
is funded. As a Chief, I took that into consideration as I prepared our annual budget.
And, Mr. Chair, Councilmembers, the Maui Police Department is requesting
$60.1 million for our annual fiscal year. An overall increase of 9.3 percent from
Fiscal Year 2016 and is due to collective bargaining agreement expansion positions
and equipment replacement costs. We are asking for expansion positions in our
Uniform Services and Technical and Support Services Bureau to meet the service we
provide to our community and our employees while continuing focusing on filling our
existing vacancies. As of today, we have 17 police officers vacancies and 20 civilian
position vacancies. We are reorganizing our Technical and Support Services Bureau,
adding three expansion positions; a Police Major to run the daily operation, Facility
Manager to be in charge of maintaining our facilities and Capital Improvement
Projects, an Emergency Service Coordinator to be in charge of our 911 dispatch
operation. We are asking for a Police Sergeant for our Hana District, similar to Lanai
District to maintain the continuity of supervision for our officers. We are also asking
for an Office Operation Assistant II for our Wailuku District. Mr. Chair, as you know
the challenge that law enforcement community are facing today. The trust that we
need to gain from the community is at risk at this point. So what we are looking at is
reorganizing our Department, looking for leadership position to make sure that we
build our Department and head in the right direction to meet the need of our
community. As you know, our community has grown. According to the U.S. Census
Bureau, Maui County population is estimated at 163,000 in 2014. According to our
Visitor's Bureau, our visitors' arrival averaged 2 million in 2014. The Hawaii Tourism
Authority estimates that on any given day there are over 61 [sic] tourists visiting Maui
County. The 2015 resident population for Maui County was estimated at over
164,000. That gives us a de facto population, according to the U.S. Census Bureau, of
225,000. As of mid-2015, as you know, Kahului Airport had reached a point where
domestic and international has increased significantly; approximately 19 percent for
domestic and 11 percent for international. That leads the whole State. We lead the
whole State as far as folks arriving in our County. In 2014, the national average for
county agencies was 2.6 officers for every 1,000 inhabitants. With our population, we
are well below the national average. Based on our present authorized position of 384
officers, our ratio, using the de facto population, is about 1.7; and using the resident
population is about 2.3. So you can see we are well below that. Based on the national
average presented by the FBI in 2014, we need to increase our authorized position to
428 officers to meet the resident population or 587 to meet the de facto population.
-14-
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Mr. Chair, Councilmembers, I'm not here to ask for those many officers. What I'm
here for is to provide to you the platform that we use as a Department to build our
Department and moving in the right direction; looking for leadership, key position that
will help us move in that direction to meet the need of our community. Currently we
have the 82nd recruit class who are on their second phase of their field training and
expected to complete their training during the summer, where you're gonna see new
officers out on the field. We have our 83rd recruit class who are scheduled to graduate
in July. And we are looking at our 84th recruit class who are scheduled to start in
June of this year. We are continuing our recruitment for our emergency service
dispatchers. We have current dispatchers in different phases of their training and
have conditional offer of employment for new applicants. We are continuing our
recruitments to fill other civilian positions in our Department and have conditional
offer of employment for new applicants. Based on collective bargaining increase, we
are asking for a 7 percent increase in our salaries and wages. Based on the Budget
Director analysis an inflational adjustment of 5.7 increase to our operating
expenditures. Our equipment purchase has increased by 9.3 percent due to vehicle
replacement, ballistic vests, and Taser replacement. As you know, these replacement
are based on our rotational policy. We have three Capital Improvement Programs - the
Molokai Police Station as we are working on it, the rehabilitation of our Countywide
facilities throughout our County, and of course, our public safety radio system
replacement. Mr. Chair, as far as our public safety radio system, my staff is focusing
on addressing some of the multiple projects in different level of that project. And once
we caught up to where we should be, we will continue our project and request for
funding. In conclusion, it has been a pleasure to present to you the Maui Police
Department 2017 Annual Budget. And at this time, I welcome any questions that you
may have. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Chief, for your opening comments. Mr. Takahashi,
do you have anything you'd like to share with us at this time?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Mr. Victorino, any questions regarding the
Chief's opening comments before we get into the more specific review?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: A, B, and C Accounts... okay. Thank you. No. Chief, thank
you very much for that in-depth overview of your Department. I'm very curious as far
as the updates with the Tasers as well as vests and other safety equipment and I've
been a long-time supporter of making sure that our police officers walk out with the
best equipment available to not only protect their lives and well-being and for their
families purposes, but also the citizens of Maui County. When you send somebody
out with inferior material, inferior equipment, you're asking for a disaster. So I look
forward to that and other areas, the vehicles and all that because I think it's
something that I hone in every year on and I will continue to look at that to make sure
that you guys are taken care of. Thank you, Chief.
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Councilmember.
-15-
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: None at this point, Chair, regarding the opening statements.
My interest is on the expansion positions on the Technical Support and the Uniform
Patrol Services. And kind of interested on the, what's been publicized lately about the
body cameras, to see what the status is on that. But, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, I don't have any follow-ups on the Chiefs opening
statement. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch? No. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Not at this time. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Then before we move into the administrative component of the
Department regarding the review, let me just give you some quick comments as we
approach the continuation of the review of the departments and as we move into CIP
and then rates and fees and associated appendixes for the Budget. At this time, your
Chair feels...I wish I was a little more optimistic, but being more realistic, I'm
anticipating good results from Mr. Victorino, Mr. White, and Ms. Baisa's efforts at the
capitol. But it's a big challenge with Senate leadership, in particular at this time
regarding potential revenue impacts to this County. So, Members, I want you to really
think hard on your questions because at this point, I'm going to look at a $42 million
chop. Okay? From the Mayor's proposal. I'm looking at cutting 42 million right now.
So, let's sharpen our pencils, ask the questions we need to get responses to make the
best informed decisions possible for all departments. But the milk's not flowing as we
had anticipated. And I didn't expect additional collective bargaining issues to be a
major challenge this year for us either, so your Chair is gonna look at ways of bringing
it more into compliance and therefore, I'm already giving you notice that more than
likely, we are going to reduce. There will not be that gravy from TAT. I am going to,
however, be optimistic, Mr. Victorino can return and give us some news of at least
maybe a little more than what we currently have. May not be as good as the task force
that Mr. Baz worked on, but that is not in our control. That is not in the
Administration's control. That is now in control of what's happening with 76
individuals at the State capitol. Okay. So saying that...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just to add to your comments, I think fiscal prudence is
very important at this point. My mother always said if you don't have it, don't spend
it. So we don't have it at this point, so let's not be spending anything we don't have. If
we're fortunate and work hard and get it, then fine, we can always add back in. So I
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agree with you, Mr. Chair. And so everyone is on notice, including the general public,
that we have to be austere in what we do from this point forward. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. And so with that, Chief, let us move on to your
Administration's budget.
MR. BAZ: So Administration program, Mr. Chair, starts on Page 544 and we can get into if
you wanna talk about the Goals and Objective are on 545 or we can get into the actual
operational funding requests.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. First I'll ask the Chief if he has some specific points under
Administration that he'd like to share with the Committee at this time.
MR. FAAUMU: Not at this time, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, anything on the administrative program is open for
So I'll ask
questioning, including Goals and Objectives, their performances.
Mr. Couch. Any questions at this time? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes, I do. Thank you, Chair. Thank you for being here,
Chief. In the Goals and Measures for your key activity program, Page 545, your Goal
1: to enhance personnel development, to develop and sustain sufficient and effective
workforce, percentage of internal investigations completed. In reference to that, I
would like to ask how many internal investigations have resulted in suspension or
termination?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief?
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Councilmember, at this point, I don't have the exact
number for you, but I can respond to your questions to present the numbers that we
have; at least get the total count. But at this time, we looking at least about 20 cases.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Okay. So you looking at your completed within 90
days or less at least. It's pretty much the same, 94, 95 percent and then 95 percent.
Also, for the Goal 1, sub 3: develop and sustain a sufficient and effective workforce
through diligent and selective hiring practices. You were at 92 percent authorized
positions filled in Fiscal '15. So how many authorized positions been filled to date and
then per your vacancy list, it seems you have approximately 78 vacancies; 2 of which
are awaiting hiring so approximately 86 percent filled authorized positions. Is the
problem still pay here in Hawaii versus our counterparts in the mainland and what is
the Department doing to boost recruitment?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, please?
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Councilmember. Mr. Chairman, what the Department are doing
for it...just to give you an idea right now we have, for police officers, we have an
authorized position of 384 --17-
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Three hundred eighty-four.
MR. FAAUMU: --we have 367 in the books and about 17, so it's about 96 percent. For our
civilian position, we have authorized position of 134 and we have 114 in the books, so
about 20, 85 percent. So the Department as far as where we are with our employees,
we at 93 percent. What are we doing about recruitment? We continue, we have a
continual recruitment for police officers, emergency service dispatchers, and our
public safety aide which are the folks that work at the station in our outside districts.
We believe we're moving in the right direction. From the briefing I got from Mr.
Takahashi, we are at the point, the 93 percent. I believe it's been a while, we at that
level. So our recruit class, our 84th recruit class, which will start in June of this year,
we are looking at at least ten officers to start off. But we have our 82nd recruit class,
we have 21 of them out on their FTO and they should be completed and then our 83rd
who is in the classroom and they're looking at graduating. I think we moving in the
right direction and we've continued recruitment and of course, word of mouth as we
see others that are interested in the professions.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So is the 78 vacancies, is that a true number?
MR. TAKAHASHI: You know, just for clarification on the vacancies, we have 17 net
vacancies. The way we calculate the net vacancies is we have 55 General Fund
vacancies and we have right now about 38 non-funded positions that we're using for
recruit school. Okay. So the net is 17 and this is how we've reported for a while.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, yeah. Just want to follow up on Ms. Crivello's
questioning. The amount of officers that are retiring versus the amount of recruits,
what is the percentage difference between the two? Are we retiring more officers than
we are recruiting, getting recruits coming in?
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you. We looking for the numbers now to present to you,
Councilmember.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Well, you...I mean if it takes... oh do you have that numbers?
MR. FAAUMU: But I know as far as new officers joining the Police Department compared to
the retirees, I believe we are ahead of the game. You know, we have more new officers
than retirees and that will help. As far as the exact numbers, I don't have that. He's
gonna look it and we can present that to you if you want.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: But you're able to fill the ranks as they're retiring? The
movement is sufficient -- 18 -
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MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --to replace the higher ranked officers?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you and again I know the only issue with retirees
and new officers is the years of experience, the knowledge. Unfortunately, you don't
gain that unless you spend years in the force, on the beat, walking the streets, you
know, understanding the communities at large. My question to you is in the area of
school-based policing, you know, and I think that's something that I feel very
important and I'm not sure if it's in this administrative portion or somewhere else.
But the question I have - do most of the high schools, the public high schools, have a
officer assigned to them for that program?
MR. FAAUMU: Not all the high school.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What percentage then, Chief? I mean I understand you
can't always get every...
MR. FAAUMU: Do you have that numbers? At this point, we have six SROs, School
Resources Officers, and they, when we assign them and deploy them, they do work
different schools so one...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Multiple schools, right?
MR. FAAUMU: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. So they not assigned just to one school.
They make work three or four schools and I know Baldwin, Iao, it's the same officers
running through that Wailuku District.
MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Okay. Okay. So alright no, and I appreciate it and I
think, Chair, that's one of the programs that I've seen some major success with our
student body, you know, having that resource officer in the schools, you know,
making sure that the young people understand the importance of not only the law but
respect in general and I think that's what I would like to say, the respect level in
general has seen a real increase in that area. So I want to thank you for that, that
Resource Officers are very pivotal and if more funding is needed, I'd be the first one to
say I go look for help, find some funding for that purpose. So, but I'm glad to hear. So
-19-
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do you have a percentage of how many schools overall or you just...you can get that to
us later. If that's okay, Mr. Chair? I'll just make that as a request.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's fine. We'll forward that request for you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Please? Yeah, that would then...that's it for now.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have that question down? Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Takahashi?
MR. TAKAHASHI: The question regarding the new hires, basically we hire about 40 new
hires a year, Police Officer I. Last year we had 14 retirements and that's about
average, about 10 to 14.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You said 40?
MR. TAKAHASHI. Fourteen, 10 to 14.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Fourteen -MR. TAKAHASHI: Yeah, per year.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --new hires.
MR. FAAUMU: No
MR. TAKAHASHI: For the new hires it's about 40.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Yeah. Per year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Fourteen was the retirements there, Mr. Takahashi?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Again Members, if you want, you can look at DPS'
March 31, 2016 report to us under PS-1, BF-1. They gave us their vacancy reports.
So...Ms. Cochran, did I ask you if you had any questions in Admin.?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, not yet. Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Chief, for
your opening comments. Very thorough and thank you. Just nothing striking or in
particular, but I think maybe for Mr. Baz in the sections in the Budget Details, Chair,
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it's throughout and it's just the expansion costs are it says based on historical
reference or what have you. So, I guess, Mr. Baz, are you just going back X amount of
years, averaging that out and then putting in that dollar amount as a historical
background figure?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair. Member Cochran, are you talking specifically about the Premium Pay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, no. These are under assorted. So, for example, let's just
go to Page 15-9 at the bottom and there's looks like Janitorial, Medical -MR. BAZ: So, Member Cochran...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Miscellaneous, Office -MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you. So these are actually presented to our office from the
departments themselves, as far as the operations, so the department analysts like
Mr. Takahashi here will go through and review their prior year expenditures and try to
present that accurately in the proposed budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So it's from in-house, basically, averaging things out.
MR. BAZ: The departments are proposing that to my office.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And then but you cross-reference, cross-check? To
see that things -MR. BAZ: Yeah, generally -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --are...
MR. BAZ: --we look at these and prior year expenditures and make sure that they're
presentation is fairly accurate.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay. Alright, just a generalized question, but
wanted to see how that worked. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch? Not in this area. Okay. Thank you.
Chief, following up on Ms. Crivello's initial questions to the Department regarding the
internal investigations; your Goal 1-2 - percent of internal investigations completed
within 90 days or less, I know you gave a number of approximately 20 in the year? I
believe of cases or investigations regarding internal. Was that the number I think,
Mr. Takahashi, or you gave, Chief, 20?
MR. FAAUMU: The number I provided, the 20, those are the investigation that was sustained
where we suspended the individual.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. How does your Goals comply with your own Department's standard
of conduct parameters, Chief? It's within the, your goals that you set within your
standard of conduct? Or is this a different measurement? I just ask that 'cause we're
not, you know, we're not sure, we're not clear, but you know, we would ask you as our
head of this Department if that is a measurement that you utilize also; your policy of
standard of conduct.
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, the goal that we set and as far as meeting that, that goal, how we go
about it is we use our training, you know, training and updating our policies to make
sure that we meet with the need of the community and what is going on. I'm not sure
if I'm following your question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The main reason, you know, we're curious, Chief, is that we understand
that through the standard of conduct, there's a differential pay component. So let's
say an officer does have an issue, it goes through internal review, your internal
division, and the officer is found to have violated procedures, standard of conduct,
departmental guidelines, does the County get the differential back after the officer is
found guilty of misconduct?
MR. TAKAHASHI: As far as the standard of conduct, the only adjustments that we make is if
the suspension is five days or more; at which time we do adjust the differential for that
person.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And if it's less than five days, Mr. Takahashi?
MR. TAKAHASHI: If it's less than five days, we don't adjust. It's by CBA contract. I mean
the question was asked was how many cases per year which result in suspension and
that's where we mentioned 20.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. TAKAHASHI: We have whole bunch of other incidents where the officer is either
reprimanded or is issued a written reprimand or oral reprimand.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And again, you know, Chief, from my experience with the Department
through various chiefs in how...and I guess this could part of Administration,
regarding premium pay, Council basically doesn't cut vacancies. And in the past, I
know various chiefs use the vacancy funding to help carry unanticipated needs for
premium pay. But as your ability to recruit is getting better, as far from what I hear
with the future recruitment classes, isn't there should be a correlation of reduction in
overtime? Since now, you're getting pretty good filling of all your positions?
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And to answer that will be a yes and a no. The yes
portion of it, we have enough personnel now on the field and be able to deploy and do
what need to be done as to accomplish our mission. The no part of it, most of our
work is, all the premium pay sometimes will involve critical incidents. Incidents we
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did not predict, like an officer-involved shooting, you know, we had the two incidents
of that nature in last year. And that takes a lot out of our manpower. You know, you
will call in...usually you're gonna see high-ranking individuals. You know, you're
gonna see an Assistant Chief will be there to be in charge of the incident command
and you're gonna see the Captain, the commander of the Internal Affairs and also the
commander of the Criminal Investigative Division, who is in charge of the
investigation. But you also gonna see the Captain or the commander of the Uniform
Services where the officers involved belong to. Having such an incidents, it really
takes a toll, you know, out of our overtime budget, but moving on, you know, we had
couple of incidents, you know, with protest that had been going on. Now looking at
those incidents, those incidents will require high-ranking individuals to make sure we
do the right thing and to make sure the investigation is complete and turn in in a
timely manner. So it will take up a lot of the overtime. But I think if you, you know, it
should you have enough people out there and overtime should be less, but sometimes
we have incidents that will require overtime.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We understand that, Chief. And we appreciate your comments. But I
gotta tell you, Chief, you know, between Technical Division and Uniform, you guys at
already, year-to-date, almost $9 million in overtime; over 1.1 million in budget. I
getting a hard time...I'm having a hard time with the numbers. And so, Mr. Baz, is
part of this historical judgment because of the ABC accounting requirements now?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, thank you. For the premium pay specifically, yes, that was taken into
account. The inability to transfer budgets between categories, you know, restricts
them from being able to shift cost basis, you know based on their needs. So in
presenting the budget we wanted sure that there was sufficient funding in case the
ABC categories get put back in place.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Baz, I appreciate your comments. Chief, you had other things
you'd like to add? We're always happy to have you, your thoughts.
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chair. I wanted to .add a couple things in the increase in the
premium to...
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know what, Chief, before you hit the premium, you know what you
can help us understand please? Is because we hear it being talked about it, you know
it better than we do, but help us understand better this modified work schedule.
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, the modified work schedule. The 5/9 schedule is something that we are
looking at and throughout the years we always look for ways for us to provide better
service. That's what we are looking for. So we had 3/12 schedule, then we go into
8-hour schedule and we learned that Honolulu Police Department are doing a 5/9
schedule so that will help. And not only to provide a better service, but also to help
the wellbeing of our officers, you know, just to give you an idea they work eight
hours...eight weeks on one shift and then they rotate to the next shift. And their days
off are rotated too and so there is no stability there. And so we were looking for ways
on how we can improve, find a balance in this area. So we came up with the 5/9
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schedule. You know in the 5/9 schedule we have officers will work eight hours,
officers will work nine hours, you know, there will be a five day work schedule and
then will be for a period of time, then they'll rotate into that next shift. Like anything
else, any schedule you come up with it will work if you have the ample manpower, but
if you don't have it then you might see an increase in the premium and the overtime.
But the 5/9 schedule, it was something that we, through the studies we did and based
on the feedback we got from the Honolulu Police Department, it should help us so we
are trying that new schedule.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you implemented it already, Chief?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How long are you in this new modified program, Chief?
MR. FAAUMU: I know it's...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Like what? Three months? Since July 1st? So when did you start this
modified schedule?
MR. FAAUMU: We implemented the 5/9 schedule on March 2015 and it's only for our three
big districts; the district of Wailuku, Lahaina, and Kihei. The other small districts we,
they continue with the 4/8 schedule...the 5/8, I'm sorry, schedule.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. And the three big districts that you've implemented this
modified schedule, is this the areas of driving the overtime right now?
MR. FAAUMU: One of the district is, which is our Wailuku District, and, you know, if you
look at the schedule, sometimes it's not necessary the schedule and it was one thing I
wanted to touch up on, Mr. Chair. Besides critical incidents that happen, we also
have the volume of calls that we have. And there are certain cases that require police
officers to complete their report. For an example, if you arrest somebody that report
must be complete and depending on the time of the day, you know, if the arrest
happened toward the end of the shift, so that will involve overtime. Which means the
officer's supervisor and the officer will stay back and make sure that the report is
complete, turned in and forward to the Prosecutor's Office. So you will see overtime
there. The Wailuku District is our biggest district. It covers Central Maui and
Upcountry and as you all know, the population in Central Maui we over 50,000 so it
does take a lot and, you know, I think it's different things that happen that involve the
overtime and yes, we switched off with the 5/9 schedule but there are other reasons
for the increase.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, I mean, we're happy you're looking at ways of and bold
enough to try and implement different options to deal with your challenges, Chief. So,
you know, I would say thank you from our part.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: One thing I did want to check though, Chief, before I recognize
Mr. Victorino, we know it's a very stressful, very demanding job and it's an annual
challenge regarding your...what is the term of your, that, those people? Emergency
Services Dispatchers. You know on this report, we have 11 vacancies are shown. Is
there something that the Committee needs to know to assist you in getting you maybe
better staff? I mean is the challenge the shifts? Is the challenge...I mean we know it's
a demanding, stressful job taking all those calls and making the right person respond
to the right situation. Is there something that we need to know that we may not know,
Chief, that can assist you in getting this position squared away?
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Emergency Service Dispatchers is it's always
been a challenge and as I travel through our country, I met with directors from
communications center nationwide and it's always gonna be a challenge. And one of
the reasons...there are different reasons behind it. I think this body has helped us out
in the past, they did, they approved the increase of the, their pay scale, you know, for
the County of Maui, we are the only county where we handle all three disciplines; the
Police, Fire and medic. And which is, I believe, is a good thing. 'Cause at least we do
not forward these calls. It stays within. But some of the challenge that I hear from
them as I meet with them, of course, you know, we always look for ways to improve
the schedule. Maybe something they can help them with their private life, their family
time, you know, where they spend more time or find a balance there between the
family lives and the demand of the work. The other concern that they always mention
to me is the closure. For police officers when you get assigned a case, you will always
have a closure; whether you arrest the person or issue a citation or give them a
warning and reprimand. For dispatchers, they don't have that. They receive the call,
they forward it. You know, and sometimes throughout the shift, they will ask hey,
what happened to so and so, what happened to that case. They don't have that. You
know, it's something that, you know, we look at. The other area, too, is sometimes
they will pick up a call... and I was a commander there at one time, one of our
dispatchers pick up a call and it involved a family member. You know, and of course,
they will continue with the call until a supervisor relieve them and have somebody
else. So there are other things that affect them, you know, and it will, for the Police
Department, we'll continue looking for the right person for the right job and the
challenges they go through, my hat is off to them for what they doing and they are
doing a bang-up job I believe as far as responding. And just to give you an idea,
Mr. Chair, the non-emergency calls a month, they handle close to 30,000
non-emergency calls and as far as 911 calls, they handle little over 9,000 911 calls
and these are, at any given time, you have 5 people there with a supervisor so the
volume is there and I think maybe one thing that we can look at, maybe increase the
number of individuals working at any given time to at least address the need from the
community.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chief, for helping us better understand the challenges in
dispatch. Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Thank you, Chair. The few questions I had, Chief,
is... `cause I was gonna ask were the number of calls, non-emergency and 911 calls
and you answered that question. Thank you very much. And it's good to know the
public understands that we have a combined system; EMS, Fire and Police all under
one system so I think that's important. I think the area that I was also concerned with
was, you know, the premium pay, like the Fire Department and, Mr. Chair, you're well
aware of, emergencies don't happen 9:00 to 5:00. It just don't work that way. And it
generally happens just at the end of a shift where an accident, a major accident,
sometimes fatalities, and those officers are held over for an extended period of time.
And then on, the shift that comes on will assist, but many times cannot take over
because they're the first to arrive on the scene and they're the first to make the report
and so now they gotta work completely through the report. So I've been there and saw
that and as far as many years of security in the West Maui area, when the officer
arrive, they stay through the very end, Chair, and so sometimes, three, four, five hours
later before they can finalize the scene, at the scene and yet I know they going back
and finish up their paperwork. So I think that's one of the areas that I can
understand the amount of premium pay. And I have no qualms with that. The other
area I wanted you to identify and every year I ask this question because there's a lot of
people in the public when they hear Wailuku District, they think Wailuku? But can
you tell us where does the Wailuku District start? Starting from Kahakuloa, if I'm
correct, right?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right? Goes all the way to the cave, I mean, the tunnel at,
on the Pali Highway.
MR. FAAUMU: It changed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, it changed.
MR. FAAUMU: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay. It used to be. So tell us the change. Yes, okay,
great.
MR. FAAUMU: So from Kahakuloa and if you continue coming south towards -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. FAAUMU: --Wailuku it will go right up to the intersection of Kuihelani and Honoapiilani.
You know, right just before Maalaea.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. Okay. Okay.
MR. FAAUMU: And then it will go mauka, pretty much all the way mauka up to border with
the national park. And then...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Haleakala National Park. Okay.
MR. FAAUMU: Correct. Correct. And then it will go heading east, all the way up to
Kaumahina Park, out there by, past Kailua -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, past Kailua area.
MR. FAAUMU: --and then if you continue south it will go all the way up to, pretty much
right up to Kaupo area.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: To Kaupo?
MR. FAAUMU: Yeah. That's Wailuku District.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's the Wailuku District, Mr. Chair. You know, and you
know, 'cause you're bringing up about premium pay. And I'm well aware of the
number of officers we have in the Wailuku District to cover that immense area which
is more than half of the geographical part of Maui itself is awesome. And the task they
have to put out each and every day is incredible. So, I mean, I'm one of those that yes
I'd like to see reduction in premium pay, but I know the challenges they face. I mean,
if you got an accident in Kahakuloa and you got an accident up in Kailua and you got
another accident out here by Honoapiilani and Kuihelani Highway, whew, you got
every officer spread out throughout the district itself. We have a challenging area.
And you said 50,000 in Central Maui, but you got to start to include some of the
Upcountry District as far as that going out, so we have a large portion of the...so I'm in
favor of trying to do what we can to cut premium pay, but I would not like to see that
our officers are not available when emergencies occur. And the other area I know they
hold over is in the areas of unforeseen emergency such as tsunami and other callouts.
They have to bring these people out and they have to pay the premium pay, Mr. Chair.
But for the safety and wellbeing of this County and our citizens, bar none, I would not,
you know, I would fight to make sure you don't waste but I won't fight for the fact that
they are needed. And then, and the other option is hire a lot more police officers to
cover these areas. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. That's what New York did, New York City. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. We're still in Administration?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. On Page 547 and 548, if I may just ask for some
explanation. On your expansion request on Page 547 for Professional Services of
24,000, can you explain the rationale for the increase in Professional Services?
MR. FAAUMU: This is the one.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Page 547. Under Program.
MR. FAAUMU: Okay. Thank you, Councilmember. That is for our employee hiring process.
We use the psychological testing.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I see. Okay. Okay. And so there's been an increase
because of the contract or because there's more testing, psychological testing?
MR. FAAUMU: You can say we have more testing and also we have couple incidents where
we have a fit-for-duty screening.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I see.
MR. FAAUMU: So it's outside of the norm.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Okay. Thank you. And going on to Page 548 in your
program book again, two explanations...well, you're having an increase of Auto
Allowance; an addition of funding for subsidized vehicles. Can you explain why the
increase in Auto Allowance and how many vehicles are subsidized and can you explain
that to me? Why we have vehicles that are being subsidized?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And what positions, you know, which positions do they
belong to these subsidized vehicles?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Councilmember. There are only five subsidized vehicles in the
Department. And that is belong to our executive staff, the Chief, the Deputy and the
three Assistant Chiefs. Our vehicle is subsidized -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. FAAUMU: --and I believe that's from historically is something that has been passed on.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And then the increase for the Auto Allowance, is it... `cause
increase of...
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, and also the increase is because of the expansion position that we're
asking for the Major, and looking at what we have we wanted to have, as far as the
Major position, he or she will have a subsidized vehicle.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. And so -MR. FAAUMU: That's the increase.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --the 33,000 is for that auto allowance increase?
Mr. Takahashi...
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MR. TAKAHASHI: No. Actually that account was moved from mileage allowance as well. So
there's a change in accounting.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I, okay -MR. TAKAHASHI: So you look at the mileage, there is a corresponding credit.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Right.
MR. TAKAHASHI: And it also includes the mileage allowance that we pay for our Hana
offices.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. TAKAHASHI: We pay $150 a month.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. I understand that. Thank you. And as, on Page 548,
also, Chair, if I may ask, again expansion request. We're talking about Materials and
Supplies. For the Janitorial Supplies you have $24,000 based on historical
expenditures. And so actually you're budgeting it quite low. And then there's 44,000
for Miscellaneous Supplies; and that amount is based on historic expenditures. Can
you, first of all, tell me why your budget is low in your actuals? Compared to your
actuals? And also with the Miscellaneous Supplies, what is typically purchased,
$44,000 worth of Miscellaneous Supplies?
MR. FAAUMU: As far as the Miscellaneous Supplies that would be for equipment below
$1,000 that we spend the money on. The janitorial Supplies, that is for the whole
Department and...yeah and the district of Kihei which has come under the Uniform
Services. They purchase their own instead of coming to Wailuku and get their
supplies. We find it's easier, you know, you have big items that it's easier to deliver it
straight to Kihei so Kihei is beginning to order their own supplies.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. So...oh.
MR. FAAUMU: So we on the Administration usually we order for everything for the
Department but as Kihei is running on its own and they can, they order it.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So what's the, what's your historical expenditure on
Janitorial Supplies? What was it?
MR. FAAUMU: We'll get that information.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Okay. Thank you, Chair. You can get back us on
that, right?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Chief, Molokai and Lanai, they put in requests for materials and
supplies to the main station and then you folks ship to the rural districts?
MR. FAAUMU: The janitorial supplies, no, they don't order that but office supplies they can
order.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. No, we just trying figure out what is what. Other questions,
Members, in Admin program? Chief, real quickly, we know you are accredited, your
Department. Who have you assigned to manage your accreditation? Within your
Department, currently?
MR. FAAUMU: Captain Everett Ferreira.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And that's his...the assignment is to deal with accreditation issues,
help maintain accreditation status, prepare the Department for next accreditation
review? Is that the Captain's responsibility?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes. Yes, Mr. Chair. And assisted by Detective Harry Matsuura; make sure
that we meet the standard. In fact, the Department is coming up on reaccreditation
next year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Chief, couple things that is gonna be happening
June 30, 2017, one is the current contract that your Department deals with SHOPO.
So from our standpoint, can you tell us what is your role in SHOPO contract
negotiations on behalf of the County of Maui?
MR. FAAUMU: You know, every year we meet with them and there are certain things that
they wanted, you know, and they moving in that direction is for the benefit of the
members. But my role as the Chief, as I sit there throughout this negotiation, is to
make sure that we still have the employer right. You know that we still can exercise
our right as an employer and find that happy medium where we can meet them
halfway and also I represent the County of Maui and so it's one of those things that I
negotiate with them. You know, they want this, they want that, and then I will try to
find the balance. And I believe that's the best way to explain, to summarize it is
finding that balance with them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, we happy to hear that, Chief. Has initial talks already begun on a
new contract, Chief, that you are aware of?
MR. FAAUMU: The next meeting is scheduled for July. They kept pushing it back so I think,
tentatively, we're looking sometime in July in Honolulu.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that. One thing that we are interested in, Chief, the
Councilors have strong feelings 'cause we gotta find ways to fund agreements. So, I'm
very curious, and again, this is just, I'm just asking you, not the Department, not the
Commissioners, your Commissioners, but just you as our Chief, having worked with
the contract, having now being the head of Department implement and help execute
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the contract, you have any feelings, one way or another, regarding the SHOPO
contract? The State has basically no employees in SHOPO union, yet they control half
the votes of one ratification of a contract. You have any thoughts you want to share
with us about what we consider as a structural imbalance?
MR. FAAUMU: Let me give it some thoughts there, Mr. Chair. It's a tough one, I know. Just
when you thought you know all the answers there's another question that comes up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, if you're uncomfortable, we understand. But if you want to share
some thoughts, we are letting, you know, we give you this opportunity because the
Councilors are not shy about expressing their views on this.
MR. FAAUMU: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I know you gotta deal with your
difficult position.

. So we understand you are in a

MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You're our employee...employer's, one of our employer's representatives.
MR. FAAUMU: As you know in this negotiation there are cost items and non-cost items that
involved. For me, in the short period of time that I took control of the Department, the
non-cost items is usually a challenge. You know, a challenge, sometimes they
challenge our right as a manager to make sure that we address some of the needs of
the community and also the members. And the challenge I find is, as you sit there
and you negotiate, you realize that people have different opinion and the reason
behind that is because they're sitting at different level of their agencies. And being for
myself in a 50,000 elevation, I see a lot of things and then when you try to negotiate
that with someone who sits at maybe the 10,000 elevation, you have some negotiation
to do there. It's a lot of negotiation and, you know, as the Chief, I always remember
that be mindful and try not to say something that they will hold you against it. So it's
a tough one, Mr. Chair, and I think finding the balance and one thing that I always
take into heart is not only I represent the Department, but I also represent the County
and this body.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chief. You did very good statesmanship classes. I can tell. I
have a few more questions, but I'll ask the Members if they have additional questions
for the Chief at this time. And just so you know, Members, we gonna take a short
break. I wanna, you know, the Chiefs schedule is little bit different for today so we're
gonna take the lunch break a little later than 12:00 normally, but we shall return at
2 o'clock instead of 1:30 because the Chief has some requirements that will make his
presence more available at the 2:00 p.m. hour than at the 1:30 traditional time so
we're gonna be flexible and work with the Chiefs schedule. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair. But it's not really so much for Chief 'cause I
think he's been doing a really wonderful job and fellow Members have been asking
- 31 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 12, 2016

quite a bit of detailed questions that I had questions and thoughts on, but it's on the
overall way this particular budget is being given to us, which seems very different from
the others. As in whenever there's no continued or expansion dollar amount requests,
there are no previous actuals and then the others that aren't asking, there's just
zeroes at the end, have the historical years of expenditures. So it's just different and I
don't know why it's...I just need to ask the question about that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's part of how Admin is adjusting to the ABC requirements. And as well
as allowing Mr. Baz operational adjustments to take care of his needs and how he
needs to have numbers presented for his requirements. But I'll ask Mr. Baz if he'd like
to share some thoughts.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah. Just go to 15-9 as an example. You'll see in here
an index code listed on the top half of that page as 910018 and on the bottom half of
that page, you'll see 910018B. The implementation of the category restrictions that
was imposed by Council last year, the ABC restrictions, required the Department of
Finance to create new index codes to be able to track those expenditures and to lock
them down to create budgetary controls in the system so that the departments didn't
exceed the exhibit or whatever, Appendix C limitations. So because of that, those
index codes have changed, so what you're seeing in historical information is the old
index code. For Fiscal Year '16 and '17, '16 was the adopted budget, '17 is our
proposed Budget, those are listed under the new index code which has the B added to
it, right. So next year you'll see actuals in the Bs for Fiscal Year '16 actuals, but for
right now, '14 and '15 are in the old index codes, the 910018. So I apologize again,
you know, it is a little different. It's more like how, you know, you're used to seeing
the Grant Revenue index codes where they never align because every year they get a
new index code. But for the Administration standpoint, you know, the B was required
because of the implementation of the ABC restrictions and that will be, you know,
historically then once that change moves on throughout the years, then you'll see the
historical's line up.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. No, I understand. I didn't see the referencing and
was wondering, this was throwing me off that I couldn't see the actuals from the
previous years, but now I understand just the way it's being listed.
MR. BAZ: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And sub-object codes are different. So better detailed.
Yeah, so, alright well thank you very much. I understand that part now. But I guess,
real quickly though, Chair, grants in Administration program?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: The private donations, it looks like you get a steady
thousand. Is that from just little small ones from variety of people in the
neighborhood or does that have anything to do with your t-shirt and hat sales or?
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MR. FAAUMU: We put the $1,000 there just in case. At this point we don't have -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
MR. FAAUMU: --any, it's zero. But sometimes we do have.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions in Admin at this time, Members? Why don't we take a
short break? Give the Chief a break. Staff needs a break too. What I would like to do
is, Members, after the break, hopefully we can finish the Admin portion of the
Department's review so that when the Chief returns we can go straight into his
Uniformed Services. Okay, so we'll take a five-minute recess. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

11:51 a.m.
12:00 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Okay. We shall get back to order and continue the
Department's review. We are on the Department of Police Admin Program. Okay, let's
see. Chief, one thing I did want to ask you and I forgot to earlier, does accreditation to
the Department allow you greater access to grant funding opportunities?
MR. FAAUMU: Well, again, I'm going to give you a yes and a no answer to it. Yes, what I
mean by that is allow us to meet a standard and then even if we have no funding to
support that, but there are other grants out there where it opens our opportunity and
allow us to look at other program that is available through the Federal government.
An example is when we were looking at the body-worn camera, you know, because we
associate it with CALEA and through the networking of CALEA and other organization,
they found out that the Maui Police Department is looking at going into that direction
so they did send us, you know, some of the grant that has been out there for bodyworn camera. So in a way, indirectly, you know, through networking, it allow us to
explore other option for funding. But as far as CALEA and through them that you're
gonna get grant, no, it's the networking -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay.
MR. FAAUMU: --that you establish and the knowledge you gain from being in that program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I just was curious if the accreditation did at least give you like, you
know, you have one more star in the evaluation total, you know. So like you give vets
a certain additional preference in hiring practices. So just was wondering if
accreditation gave our Department, because I do know right now under the Feds,
Department of Justice, U.S. Attorney General, FBI, there's a lot of funding for opiate
abuse problems right now. It's a national crisis, Members, opiates. That's basically
farm parties for adults. And we know you're having your challenges, Chief, as other
departments are. So, I just was curious your access to get additional financial
support. The other thing I wanted to check with you, under this program area, at this
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time, Chief, is most of your Admin request is for the whole Department and that's how
we should look at it right, Chief? Not specifically for a certain district, but Admin
program areas are basically Department-wide requests and that's how we should be
looking at it?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes. That's correct, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Chief, one of the things that we are kind of curious 'cause of the
increase, and maybe you can help us understand, on Page 15-10 of your Details, you
have a sub-account 6215 called Insurance. My understanding this is for the
expansion position. Is this a special type of coverage that is needed for this individual
or is this insurance coverage for a group or section of your Department?
MR. FAAUMU: That is for our subsidized vehicle insurance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this is just for the five vehicles?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, including if we get approval for our Major, six.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So since we brought up that position, Members, you can ask
questions. Why does that need to be a uniformed position? Why couldn't that be one
civilian position?
MR. FAAUMU: And you talking about the Major position?
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct.
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The reorganization of the Technical...or the Support
Services Bureau is we have right now we have an Assistant Chief in charge of it and
then right below the Assistant Chief you have a Captain who is in charge of our
Technical Services, that include...that's our motor pool, radio shop and our Records
section. And then you have other units there, such as the Plans and Training,
Resource and Development. We also have our Community Relation. What we are
looking at is we are looking at having those units within the bureau, the units where
you're gonna have the uniform meaning like our Plans and Training, our Community
Relations sections. Those unit will, from their commander, they will report to a
Captain and then the other technical side, the Technical Support side, where they
right now they are reporting to a Captain, both Captains will report to a Major. And
one of the reason why we are reorganizing it is because with the implementation of the
body-worn camera, conferences and study has shown by other department that's
implement the body-worn camera, they highly recommend for every 100 camera, you
should have 1 full-time employee to monitor that. And so we're looking at in our Plans
and Training, Resource and Development section, we should have at least a unit there
that will be responsible, not only for our use of force but also for our body-worn
camera. And then they will report to that Major. The Major's responsibility is
basically work directly under the Assistant Chief. You might ask why do we need it?
Right now our Assistant Chief for that section, for that bureau, besides his daily
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function he's also a member of the E911 board. So they are responsible for managing
that money, the E911. And he spends a lot of his time addressing those issues which
his area of responsibility has expand not only for Maui, but State as a whole. So
having a Major there to take care of the daily operation and making sure any concern
comes up take care of it, we believe that it's moving in the right direction. And not
only that too, I believe to answer your questions is our operation of course is law
enforcement based so having a civilian sometimes they might not understand why we
certain things because it's just the operation is law enforcement and having a Major
we'll be able to keep things moving and hopefully run things smoothly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So this increase on 15-11, Gun allowance, that increase of $49,000, so
you're gonna ask us for close to 200,000; is that for the one position? Can you explain
to us is this total for the Department-wide allowance increases as per contract?
MR. BAZ: So, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, thank you, the actuals for that for Fiscal Year '15 were $176,000. So what
they're looking at is the increase from the CBA to an actual expenditure so that's why
it looks like it's raised so significantly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this is all by agreement then, Mr. Baz? Basically your
adjustments? This is to comply with SHOPO agreements?
MR. BAZ: The requirement to pay a gun allowance is required by agreement.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And the uniform?
MR. BAZ: Yes, gun allowance, uniform, and various others.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Then on 15-12, Chief, who qualifies for your Auto allowance? And
who determines the allowance? Is that Mr. Takahashi? Is it Mr. Baz? Is it you,
Chief?
MR. FAAUMU: That's the vehicles that we talked to you about.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the subsidized vehicles program?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So is that currently, Mr. Baz, viewed as compensation under the
County policy or is this separated from compensation?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, so, Mr. Chair? The auto allowance is actually paid to those individuals who
receive that in their paycheck.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So it's taxable then?
MR. BAZ: So it's part of their taxable income. Yes. It's not part of their salary base, but it's
a part of their taxable income.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And is it standard departmental procedures or requirements regarding
how each vehicle is equipped? You folks follow a standard for what each vehicle must
have at a minimum or it's just whatever comes off the showroom floor?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chair, those vehicles, there is a specs for those vehicle. It must fit
four people and there is a wheel-base and the size of the vehicle to include the engine
size.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Chief, under your allowance for those subsidized vehicles, you folks fill
up at the County gas pumps or are you guys... so gas is not part of the allowance?
MR. FAAUMU: I fill up at the station.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you use the County tanks for those vehicles? Okay, so the allowance
covers...what does allowance cover then? Since we take care the gas, I'm assuming
then we'll take care the maintenance through County, no? So can you explain to us
about the allowance then?
MR. FAAUMU: The car allowance cover the cost of the vehicles and the maintenance of the
vehicle. The insurance, the general liability is covered and then we pay the other
portion of the insurance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. As long as Mr. Baz is satisfied in his accounting requirements;
sometimes he may be more narrow than me in my review so I'm counting on him to
take care of those requirements. Members, questions in Admin? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And looking at the $100,000 for training
grants and I refer to Page 15-11 in Budget Details 'cause it shows 95,000 for training
fees so would this not cover that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's the 6230 sub-account?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. Registration and Training fees. So I don't know if
there's a difference in what this training grant applies to versus that line item in the
Budget Detail training.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, if you can please?
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Councilmember, the training budget that you see
there, we also have grant for training. The grant training is pretty much specific to
certain field, but the training here is for other area that the Department needs to be
trained on. That's what covers that.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, so this 100,000 from the grant is already slated for
some particular training and then this other 95 completely different set of training
that the officers need then?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, yes, Councilmember
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, so one won't pay for the other.
MR. FAAUMU: I'm sorry?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So one wouldn't pay for the other so then we can just drop
that to $5,000. Plus 5,000. Okay. And then, Chair, I was following your talk in
regards to the gun allowance and looking back at the old subject codes because there
are past actuals in the old sub-object codes and then transferring them down into the
new line item sub-object code, you can get an idea that consistently the amount was
up in the $178,000-$176,000 range. And then last year's adopted dropped down to
144,000. So is there reasoning for the drop and now this year you're boosting it back
up closer to 200,000. So that's why, Chair, I thought those past historical numbers
help me understand like the trend... did it spike up, did it spike down and why? I
guess that's... so I saw that with the gun allowance you're looking at.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: If there's a way to follow it that way, I'm not sure.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. So the understanding of the actuals are based on, you
know, the actual expenditures. What's not presented in the budget is what the
Fiscal Year '15's budgeted amounts were and I was just about to go back and look but
I'm pretty sure that the budgeted amounts for the gun allowance for the Department
of Police Administration's program there was significantly lower than the actual
So, yeah, in fact it
expenditures, even in Fiscal Year 2015.
was...Fiscal Year 2015's Budget allowance, we proposed 192,250 and Council adopted
144,500. So that's where that 144,500 came from was it's just a budgeted amount
from the previous year. So we had proposed a higher amount but the Council
Committee reduced it to that 144.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And that was enough? It covered -MR. BAZ: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --enough at that time? No, it did not?
MR. BAZ: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So this is why for the expansion this year?
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MR. BAZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions in programs -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Admin? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. The other area that I was interested in is the
State/Federal Assessment Forfeiture program. It stays at 100,000 each and every
year, '14, '15, we adopted '16 and you're looking at proposed '17, the same 100,000.
Yet I see many forfeitures coming through through the course of the year. And some
quick math I've done is like some years you've exceeded 100,000 but is this a specific
forfeiture program? Or it's all encumbersome [sic]?
MR. FAAUMU: It's all. And the number you see there is an estimate on our part.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But '14 and '15 would actuals right?
MR. BAZ: No. Mr. Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I'm sorry. Go ahead, Baz.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Member Victorino, the...for grant revenue, the '14 and '15s are not actuals
but what was adopted by the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you didn't put the actuals in here?
MR. BAZ: No, we don't put the actuals in for the Grant Revenue section.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is there a reason why? Because I'd like to know what the
actuals were.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, partly because after the grant revenue is accepted there's, you know, index
codes created that we're not, my office is not aware of to be able to capture that
information and to identify it to which specific grant, you know, for historical
information. We can do it for the current year, but not...you know, as we go along,
keeping track of those and which aligned to this summary table. The details are in the
Details, right, in the limited distribution section, there are details of how much was
actually expended out of those specific grants, but -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --not for our summary document.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is not so much expenditures as much as revenue.
Okay. And I'm looking grant revenue funds; in other words, revenue coming in, not
expenditures so we're talking at this point a little different aspect.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I wanna know what the revenue source...how much is
actually coming in. As far as expenditures, well, fine, I mean, you know.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you know what we'll do -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm sorry to be nitpicky, Mr. Chair, but...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Victorino. What we'll do is we'll -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was gonna ask...
CHAIR HOKAMA: --ask the Department and have Mr. Takahashi provide us with actual
grant numbers on the revenues.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because we would have that for 2014, 2015, yeah?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Because the Chief, yeah, you know, through requirements notifies Council
of receipt of a portion of a forfeiture award. I'm like you, I'd be happy to hear the
revenue numbers. Expenditures, I'm not that concerned -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, me too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --`cause on the Federal requirements they are a very narrow parameter on
permitted uses of those funds. So the Department is restricted on how and what it
can spend forfeiture funds on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think maybe Mr. Takahashi might have something to
shed on that if...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Takahashi?
MR. TAKAHASHI: You know, just to give you an idea -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. TAKAHASHI: --this fiscal year to date we received about $40,000 -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. TAKAHASHI: --in forfeiture funds to date.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: To date. Yeah, I understand.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Yeah, to date. So it's not 100,000, but 100,000 is our estimate and it can
go up and down.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, that's why, because '14 and '15 you should have
actuals that's why I was asking for that 'cause it says 100,000 every year so I'm
thinking whoa, pretty steady, but I know there's some years that go up and some
years that go down. So, anyhow, Mr. Chair, if we can get that answer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we'll ask for that -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, please?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and the fund balances.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You guys got that? Okay. Any other questions for Chief or Mr. Takahashi
on Admin Program, Members? Okay, having none, we're gonna recess till 2:00 p.m.,
allow the Chief... Chief has requirements that he must meet so we'll allow the Chief his
time. And then, Members, when we do come back--I made an error--we'll review
Investigative Services Division.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we'll be in recess till 2:00 p.m. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:21 p.m.
2:02 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Let's get back to order. We shall continue the review of the
Department of Police. Members, we are now going to go into the Investigative Services
Division so I'll ask the Chief if he has any comments he'd like to share at this time
regarding his Investigative Services Program.
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair. In this program, we had increased some area that
we are looking at as far as our crime, Investigative Services area, where we, you know,
conduct autopsy and other program so we ask for an increase in that area. And also, I
know, Councilmember Victorino had asked about the School Resources Officer and we
do, we have eight officers and they are assigned to different schools. Again they
manage, you know, a couple schools under their control. But this program is really
important to us. This is where we, you know, any major incidents, it falls under this
program and we'll be asking for some equipment and other things. Thank you,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chief. Mr. Takahashi, anything you'd like to add?
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MR. TAKAHASHI: No, I think the Chief covered it. Well . . .(inaudible). . . investigation we're
asking for additional professional services funding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, you know what, we'll hit that right after we, I'll ask the Members if
they have anything in the A Account component, which is Salary and Wages. So our
understanding, Chief, Mr. Takahashi, under Investigative Services, there's no
expansion positions requested. You're asking us for adjustments according to Unit 12
contract. We understand that. Currently what do you show in this Division for your
vacancies? Please, Chief.
MR. FAAUMU: Okay. We'll get that information.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, you heard Mr. Takahashi. Okay, I guess
Mr. V is having some technical difficulties.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm trying to put it on silent twice and it doesn't go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I turned it off, sir, that's alright.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You need a recess, Mr. Victorino? You okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no. I get 'em. I turn 'em off already. I'm just
frustrated with it. So that's it. I'm good, sir, go ahead.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can be like me; just throw it against the wall. It works, too.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Probably the best way. Thank you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So why don't we bring up the one point that Mr. Takahashi did lightly
touch up on, Members, and that is the Professional Services, 15-34; request is
600,000. Chief, specifically this is for what component of your Division, please?
Requirements? Mr. Takahashi or Chief?
MR. FAAUMU: This is the area of autopsy in our Investigative Program. You know, it's one
thing, you don't want this area to increase but we had lot of calls for services and so
we are looking for an increase in that program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is on 15-35, Members.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thirty-five yeah?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sorry, gave you the wrong page. Six one three two, Members, sub-code.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Professional Services, 600,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, Chair, are you gonna ask us for question?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I'm gonna ask the Chief to -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, sure, go ahead.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --give us comment on this request please.
MR. FAAUMU: I'm sorry, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, yeah, can you give us your explanation why you need this 600 for
this Professional Services?
MR. FAAUMU: We also use the services of Clinical Lab and the other, the services or other
vendor that assist us in this area, as far as the transporting of the deceased or the
victim to our forensic facility and also the performing of the autopsy.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Part of your DNA testing for this money, Chief, is this similar to
what Prosecutors is asking us for same thing for more DNA testing? Is this a similar
request between two departments or two independent requests of two departments?
`Cause it sounds similar so I'm just curious if Prosecutors and you are asking for the
same thing.
MR. FAAUMU: No, as far as the Police concerned in this area, anytime we respond to a death
investigation we use a vendor to transport the victim to forensic facility and then, of
course, we perform the autopsy as far as post-examination. So requesting for DNA is
not the same as what we are requesting in this program here as far as the autopsy
and also we use the Clinical Lab, you know, to do other... as far as the pronouncement
of death and things like.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. 'Cause our understanding from Prosecutors is that because, again
we lost Dr. Manoukian many years ago, I believe doctor...who did we lose to the Big
Island recently? Anyway, we had the other medical examiner since you are the
Coroner for the County, Chief, that I know you had additional costs because we don't
have a Maui based now medical examiner, so I'm just saying you need for a resources
to take your departmental needs. Okay. Does any of the tests utilize the County
facilities in Millyard?
MR. FAAUMU: I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you still utilize the Millyard facility as the base for your requirements
for autopsy, DNA testing, other blood work requirements? Or is this now all shipped
off-island and the Millyard facility that we paid some good chunks of money for is not
being utilized?
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MR. FAAUMU: We don't do the DNA testing. But we perform autopsy at the Millyard, but we
ship the DNA if we requesting we send it out to Honolulu Police Department or to a lab
in the mainland.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Chief, you asking us...and I was just trying to figure that out, yeah.
Under the Rentals, 6235, you asking us for additional funding for CAM charges.
Where is this charges originating from? Mr. Takahashi?
MR. TAKAHASHI: As far as the CAM charges, it's related to the property that we acquired in
the Wailuku Industrial Area. And the CAM cost has been about 5,000 a year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But don't we own that?
MR. TAKAHASHI: We owned it but there's common area expense as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You mean for the rest of that industrial development?
MR. TAKAHASHI: I guess that's our assessment, annual assessment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Who you paying that to, please, Mr. Takahashi...can you recall? Is
it to a...
MR. TAKAHASHI: I don't recall but I'll follow up and provide you that information.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, okay. I mean we just thought was interesting since we own the
property, we paying one CAM, but again, you know the details better than we do, Mr.
Takahashi. Mr. Carroll, any questions for Police in Investigative Services?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Just about the Hana area.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can ask the Chief.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: You know over the years I've heard different conversations
about the Hana area and our personnel over there, and one of the things was there
was asking several times to have two Sergeant positions. Could you elaborate on
that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, if you would please?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair. Councilmember, it is one of the expansion
position that I'm looking at for the Hana District; we identified as a Sergeant for your
district. We believe that there is a need for it and what we will do is we gonna mirror
what is going on in Lanai where we have a Lieutenant and two Sergeants and then
your patrol officers. We know that we do need that leadership at all times. As you
know, for those officers that are assigned to that area, usually you are at the bottom of
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the totem pole. So we wanted to make sure that we have the leadership there, you
know, to make the right decision. It is in our expansion position, Councilmember.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you. That's what I've heard all of this time, but I don't
see it over here.
MR. FAAUMU: It's in the Uniform Services Program.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, it's in the next program area, Bob. So when we hit Uniform -COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Alright.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --I'll, we'll highlight that for you.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You're welcome. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Can we do Goals and...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. On Page 553, and this may be...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka, you get the magic button?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And it may be similar to some other explanations, but I notice
that in all of the columns of the FY 2015 actuals you have numbers...Goal No. 1,
Item No. 1 - provide personnel with mandatory and specialized training; number of
specialized task-oriented trainings provided to CID personnel annually, et cetera. For
FY 2015 actuals, they're substantially higher than the FY 2016 estimates and the
FY 2017 estimates. Is that because you did a lot more than you had planned on in '15
and you're setting the goals kind of low so just in case you can't do that much next
time or you're planning on doing less of that?
MR. FAAUMU: Excuse me, Councilmember, can you...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Page 553.
MR. FAAUMU: Okay. I got it. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: See how the 2015 actuals are substantially higher than the
estimates for 2016 and 2017?
MR. FAAUMU: And that is Goal No. 1?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
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MR. FAAUMU: You referring to?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: On all of the...
MR. FAAUMU: Oh all these.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH:
measurements.

The first four...one, two, three, four sub...success

MR. FAAUMU: In this area what we looking at is we do have mandatory training that some
of this units are required to take and as time goes throughout the years some of this
training, folks are assigned to the unit had received those training and that probably
explain why some of the numbers has been dropped. Assistant Chief Danny
Matsuura, yes, can I have Assistant Chief Danny Matsuura?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah. Sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, you can join us on the floor or at the podium. Whatever is
convenient for you. Thank you.
MR. MATSUURA: Hi, good afternoon. Good afternoon.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good afternoon.
MR. MATSUURA: Okay. I can answer that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Identify yourself for the record please.
MR. MATSUURA: I'm sorry. Assistant Chief Danny Matsuura.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. MATSUURA: I'm with the Investigative Services Bureau. You want me to answer that
now?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
MR. MATSUURA: Okay. With each unit in my bureau, we have specialized training
throughout the year. Sometimes it's gonna go up if we get a lot...for example, if we
have a lot of new detectives. You know, they have to get initial investigative training
and other specialized training whichever area they're assigned in. So it may jump up
certain years, higher than the norm which we see. So the norm would be about 20. If
it goes up to 38 to 40 that's because we had extra training that came available to us as
well as required training for new detectives and/or juvenile investigators.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Since we do have the Assistant Chief Matsuura up from Investigative
Division, are there other questions from the Committee Members for the Chief?
Mr. Carroll, any questions for Chief Matsuura? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Would he also respond to the grant award?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, if he...why don't you ask the question -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --and we'll see if they, if he's capable to respond?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Okay. On Page 560, various grants under this
Investigative are received by the Department so we have like Drug Enforcement,
90,000; High Intensity Drug Trafficking Area, 130,000; and it goes on. I just wanted
to know if you could explain how the grants listed are utilized. Is it for community
outreach or is it do your officers utilize those grant monies?
MR. MATSUURA: Yes, it's basically 100 percent Investigative. It goes all the way...high
intensity drug grant would cover large-scale multi-agency investigations, overtime
training for our officers who are assigned under that specialist task force. The DEA
grant is the marijuana eradication grant which covers, again overtime, the cost of the
helicopters, equipment, and training, et cetera. So most of the...you see the ones
regarding the narcotics is well 99 percent towards Investigative side, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. I'm gonna go back up to Goals and
Objectives. Okay?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Alright. One of the things you said promote on the
Goal No. 4: Foster outside agency and community partnerships; that's on Page 554.
You have average number of community outreach activities and programs participated
annually by each section. Okay. How many sections do you have? And I guess that's
my first question and then you have, you actually had three in 2015 and you estimate
two and two for the next two, this year and the next fiscal year. If you could explain
how many sections you have and does that mean times three, times two, or is it just
total of two for the entire Division?
MR. MATSUURA: Yeah, when we say average, it's a total for the entire Division because -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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MR. MATSUURA: --I have four sections, Investigative Services, Vice, Juvenile, and SRT. But
for the most part on the outreach goes mostly to our Juvenile section with the POI,
Kalo and those programs. However we assist the program as a total, you know, as far
as our Bureau.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So when you say annually, maybe next time you can put
annually by division instead of each section 'cause I was thinking if you get 4 sections
times 3 that's 12.
MR. MATSUURA: Right. Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So no, okay.
MR. MATSUURA: Sometimes when we do these kind of goals, if it doesn't affect three out of
four -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: --we just try to take an average because there is some cross-participation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then the next one I had was up No. 3, Goal No. 2,
No. 3: Effective use of investigative methods. You had successful investigation of Vice
offenses through search warrants conducted. In 2015, you had I guess 181 and then
you dropped down to 145. Are we on track with 145 this year? Or are we...
MR. MATSUURA: I'm sorry. One forty-five is our norm that we're looking at.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MATSUURA: This year we're at...I'm looking at our third quarter goals, I'm at 126
already.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you're gonna exceed that?
MR. MATSUURA: So we get couple more months, yeah. So we'll be right on track to achieve
it or exceed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Surpass it.
MR. MATSUURA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. So I just was curious how you were getting
those numbers so as of the third quarter, you had 126 already?
MR. MATSUURA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Appreciate it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello for Chief Matsuura?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Maybe not so much question, but comment and maybe after
that question. So you folks conduct vulnerability assessments and participate in
training and exercises and there was an active shooter exercise put on for the
employees. And we've got nothing but good comments from it, but there are some that
missed that exercise; will there be other trainings available?
MR. MATSUURA: Well, right now the E.P.I.C. unit is mostly covered by the Support Services
Bureau but my unit plays a vital role as far as with our SRT and other members
assisting in the E.P.I.C. training which is the active shooter training and it's well
received community-wise and with our local government here. All we have to do is ask
for -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I see.
MR. MATSUURA: --another chance and we can reschedule it but again we have quite a bit of
people asking right now for the training and we're more than willing to do it as much
as we can.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you for the work that you do. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Additional questions for Chief Matsuura at this time? Chief, would
things like cybercrimes, cyber incidents fall under your Division purview?
MR. MATSUURA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you give us some comment about how you feel the Department is
currently in its ability to respond to cybercrime?
MR. MATSUURA: It all depends on what level of cybercrime you're looking at. If you're
talking international, high-volume or very I should say technical cybercrime, we
usually work in concert with our Federal agency partners. As far as for the local,
regular, investigative, white-collar crime that use the Internet or the computer, we're
more than capable of doing that. It all depends on our skill level and what we have;
which we have pretty much all the tools we need to do certain things but at a certain
level it's beyond our capacity and where we work with the people with mostly the
Federal government who can do the job directly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How would you currently describe the, your Division's ability for forensic
findings and procedures?
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MR. MATSUURA: You know, we're getting there. We've just promoted Mr. Tony Earles; I
know you saw him too; he's in a supervisory role on our Forensic team and he's taken
a leadership role in setting up the forensic facility. We're gonna turn that into an all
criminal investigative forensic unit where everything is down there. Moving AFIS down
there. We're gonna...we're looking at hiring another evidence specialist. Our
criminalist is almost done with her training and she'll be certified so she can test our
drugs. We're gonna move her down there as well. We are getting the tools we need
and everything required and I can foresee in the next couple of years with the next
Chiefs and Mr. Earles, that's gonna turn into a top-notch forensic facility. As of this
time, we are capable of taking care of anything that comes our way.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm happy to hear that, Chief. 'Cause it's something of a concern for me
regarding this County and in my discussions with Secret Service and FBI, they're very
interested in making sure Hawaii is current on its plans, its ability to go and get the
bad guys.
MR. MATSUURA: Yeah, our Federal partners have been very kind to us and they're always
willing to assist us.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So let us know how we can...this Committee can assist you folks in that
area that we need to be definitely prepared to invest.
MR. MATSUURA: I'm sure in the next budget cycle you'll be seeing a lot of CIP stuff on that
side.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well work with Mr. Verkerke, you know -MR. MATSUURA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that's all I need is people reversing pumps on us at sewer systems and
water treatment plants and we get one big crisis here. The other thing I wanted to ask
you since we have you here, Chief, and again to the best of your ability that you can
respond - how do you see the medical marijuana issue impacting your operations?
MR. MATSUURA: Our operations with some of the training I had, it's gonna impact us. If it
goes through...if it stays at the medical level, there's still restrictions where you
can't... it's gonna be like the alcohol where you can't have an open container in the car;
you have to keep it sealed, so we can still run our patrol side and we'll be okay. The
problem is if it ever becomes a legalized issue then we're gonna have to deal with our
canines because they're trained to detect marijuana, we can't tell them don't detect
marijuana now and only detect cocaine -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah right.
MR. MATSUURA: --so that's gonna be a whole new training. Our traffic side we're gonna
have to look at under the influence. I know they're talking about that now. We can't
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measure that right now, so it's going affect how we do traffic investigations as far as
under the influence of drugs. If it goes that far, it'll be challenging. If it stays just the
medical and they keep the strict...we can probably manage it as far as our law
enforcement side 'cause there are those parameters in there. But if we go to like
Colorado, we're going to have a hard time. It's gonna 'cause a lot of a gigantic,
bureaucratic money...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Colorado creates its own unique challenges, Chief, because the State
constitution allows each county to opt in or out. So you can have all these dry
counties and then you can have those that will allow the product.
MR. MATSUURA: Yeah, you see that in Colorado, too; certain areas are opting out from that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Washington, Oregon, they approach it slightly differently from...our sister
states, our sister counties. So if you feel there are, the Department feels there are
ordinances in the County code that need to be adjusted to make enforcement clearer,
your authority on question about the ability to perform your job, we would ask that
you and the Chief consider presenting to us some proposal so we can adjust the Code
in advance of issues that we can maybe mitigate before it happens, Chief. We're
happy to work with your people on that issue.
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Chief Matsuura? Chief, we thank you very much
for -MR. MATSUURA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --your participation.
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Chief.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Chief Faaumu, as we understand from the Fire Chief also and I guess
Statewide, all fire and police chiefs agree that as far as operationally there is no room
for medical marijuana. And for me it's because more you folks carrying fire arms and
there's Federal law regarding fire arms. So would that be a good understanding on
our Committee part, Chief?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chair. You're correct. Right now marijuana is still a Schedule I as
far as the Federal government concerned. So the challenge for us will be if we look
at...let's look internal as far as applicants coming in with medical marijuana card. So
it will be that challenge, you know; however, we still follow the Federal law as far as
medicinal marijuana use; that we can't issue that. I know right now the Department
of Health is screening applicants for license. Our County, we have two license so what
that means, it means each licensee can have two dispensaries and two...there's a term
that they use there where they grow, processing center or a growing area. So what is
the challenge for us? The challenge for a police chief will be as Assistant Chief Danny
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Matsuura mentioned to you when we encounter folks on the street, you know, as far
as driving under the influence and somebody challenging us as far as I have a medical
marijuana card and I wanna be a police officer, you know, and you can't discriminate
me because of that. Those are some of the challenges we'll be facing but we staying on
top with our Legislature and we work with them and we continue... and also our
counterpart, the Federal government and look at what direction at this point that I'm
focusing on is the State of Hawaii, the direction they are moving as far as the
medicinal marijuana.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Chief, thank you for that. I appreciate it. Let's see, I mean this is
more than just Investigative Services, Chief. I know this may be also part of your
other divisions, but I know we had some earlier discussion on body cam usages.
Where are you in implementation of this type of equipment for your operations, Chief?
Are you like 25 percent implemented? Halfway? What are the challenges or
difficulties that you face that this Committee may be able to assist you in?
MR. FAAUMU: When the idea first proposed... as I proposed it to my Department, of course
the biggest challenge is the cost, the funding to support that program. And you see
nationwide as other department migrating into that new tools to at least counter the
mistrust from the public as far as law enforcement concerned. Where the Maui Police
Department are standing, are at with the program; at this point, we are on the RFP
phase of it. But let me back off a little. We're able to get funding from the Department
of Justice to purchase 125 cameras and have the ability to store that for a year. And
after that...you probably will see that in my next budget proposal. So we submit our
RFP and we have vendors and I believe we, it has been closed and we will, we are in
the selection process now. We pick the top three, once we are done with that we then
do the pilot program where we test these equipment and then select the vendor that
we will do the purchase. But in the meantime as we are looking at the funding and
the RFP, we also are working with other key stakeholders in this program, such as
SHOPO, the Prosecutors, our legal folks here, Corp. Counsel, in developing a policy for
us to use when we implement or deploy the body-worn camera.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So in your estimation are we what 12 to 18 months away from
actual body cam being worn by the officer?
MR. FAAUMU: Mr. Chair, we hoping we can have that with policies probably by the end of
the year. That's what we are looking at.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This calendar year?
MR. FAAUMU: This calendar year. That's what my core team that's been assigned to
research and develop that program. We are looking at at least by the end of the year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that would more than likely be able to use your 125 body cams from
the Department of Justice grant?
MR. FAAUMU: That's correct, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: I commend you on...that's a good timetable, Chief. Thank you.
Mr. Victorino, questions to the Department?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time. No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Not at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Questions for the Chief at this time on Investigative Services?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Let's see, one of your goals, Chief, in this area is the
advocacy and support of a neighborhood crime watch program. Chief, can you tell the
Committee how your Department is advocating and supporting the crime watch
program?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, the crime watch program is assigned to our Community Relations
Section under the Support Services Bureau. But what they are doing is they are
reaching out to the community and help them and guide them to formulate a
neighborhood crime watch within their community where they will then be able to
kind of, not patrol, but be out there and be vigilant and look out for anything unusual
in their neighborhood and then report that back to the police. We are promoting that
program. We believe that, you know, the question is when something go wrong, where
is the cop when you need one? But what we are thinking of doing is because we can't
be there at all times, if we can educate and promote that program, the Neighborhood
Crime Watch, everybody can at least be an eyes and ears for the police department. I
think what we are looking for is when we were young kid, everybody in our
community, small community, we know who the stranger when something go wrong in
there and I think that's the base foundation of what we are trying to get at. We've
been going out, to include myself and our Assistant Chief and our command staff and
talk to the community if they request for a police present and go over some of the
program, Neighborhood Crime Watch Program that we have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chief. I appreciate your efforts there 'cause I think you go get
dividends, positive dividends, out of your actions. Let's see. Members, do you have
additional questions for Chief or Mr. Takahashi or any of his support staff in
Investigative Services Division? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We're not into the grants yet, yeah? We're not that far?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: No, you want to bring up grants in this program area, please do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 'cause it part of the . . .(inaudible). . . Chief, I've seen
that the grants it's, they been steadily increasing through last year's adoption of
631,000, but this year I see a big drop of 522, nearly a 100,000 less and I can see it's
the Office of Youth Services was the biggest cutback of 80,000. I'm on, oh by the way,
I'm on Page 560. Sorry, go ahead and start rambling without telling you what page to
go to. I'm sorry, Chief. So Page 560, I've seen the biggest drop off was the Office of
Youth Services and, of course, DEA you dropped off 10,000, but really the big drop off
is that particular area. Is there a reason that has fallen off because was that a
one-time big increase or 'cause I saw 35, 52 then 231 and now back to 151.
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you. Councilmember, most of our grant are shared with other
agencies. So what we are doing every year as we see it and we review the grant, even
with the Office of the Attorney General, other stakeholders involved will share or the
grant might take a chunk out of it because of a program or initiative a that they
implemented. And so it's been, it's a share funding by all stakeholders involved and...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So when you say stakeholders, just so I be clear with that,
you talking all the other police departments throughout the State?
MR. FAAUMU: No, the Prosecutor's Office...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. FAAUMU: Yes. And...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is the AG also part of this -MR. FAAUMU: Yes -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the Attorney General's office?
MR. FAAUMU: --they pretty much manage and they control...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So these all the various agencies that share the
pot -MR. FAAUMU: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and then, what you're saying to me is there's some years
that maybe they have a special initiative so Oahu might get a little more... City and
County of Honolulu might get a more than we would so that's why these numbers may
vary from year to year. Or we may have an initiative and we get more that particular
year.
MR. FAAUMU: That's correct, Councilmember.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so that's how it work. Okay, I just was curious why
the up and down, you know, and yet I know most of these programs have been pretty
steady as far as expenditures on the total, but, you know, I would like to see us get as
much as possible, obviously. You know, it helps an awful lot to offset some of the
programs that you do. So thank you, Chief. Thank you, Mr. Chair, for allowing me to
ask that question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. V. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Thank you. Why don't we move to Uniform Patrol Division?
Two sixty-three.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, got it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So, Chief, any opening comments you'd like to share regarding
Uniform Patrol?
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Uniform Services is the backbone of all police
work. This is the area where we house our frontline. This is where the, when the
community need the police we have them out there. You'll see them day in day out.
As Councilmember Carroll had asked, you know, what about my community, you
know, my sergeants; I need a sergeant in that area and we do, we take that all into
consideration. These are the folks that we'd like to...this program we'd like to make
sure that they have the ample manpower to be out there and do what we need and
provide that service. As Mr. Victorino mentioned, you know, Central Maui is a big
area, you know. And Uniform Services we have our vehicles that we need to be rotated
because these vehicles are running 24/7. We need the leadership. You see what is
going on nationwide, some of the challenges that police department are facing stem
from an encounter by a police officer and the citizen. So we looking for leadership in
that area to make sure that we mind and follow the procedures and policy of our
Department and again to conclude that is the backbone of our Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chief. So, Mr. Carroll, this is the program area. It's on
Page 15-40, which is your Police Sergeant position that the Department is requesting.
Any questions for the Chief or the Department, Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Not right now. I'd like you to come back to me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's fine. Okay. Yup, that's fine. Mr. Couch? Ms. Crivello?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. On your Key Activity Goals and Measures on
program book Page 563, your Goal 1 reduce crime and increase public safety with
prevention methods. So basically it says conduct special operations to prevent and
suppress criminal activity by executing narcotics-related search warrants. And I
guess to continue be under Goal 1-2 provide highway and roadway safety through
effective enforcement, et cetera. I guess that's your DUI points and traffic citation. I'm
curious does any of those monies come to us or is it all State when you have fines or
what have you? Does it go all to the State?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Councilmember.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, so that being said would you know what is the
breakdown of the search warrants per Molokai, Lanai, and then Maui? And so I think
it says here...wait, no there's a total amount and potential fines, I think you have
about 41,000 citations issued, would you know how much dollars we lose out on?
MR. FAAUMU: Well, as far as the dollar amount on the citation, I don't know how much we
lose out and I know the fines all goes to the State. Your first question as far as the
breakdown on the search warrants, we do have a breakdown on the search warrants.
I don't have that number for you -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. FAAUMU: --but we can provide that.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, can we have that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we'll forward the request.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Are you also able to...I'm just curious, you know, as to are
we able to get the dollar amounts for all the fines, maybe in one particular...say 2015?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We can...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: 'Cause you have like the actuals, yeah, 41,290 citations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I would say we can ask maybe House, Finance or Senate WAM if they have
access to that kind of information from the Judiciary.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But, Mr. Baz, you don't have access to that kind of numbers, do you?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. No I don't have access to those kind of numbers and I was
just trying to figure out if we could even average a number of citation, you know, the
average dollar amount but that's not going to be possible, Mr. Chair, so with any kind
of accuracy.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well we can, we'll ask the appropriate standing committees of the
Legislature if they have access or information. And if they do, we'll secure it for the
Committee.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I think that's about it for now. But, yeah, I'll let Mr.
Victorino and then I'll come back.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Let's see. Mr. V?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This a big one, yeah? And so we're trying to stay on Goals
and Objectives right now?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You can stay any place, Goals and Objectives and Category A.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Category A. Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, because I've allowed the discussion of the expansion position
already -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And then we've already -CHAIR HOKAMA:

. .(inaudible). . .

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --covered that and I don't wanna keep repeating. I guess
the key here is in this Division because this is the heart and soul of the Police
Department. This is where the rubber meets the road, right? How many positions are
we short in this Division and this Division only? Because to me, that's the most
important question when it comes to Uniform Patrol. I mean I know how the big
numbers...I heard the numbers, I heard the recruit class and all that, but how much
in this particular Division? And I'm sorry, Chief, to put you on the spot.
MR. FAAUMU: That's okay. Mr. Chair, if it's okay with you, I would like to call Assistant
Chief Ramos to be able to assist and...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If you don't mind, Chair? Please?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, that's fine. Happy to have Chief Ramos join us. Chief, you can either
have a seat with us on the floor or the podium, whichever is to your convenience.
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MR. RAMOS: I'm good over here. Good afternoon, Mr. Chair, Councilmembers, Staff, Chief.
To answer your question, looking at the roster for MPD, and it's approximately 38
positions.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thirty-eight positions in the Uniformed Division? Okay.
MR. RAMOS: This including Patrol, our Community Police Officer positions, our Visitors
Patrol Officer positions and supervisory positions.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And presently you have two classes, right? One's
ready to come out and one that's in process at this point?
MR. RAMOS: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And total number of recruits in those two classes?
MR. RAMOS: Not enough. But...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That wasn't the question, but okay.
MR. RAMOS: Twenty one. We have 21, I believe right now -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In the two classes?
MR. RAMOS: --in FTO training. What that means is they're currently on the road, learning
how to be police officers, learning the practical side of police experience. So they
graduate sometime in July or in other words, they go on their own. The class
following that, I believe, is 16, not too sure. We are making strides in recruitment, but
it's you have the needs, not only of Patrol which is the backbone of the police
Department, you also have to fill the needs of the specialized units, which is Vice, CID,
and take care of promotions to fill those vacancies. And a lot of that draws from
Patrol.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so if we were to say this 17 plus 21, 38...well, 16
plus 21 comes 37...or let's say 35 of them come out, do any of them go to any of the
division other than Patrol or do all of them go to Patrol to start off?
MR. RAMOS: Majority of the new officers will come to Patrol.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes. To Patrol?
MR. RAMOS: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, no that's, you know, I was curious how that
works. A few may go to other divisions for whatever reasons right?
MR. RAMOS: No, basically all Patrol.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All Patrol?
MR. RAMOS: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. RAMOS: That's where the need is right now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But then when they go into Patrol, then you guys then
siphon off others to go to other divisions.
MR. RAMOS: Right. How it work is the senior officers have an opportunity to apply for
openings in specialized units -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see.
MR. RAMOS: --Traffic, Vice, and so on. Those positions are filled from officers that have
experience right now; that have years under their belt of experience. They're, you
know, they're like the prime guys, the cream of the crop. Patrol officers that just
graduate, from not only the recruit class but eventually FTO, they're the ones that
need to know the ropes of what it's like to be a police officer and that's, they will
transfer to Patrol.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, in conclusion, this Uniform Patrol now we talking about
never really gets the full number because every time you bringing a new recruit class
and a new FTO, some of the guys leave for other divisions that are in dire need of help
also.
MR. RAMOS: It's a struggle. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's a struggle. Okay, okay. Thank you, Chair. It kinda
made the picture clearer. We're getting there but every time we take two steps forward
we kinda like take one step backwards and we never get to the top of the mountain,
yeah.
MR. RAMOS: Right, and those vacancies create overtime and that's where we're seeing some
of the premium pay increases.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Chief.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Crivello, questions for Chief Ramos?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: What does it take? I mean, do they take a written test in
order to qualify to be part of the recruiting class?
MR. RAMOS: Yeah, it's a...
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Just to get it out there.
MR. RAMOS: Yeah, it's a written test they take. It's posted. When they pass high enough,
they get invited to our agility test; which they have to perform a number of physical
tasks if they pass that or even if they show up. The next step is an interview and
that's the first step in a very long process of hiring. If let's say the Board offers them
temporary employment, now they have to go through the psychological test and the
drug screening and further background investigations. That takes a while but we've
managed to speed up the process. So that Greg...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: What is a while? Three months? Six months?
CHAIR RAMOS: Mr. Takahashi?
MR. TAKAHASHI: That would be I would guesstimate about 45 days.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. TAKAHASHI: After the offer is made. After the conditional offer is made.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. You know when you mentioned vacancies are the
cost of the premium and everything else, yeah, so thank you.
MR. TAKAHASHI: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think it's more of an equipment question. But it'll probably
be between the Chief and the Assistant Chief, so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't you ask it?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: My question is, you know, I kinda ask either every year or every
other year, and I don't know if we're getting closer to that but I've...you know with the
amount of cars that we've had to buy and the fact that if you make a stop, another car
has to come so you have two people at a stop. I understand why you want to have one
person per car because you have more cars around so it's quicker, but ultimately,
you're gonna get two people at an incident quicker...I mean at the same
time...minimum of two, sometimes there's more and it used to be that you used to
have two per car. Have you done any further studies on which is more efficient way?
Yeah, you get more coverage in one spot, but I would seem to think there would be
less efficient and of course less safe because at one time there's gonna be only one
officer at the stop until the backup can come.
MR. RAMOS: So in other words, why...
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Why not have two -MR. RAMOS: Per car?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --per car.
MR. RAMOS: Well, we have set beats already set out and it's, to me, basically it's not real at
this point. We need the officers to be mobile to respond and you've heard the size of
the districts here. District 1 which is Wailuku Patrol and Hana and at this point it's
more efficient for us to have one person per vehicle.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Even though you have to either wait for a backup or you put
somebody, not necessarily in harm's way, just doesn't have as much security as if a
second vehicle or a second officer is there.
MR. RAMOS: Well all the calls for services are prioritized and we will handle it based on the
urgency of the case. And it's not going to take away from the police service that's
required right now and it hasn't. So if you're going in that direction we've been very
successful with our current format.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any questions for Chief Ramos? Thank you.
Let's see. Chief, you can respond to the expansion positions in this Division?
MR. RAMOS: For the clerk's position?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Wait now. Is that the Operations Assistant II for Central?
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't you give us comment on that? Members, it's on 15-57, Details.
MR. RAMOS: We're asking for this position because for years we have one clerk and
basically that clerk is responsible for the timesheets for that district. Not only the
timesheets, also the ADP program. So that is a lot of work and we're talking at least
90 individuals in Wailuku Patrol. That takes a lot of her time. And unfortunately
because of the volume of work that she has, she has not...she doesn't have the ability
to fulfill the rest of her job description. So the need is huge. Currently what we're
doing right now, just to keep up, with the timesheets we will use CPO officer, pull
them off the road or someone that's on light duty. So essentially what we're doing is
we're paying an officer at the officer's rate to handle the clerk's, the clerical work. This
has been a need for a long time. Moving on to the Sergeant's position in Hana and I
believe it was mentioned earlier, it's about leadership. And the coverage is such that
we do need supervisors. Right now we have a Sergeant that is on maternity and we
pull an officer up from the rank to act as acting. What that does is it impacts the
manpower itself. So with this extra Sergeant's position, we will be able to provide the
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necessary leadership much like we have in Lanai. And so we're asking exactly for the
same thing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Molokai Patrol, Supervising Emergency Services Dispatcher. Have
you already created this position, Chief?
MR. RAMOS: I think that question's for Greg.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Takahashi? Do you know if this position has been created and have
you recruited?
MR. TAKAHASHI: It's not completely created as of this date. We were asked to do a
reorganization. We did process the request but we need to respond and get approvals.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So is this...when you mention the organization, is this something that you
need to do in consultation with the union?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Apparently, yes. We didn't think so but yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we're in kind of a unique situation. You asking us to fund and yet we
not sure the union's gonna grant their consent, I guess is the word we're looking for.
So are we premature with this request, Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. From my understanding, the union consultation is
required. I don't know that consent is required other than just a consultation. So it
sounds like the Department has issued their consultation, the union may have asked
a subsequent question and they need to respond to that. But it's not something that
would prevent the action from moving forward completely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this is...when you mention organization, Chief Ramos, this is for
your whole Division only or the whole Department?
MR. RAMOS: For these positions that I mentioned earlier, the Clerk and the Sergeant, that is
for Patrol, specific for Wailuku Patrol and Hana.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So does this also impact the position of Lahaina, your Public Safety
Aide?
MR. RAMOS: No, it does not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So with the Public Safety Aide in Lahaina, have you created this
position already? Has it been created and have you filled it?
MR. RAMOS: The Public Safety Aide position?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Lahaina. Public Safety Aide, Lahaina Patrol District.
-61-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 12, 2016

MR. RAMOS: Yeah. We are trying to fill all the positions. I believe we have three right now
and we have a total of six positions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this one has been created?
MR. RAMOS: Yes. PSAs.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Greg, you have the position number and all that? Because so far
we haven't the position numbers and whatnot that's been assigned.
MR. TAKAHASHI: We do now and I think it's been filled but we have two additional
vacancies in Lahaina right now. But we do have the PD number.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We need something submitted to Committee please regarding the
position number and whatnot. So send to Mr. Takahashi the request so he can give
us the actual position numbers for those. Chief, then also under Traffic Section you
asking us to transfer from Patrol to Traffic for Solo Bike Traffic Enforcement.
MR. RAMOS: That's correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that we're all clear on what a solo bike is because there's some
confusion whether it's the guys on the cycles or the guys on the actual bikes.
MR. RAMOS: It's the guys on the Harley Davidson motorcycles with the long boots and the
helmets and the long sleeve, looking sharp.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So it's not the guys with the pedals.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, yeah, yeah, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Does...and their salary includes hazardous pay as part of the base
component or is it a separate category?
MR. RAMOS: There is hazard pay for the motorcycles.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so they get the standard pay and then they get the pay differential?
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Are you aware... can you tell us this afternoon how much is the difference
in the differential?
MR. RAMOS: Twenty-five percent, I believe.
MR. TAKAHASHI: It is 25 percent. For a 2-wheeler.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You know we supported this reinstatement of this section, I guess.
-62-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 12, 2016

MR. RAMOS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can you tell us at this point in time how you feel the effectiveness of
bringing this back has been for your Division please, Chief?
MR. RAMOS: I think it's been huge. Overall you can see the difference in the traffic in some
areas that has been known for high speeds. Of course, I'd like to be everywhere at all
times, but it's definitely made an impact on the behavior of the people here in Maui
County. And that's what we want. We see, initially we started the program, huge
numbers come in of citations and it's starting to drop a little. So people are beginning
to get the message.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I guess they move around so fast that guys texting on phones cannot
keep up, I guess, with where they are so that's one of the advantages of the bike
section.
MR. RAMOS: Yeah, very effective.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Do you see a need to expand this section?
MR. RAMOS: Yes, wholeheartedly. I would absolutely like to increase it by five more bikes
within the next year or two.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we'll look at the R&M numbers.
MR. RAMOS: Alright, just wanted to through it in there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you just know that that's some of the areas we're gonna be looking at;
your R&M requirements, how long is the bike on the road versus in the shop, number
of citations. But I appreciate the work of the current bike team so give them our
congratulations on a job well done.
MR. RAMOS: I will. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you and again I'm not sure if Mr. Ramos can
answer this question but I'm going back to the Key Activities Goals and Measures.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And again, I go back to Goal No. 1, No. 2: Number of
driving of under the influence of intoxicated sobriety checkpoints conducted annually.
We had 132 in 2015. We projected 52 this fiscal year. How many have we run so far?
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MR. RAMOS: You know, I don't have that number right now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Chair, I would like to request that because even
though I'd like to think differently, I still believe there are still a large number... and
not only sobriety, but in other areas such as under the influence of other substances
that have made our highways still somewhat dangerous. I know you guys have done a
great job and I've gone through the checkpoints many times and I'm very happy to see
them. I don't care if it delays me getting where I need to get, I know they're doing what
they need to do to get those people off the roads as much as possible. And we've had a
few fatalities recently where I've been told...and I've not seen the facts, but I've been
told alcohol may have been a part of it, you know, a big contributing factor. So when I
see only 52 after 132, my question is why the big drop off because I don't see--no
offense to the Police Department--a major improvement in the public's attitude
towards drinking and driving. I don't see a major change in that. No matter what
MADD does and what all these other great programs, you know, I see 'ern on all the
commercials on TV; people are still very foolish, still drink and get in their car and
drive. Even this buzz commercial what it will do for you, being buzzed, not drunk, but
buzzed, doesn't seem to stop people. So I'm getting kinda frustrated being a nondrinker, I take no alcohol, I like to know when I'm on the road that the next guy is as
safe as I'm trying to be. So that's my question, Chief.
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you. Mr. Chair, maybe I can respond to -CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
MR. FAAUMU: --Councilmember Victorino. One of the challenge, in fact the biggest
challenge for us as far as the checkpoint, is the same officers that we requested to be
out on the road we also pretty much order them to go out and do the checkpoint when
they get off. So and I know there are other things there that sometimes it...well, let me
back off a little. What the Assistant Chief had mentioned to me and the Deputy what
he has been doing is allow the commander, give him the discretion so when we have a
grant for seatbelt violation for speeding and other different enforcement and to also
include the checkpoint, so the commander in the district will make a decision where to
put the officers. Sometimes they don't have enough officers 'cause the checkpoint
requires there is a minimum number of officers that you need to be; sometimes they
don't have that available. And that contribute to the drop but it doesn't mean that we
don't do it but, you know, the Assistant Chief has been talking to the commanders, so
at least when you have major function, Halloween and things like that, major holidays,
you must have a checkpoint.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that was my next question. Thank you for answering
it. You know, the commitment for the major holidays because that seems to escalate
people and their ability or desire to have a few more brews because it's a long weekend
and so generally that's when we find a lot more, percentage-wise, of fatal accidents or
major injuries. And I just would like to know one day that, I know that's being, that's
a pie-in-the-sky dream, but one day where we'd have no fatalities due to alcohol and
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other...but inattention, people still text, I see people still on their phones and I know
it's an endless battle for you folks and now there's something going through the
Legislature, which one of our Councilmembers put forward, was smoking with minors
in the vehicle and now I can see the police have to be watching for that. I feel sorry for
you folks because we keep dumping on you more and more and more and expecting
greater results with less resources. Doesn't seem fair but that seems to be what's
happening, Mr. Chair, and I don't envy you and I don't envy your uniform... or any of
the divisions for all the efforts they do. But thank you for what you put forward. I
think, you know, you do a great job with whatever little you have to work with. Thank
you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, any further questions for Chief
Ramos since he's been very patient? One thing I wanted to ask, Chief, 'cause I was
adding up a different column, but I know with your transfers you are asking us to
expand your Solo Bike section by four more positions.
MR. RAMOS: Five.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Five positions. So is the four transfers and what?
MR. RAMOS: And a supervisor. That's for the future. But you talking currently?
CHAIR HOKAMA: In the '17 Budget request.
MR. RAMOS: Okay, that's...I think Greg can explain a little better, but we're not asking for
expansion on this. What he's done is rearrange from positions to create our...
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's why, you know, yeah, I mean, but you are expanding your Solo
Bike program by having four transferred from Patrol, right?
MR. RAMOS: I apologize, yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So well we get that part, Mr. Takahashi. We understand that part. What I
don't get is you not asking me for more bikes.
MR. TAKAHASHI: We did in 2016.
CHAIR HOKAMA: In '16? And we gave you the money already?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Yes, thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Did you spend it? Knowing you, you spent it.
MR. TAKAHASHI: We did.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so that's why I don't have any equipment request for these guys this
year. Is that the reason? As well as unbudgeted purchases? 'Cause you know how I
feel about that term.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Actually the funds was 2015 funds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So we got the bikes now we getting the bodies to put on the bikes.
MR. TAKAHASHI: That's correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And this would, it goes into effect, if approved, July 1st? Right?
Does this go into effect July 1st if approved, Chief? To expand your Solo Bike section?
So we'll see double, pretty much, on the road?
MR. FAAUMU: Mr. Chair, what we had done is we moved some of the position that the
Uniformed Services had and we created the motorcycle program. So they are out there
on the road and I think what Chief Ramos wanted, he wanted more motorcycles; I
think at this point we probably want to have to get back to the drawing board on that
one, Chief. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, just so that the Committee has an understanding -CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: --the positions that they're asking for, the four Solo Bike positions, are existing in
place officers out there on the bikes. The Budget document is being changed to reflect
that movement.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So what you asking us to do this year is already what is existing?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, it's just a matter of getting the budget...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Catching up on the budgetary requirements.
MR. BAZ: Well, the funding was already there, too. It was just a matter of changing the
titles.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So we're not adding anything new then?
MR. BAZ: No. They took existing police officers and classified them as Solo Bike officers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And, Chief Ramos, it is your current practice that this is basically
more of your what, senior veteran officers that are, would be for or are in this
positions? That's what you would be looking for?
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MR. RAMOS: Anybody that's qualified to ride a motorcycle whether they have at least three
to five years or much longer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, any questions on Motorized Bike program? Okay. I'm
gonna ask the Chief, we noticed and I guess this is all per SHOPO yeah, your
allowance increases in housing, travel and mileage for Hana, Molokai. Is that all by
contract requirements, Mr. Takahashi?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Basically the understanding we have with SHOPO, the MOA calls for up to
$1,400 in rental subsidy. In addition, we also pay $125 for electricity cost per unit so
we just trying to catch up in terms of funding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And then for this Division and Chief Ramos besides Chief
Matsuura. Chief Ramos, you're also asking us for more money for blood draws?
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, but this is a different kind of blood draw than what the other
divisions...
MR. RAMOS: Totally, completely different. This is for testing for intoxicated drivers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay and correctly now it's OUI and not DUI?
MR. RAMOS: That's how the law is written, OUI.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So that's the current correct way of describing -MR. RAMOS: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --OUI? Okay, which is operating instead of driving. Okay. It still costs us
$500 a draw?
MR. RAMOS: It's expensive.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. But the Department uses the same vendor regardless of division for
the blood draws?
MR. RAMOS: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. But, anyway, it's working, you folks do well. Mr. Ueoka, my
favorite Corp. Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The only one you got here, but that's okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So for the Committee's understanding, if a driver loses his license from
conviction of a OUI, can this County recover the cost upon reinstatement of a driver's
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license? Can we increase fees to collect for reinstatement now, not relicensing, not
licensing, reinstatement? Because I'm looking at like $500 to reinstate one license if
you are busted and convicted for OUI. I got no sympathies. Okay, we're not talking
about penalties. We understand that is HRS and State Leg. We're talking about
reinstatement of a license.
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. I believe the Council does have the ability to raise the rate
to, as it sees fit. Mr. Takahashi has communicated that we do recoup a portion from
the court system through restitution; I believe $275. And it goes to our General Fund
and in addition, you might want to follow up with...I'm not sure if it would be DMV to
see with the Administrative Driver's License Revocation Office to see. There might be
other reasons why licenses get suspended in addition to operating under the
influence, but I'm not 100 percent clear on that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, so and we appreciate you telling us that we might want advice
from...what was that agency again please?
MR. UEOKA: DMV can probably work with the ADLRO, Administrative Driver's License
Revocation Office.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. But currently at this time you do not see anything that prohibits
this Council from increasing a fee regarding the reinstatement of a license?
MR. UEOKA: No, Chair. It's my understanding that's within the Council's purview for rates
and fees. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, a follow-up on that?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Could we further proviso it or say for OUI, because it was
confiscated because of OUI, if there are other reasons why that there may be, may not
be something that the, you know, it was illegal that they had to give up their license
for some reason? The only reason I ask that is because for the OUI, right now it
seems like it's only $270 but it costs us $500 to do a blood draw. So we're still not
recovering our funds and that's just to do the blood draw. Now when we make those
charges we get that money back right? That 270? We do get back but we have to go
through the State in order to get that. Is that right, Mr. Ueoka?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Thank you, Chair. That's my understanding. The Department is in
communications with the State court system and they get the reimbursement there.
To answer the first part of your question, Mr. Couch...if I may, Chair? We'd want to
look further into the legitimacy of creating a special class of reinstatement or license
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reinstatement fee just for OUI offenders. We'd probably need to check into that a little
further. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you, Chair. That was a great idea to do something
like that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, currently in our Code, the only thing under Chapter 10.80, which is
under Licensing and Permit Fees, we just placed in the Code that reinstatement of a
suspended or revoked current or expired driver's license or instruction permit shall be
subject to a payment of a fee by the license in the amount set forth in the annual
budget and that is under our total purview and control.
MR. BAZ: And, Mr. Chair, just for clarification, too. I believe that the $275 or so that the
County is receiving is restitution on these DUI cases is different from the $100 fee in
our rates and fees for reinstatement of driver's licenses. Yeah. Just so that you
understand that those are two different fees or two different monies that we're
collecting. The DMV collects that $100 upon...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Baz.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Just to follow up on that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: How many? Do we have a number of how many of those
reinstatements we have per year for Maui County? I know I always asking the tough
question. Right, Mr. Baz? I apologize for that.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair and Member Victorino, we'd have to go to our Driver Licensing Division
to get that information.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like to get that number, Chair. You know I think that's
important because it'll also give us a good indication how prevalent it is or how
irrelevant it may be. You know so I have no problem. If we could get that information
if we're gonna look at setting different rates as far as the reinstatement is concerned,
Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. We'll put the request to Mr. Villa in DMVL.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: And see if he has the resources to give us one number back. 'Cause yes,
we are gonna turn over every stone to look for those dollars. Ms. Crivello, any
questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Couch, anything else in this area? Mr. Carroll, anything
else in this area? Chief Ramos, thank you so much for your patience.
MR. RAMOS: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your participation. Chief, under the Investigative Services
you have a $225,000 request for R 8v M - Services and Contracts on 15-82 of the
Details. Now my understanding, this is for your maintenance contracts?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, you mean Uniform, you said Investigative Services.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay, 'cause everybody started flipping back.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah, I know, I know. I made...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, sorry, that was my error on my part. Is this for all facilities, Chief?
Only for specific facilities? Only the main station? Can you give us some comment
please?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, the $69,000 that we requesting is more for, you know, our stations in
Lanai and the cottages, they need rehabilitation and repair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So as we understand it, this year it's Lanai turn and then what,
will be Molokai. I mean I understand you guys do a cycle because it's hard to ask for
everything one year.
MR. FAAUMU: What we're doing now we send our Captain in charge of our Technical
Services and he travel the different districts and look at the facility and prioritize
which one that need the repair and in this case it's our Lanai facilities.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chief. Members, you can ask any questions in this
Division; B and C Accounts also.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? Sorry, real quick.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
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MR. BAZ: Page 568 has the detail of what that $69,500 we spent for by each section.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thanks for the breakdown, Mr. Baz. Okay. Yeah, I see garage
generator, Lanai Station. Okay. Chief, I, you know, with some of the equipment, I get
it, the marked SUVs, marked sedans. So you have five marked SUVs requested, 18
marked sedans, 6 for Lahaina, 6 for Central, 6 for Kihei; okay, I get that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What page are you on, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Fifteen dash eighty-four to 15-85 -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --of the Details. The three-wheel parking enforcement vehicle or what
others might have called the Taguma mobile.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Poor guy retired and he still gets his name called out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I thought he did a good job. Okay. This is one Chair that supported him.
Is that...you're asking for a similar vehicle of what we gave Wailuku for Lahaina?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Harley Davidson three-wheel cycle?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that's cleared up. I'm trying to understand this request for
Central District, the ATVs. Can you give us some comment please why Central
District needs these vehicles?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chair. What happened in Central District, they don't have the
ability to get into like off-road, the mac nut field, you know, where we find a lot of the
stolen vehicles. You know, at times we have some issues at Kanaha Beach Park and
other areas. So we learn from our outside districts from Lahaina and Kihei districts
where we have ATVs. You know, where they go out and they patrol the beachfront.
They also use it to get into areas where...to either recover properties, stolen properties
or vehicles. So what Wailuku has been doing in that past they have borrowed from
the other districts to use their vehicles and we see the need for Central to have their
own two ATVs. So that's the purpose of the two vehicles for Wailuku.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Chief.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, the Administration supported this request because of the HC&S land
that is gonna be no longer in production. It makes up a lot of area that may need to
be covered through alternative vehicle management.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Have you worked with the property owner on what type of security that
they'll providing on their own property?
MR. BAZ: No, I do know that they're going to be continuing providing their own security but
this is just for criminal cases.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so, Chief, just to be clear on this, these two ATVs are
going to be for the Wailuku District?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, 'cause you keep saying Wailuku and everybody, you
know, gets this impression Wailuku. Kanaha is not part of Wailuku and, you know.
So I just wanna always get that corrected. You know, for the Police Department,
Wailuku District is from Haiku to Kahakuloa.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that's why we call it Central District.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's not really correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the term in the budget is Central because it's the middle of the three on
the map, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay. Well, okay. So if you want to say Central, I'll
be more applicable to that but he keeps saying Wailuku, Mr. Chair, and I can see -CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, I understand, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --people coming in, texting me and saying -CHAIR HOKAMA: It's big.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --what do you mean Wailuku?
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's a big district. Yes, we understand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, as a picture is a thousand words here, this is from RAIDS Online, they
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's why I say we're two-thirds of the island.
MR. BAZ: --the district, yeah. So District I, which is Central or commonly referred to ask
Wailuku because that's where the base is, you can see encompasses the majority of all
the way from Kahakuloa down to Maalaea, almost there, out to past Haiku, you know
that area and all the way almost to Kaupo and back around to right above Makena
area. So...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Two thirds of the island, as I said.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just about two-thirds of the entire island of Maui is the
Central District. Pretty close to two thirds of the island. At least half.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's a big chunk.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's a very big chunk.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you look at the numbers and the area and I just...you
know, again I said it earlier, still I'll say it again - I'm just astonished at the good job
they do with what they have to work with, Mr. Chair. Seriously. But anyhow, thank
you very much. And I appreciate the clarification. Thank you, Sandy, for that map. I
really appreciate it; a picture's worth a thousand words.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, we're going to take a break. Staff needs a break.
Members need a break. The Chief could use a break too. So we're gonna take a
ten-minute recess. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

3:29 p.m.
3:42 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . Okay, we shall return this meeting to order. We're under
Uniform Patrol Services. So, Members, I know you are aware that we are operating at
the low quorum levels, but we will continue because the clock is on the Council. We
do not have any flexibility with the clock that the people have set by Charter. So we
will get the job done. So saying that we're burning sunlight and we will take as long
as it takes to finish. We have three things to accomplish tonight and we are still on
number one. But let me quickly ask the Chief if he has some additional comments
before we leave Uniform Patrol. Is there any comments, Chief, you'd like to share
under the Grant Revenue component of this Division?
MR. FAAUMU: Not at this time, Mr. Chair. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, any questions for the Chief under Grant
Revenue for Uniform Patrol Division? Mr. Couch? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, not at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, I have one thing that I tell you I'm happy to see and you keep
bringing in more money annually is from the State Department of Transportation,
Highway Safety Program. In there, Members, you will see additional dollars. For
those that have brought up with the Chief distracted driving comments earlier, DOT
does sponsor funding to the Department for distractive [sic] driving enforcement. They
also pay for the child restraint. They pay for roadblock enforcement, youth deterrence,
seatbelt programs, speed enforcement, traffic data records, traffic services, traffic
reconstruction and...I just love this from the State, other. Whatever that means.
Chief, the only thing I would say that I would ask for your Department's...maybe a
little focus that I find to be a county-wide issue is our people are very bad with
parking. And the amount of parking violations in this County is, for me, coming to a
point where parking in front of stop signs on corners or intersections is being a very
major distraction and a sight distance issue for me. And I have no problem with your
officers tagging and citing for those things. Illegal parking in front of stop signs,
parking on curbs, close to intersections. And people don't realize that in this County,
we have not changed the Code where there is no overnight street parking allowed. I
know there's difficulties because of employment, family sizes, cost of housing. I'm not
asking that your Department be insensitive or non-compassionate but it's becoming,
to me, a major hazard. For pedestrians, also. And so I would just ask if you could
maybe put a little bit more focus so that people are aware that it is creating hazards
and I don't want to deal with more claims and settlements before this Council, if
possible. So I just share that with you as an observation that I see on Lanai, Molokai,
Maui Island and would just ask for your consideration as you deploy your priorities.
Chief, anything you wanna add before we wrap up Uniform Patrol?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chair. If you may, you allow me to comment on your last comment
about the parking?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure.
MR. FAAUMU: We do have lot of concerned citizens that brought to our attention the same
concern as yours. What the Assistant Chief Ramos had done in the past, he worked
with his district commanders where we assign some of the concern to our CPO, our
Community Police Officers, where they go out and they work with the community on
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how to address some of these issues. But there are other communities that, you
know, it becomes a safety issue for like the Fire Department where the double parking
on the road when the road is so narrow so we do take enforcement into that. But I
know the approach that the Chief Ramos had done with his commanders is allow our
Community Police Officers to work with the community and, you know, come out to,
with a solution to address those concern.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we appreciate that, Chief. And we know you have other priorities
that you want for your operations and we respect your authority to implement your
priorities, Chief. So thank you for that. One thing that I did want to share with you
regarding some of the services is that, Chief, if you feel...because as I understand our
Code right now, and Mr. Ueoka is here to make any corrections if need be, but I
believe currently under the Code, we allow Parks Department, certain Parks
Department personnel and Fire personnel to write citations regarding parking or traffic
because of interference with their ability to do their job in response or their job
regarding enforcement of County parks. If you feel that this is a benefit to have and
you feel that providing some training to them on when it would be appropriate for
them to actually issue since they're authorized, that might be something you might
want to consider. If you feel that is not an advantageous situation and that it should
only be a uniformed officer of the Police Department that actually writes it, then
maybe you can give us recommendations if you feel the Code needs to be changed
whereby it's much more clearer who is allowed and not allowed to issue those type of
road citations. Again, for Fire, we understand, they gotta get to the fire. So but if
Parks, I understand they have certain citation authorization by Council through the
Code. So I just share that with you that if you feel it is to your advantage please make
use of it. If you feel it's a hindrance and impeding your operations, let us know so
that we may consider making the appropriate adjustments through Legislation.
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Mr. Chair. We'll take that into consideration.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you so much. Members, if no further questions, we're gonna move
to Technical and...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I just want to... Chief Ramos', one of his officers, during
break -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --had mentioned in regards to my question about citations
about how much -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --money, so he took an average, you know, you have
different tiers for different citations and he went on the, I guess Fiscal Year '15 $5,544,000 worth of citations. That money we could have our own judge, Judge
Ueoka.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't think so.
CHAIR HOKAMA: He doesn't look good in black robes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: But I thought, wow, that's quite an amount the States gets
from our hardworking officers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that, I think, one of the reasons why the Leg doesn't want to look at
un-adjudicated fines because they know the value, the amount of money that the
counties would get back in reimbursements for those un-adjudicated components.
And I don't think the Judiciary is ready to let go of that pot of -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --that milk cow.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We're going down the row. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Along that same line, how much
manpower is being used for service of the complaints and summonses?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And if there is manpower being used, are they using premium
time, overtime? Because a lot of times they're getting served at night or before
10:00 p.m. I believe.
MR. FAAUMU: Normally what we do...you referring to serving summons and thing like that?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Uh-huh.
MR. FAAUMU: What we do is we assign it to the beat officers wherever the summons need to
be served. And we basically do that throughout. We don't use premium pay for that
purpose. You know, we, during the officer's tour of duty, they make all attempt to
serve those summons.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So these are patrol officers on their beat and at the same time
they've got to go and serve summons and complaints --76-
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MR. FAAUMU: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --to various -MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --residential homes or wherever -MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --the defendants are located.
MR. FAAUMU: Sometimes the prosecutor will send the summons to a detective, you know,
to help out. And they will go out and do that. But on an average, you know, yes...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It'd be interesting to know how much manpower per hour is
being used on that specific duty.
MR. FAAUMU: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: You know and maybe we can present to the Judiciary or
something like that. But we're serving these complaints, you know, on patrol time.
MR. FAAUMU: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? I'd like to request, if I may?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'd like request you try to ascertain from the Judiciary what
specifically are the cost of running our court system here in Maui County. You know,
it's easy to talk. Our forefathers had the wisdom to understand that the courts and
our school systems would not be able to be run by most of the counties. And there's
still counties today could not do it. Maybe we could, but there's other counties that
couldn't. To keep it fair and equitable across the board, they took on the challenge.
That was 1964. Well, fast forward 50 years plus, maybe it's time to look into it, but I'd
like to see what the actual cost is because 5 million may sound like a lot, but I can tell
you, to run that courthouse there, 5 million is very little when you put everything
together. So, you know, if we wanna talk apples, let's compare apples. I'm not one of
those that like to fly off the handle and say something without the facts. Let's put the
facts on the table and if we can prove that these...you got it baby. It will be done that
way. I'd like the information, please?
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll ask the Leg committees if they have that kind of information for us.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just like the other issue -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I think it's time we see the reality. We see the reality.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Mr. Victorino said . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, thank you very much for allowing me to depart for a
moment. I have a question though on equipment, I know you folks have gone through
this, but I understand this was not asked. It's in regards to the radio, the $8,000
radio for your expansion. Is it a different kind of radio that Fire uses? Sorry, Detail
Page 15-84, $8,000 portable radio for Police Sergeant position.
MR. FAAUMU: It is the same radio as the one that the Fire has -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That Fire uses also? Okay.
MR. FAAUMU: --and it's for the expansion position -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. Okay.
MR. FAAUMU: --for the Hana side.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause I just recall we have gone through Fire and their
radios are 6,000. So that's why I asked if it's the same; this one's $2,000 more. So I
was curious what the difference was. I see it in the dollar amount difference, but so...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, you know if we are standardizing certain type of equipments like
those radios or every department goes off on their own?
MR. BAZ: No, Mr. Chair. I believe that they are required to purchase specific equipment that
works on our system. And I believe it's the same piece of equipment that they're
buying. What may be different is the accessories so we have our Technical and
Support Services...our radio guy here who would be able to answer any detailed
questions. Thank you. Walt?
MR. PACHECO: Good afternoon. Walt Pacheco. I'm the Communications Coordinator for
the Police Department and Radio System Administrator. The Fire uses a unique radio
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for them because of their intrinsically safe requirements. Police uses a similar
platform with different feature sets and that causes some cost differences.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Alright, very good. Well, thank you very much for
that explanation.
MR. PACHECO: Certainly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Since Mr. Pacheco is here, anything on the radio project towers on Lanai,
Maui, Molokai, things that former Captain Amaral was working on, Mr. Pacheco has
assumed responsibility and oversight and is doing a good job. So if you have
questions in this area, now is the time to ask it since we have Mr. Pacheco. Mr.
Couch? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Anything else, Ms. Cochran, since we have Mr. Pacheco?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Officer,
for being here. I understand there's a tower going up in Kanaha Valley, West Maui. Is
that a Police tower, radio tower, of sorts in that valley? And according to
Mr. Hans Michel who does care take our intake for the Water Department itself, he
says that where it's going to be placed is going to hinder Department of Water's access
up there for maintenance. So I'm not sure, just wanted to ask if you knew anything
about that?
MR. PACHECO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pacheco?
MR. PACHECO: If I might, there are two facilities that we are in design with right now and
both in concert with the Water Department. We're working with them directly; one will
be at the Lahainaluna Water Treatment Plant, up at the large water tank in the back,
and the other one is at the Mahinahina Water Plant. We've worked with them in the
placement of the facilities to ensure that we're out of the way; that we're not impacting
anything that they're doing. So if there is an issue we do definitely need to have that
brought forward.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, very good. As long as you folks are in
communication with each other -MR. PACHECO: We're working with the Water Department, yes..
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --while building. Okay, very good. Okay. Excellent. Thank
you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Anything else for Mr. Pacheco? Having none, thank you
for coming forward. We appreciate that. Members, anything else under this program
area before we move on? Okay. Let us hit the next component of the Department's
requests, that's our Technical and Support Services Program. Chief, any comments
regarding this Division?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chair. The Technical and Support Services Program is
a program that connect the dots. You know, whether it's a uniform concern, a
investigative concern, they are in the middle to make sure that the services we provide
are moving forward and we have the support for it. You know, it house our 911
center. It also making sure that our facilities are in good conditions. Also make sure
that our vehicles are running and repaired and things like that. And so I'm also
asking for a expansion position in this area; position for our manager where will be in
charge of making sure our facilities and Capital Improvement Projects are in place.
And I'm also asking for an expansion position with our Communication Center. You
know as you know, our 911 center, you know, most Uniform officers that come
through there are usually commanders and then they move on. What we're looking is
the continuity of the operation and making sure that things, the long-term needs of
the section is being taken care of. At the present time, we use one of our supervisors,
, but what we do we know
you know, we have six supervisors to supervise the
there is a need for it with the implementation of the Enhanced 911, you know the
cellular phone, there was a need for it. So we took one of our supervisors and work in
that area. So we know there's a need and that's the reason why we are asking for that
expansion position. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chief. Members, questions in Goals/Objectives and Category
A? The Chief has already made his comments regarding expansion positions.
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Page 576, Goal 4: Foster outside
agency and community partnerships, No. 2. If this number is correct, the estimate for
FY 2017, that's a great goal. Are you seriously gonna be able to go from 6 from last
year to 50, number of Neighborhood Crime Watch programs established?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Councilmember. One of the things that we had done throughout the
year is going out and work with the communities. And we learned that some of the
communities was just a lack of knowledge; not knowing how to address some of their
concern. So by providing the education and the training and meeting with them on a
regular basis, we also empower them to create their own Neighborhood Crime Watch
program and we'll follow up and we'll provide guidance for them. We know that by
doing this...right now with the positive feedback that we got from the community is
good and we'd like to work toward that goal that we set.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that, it's not a typo. You're gonna try to go from 6 to 50?
Oh, nice. And conversely, the next Goal, number of training exercises participated,
annually; you're going from 28 down to 6? Any comments on that one?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes. In the Technical Support Services program, some of the training that we
provided to the community again is in the area of the Neighborhood Crime Watch. We
also looking at the, you know, the E.P.I.C., the active shooters training, you know. So
some of those trainings requires more time on our part and there are a lot of requests
that been coming in for those training. And as we continue to provide this training,
we feel that there will be a time that the need for it will no longer be there so we feel
that the demand or the request will be lower. But that's the minimum that we gonna
go. We can't go any lower than that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure. Thank you, Chief. And I hope that's the case where we
don't...the requirement for that training would be minimized because everybody's
either had the training or better...just more coverage. So thank you.
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. So looking at the...I'm not sure, you may
have talked about this. Excuse me if you did. Program book, Page 58...I'm sorry, 581.
So it's in regards to Services and Contracts: Additional funding based on historical
expenditures, 104,000. Additional funding for communications equipment and AT&T
contract for Patrol car laptops. Historically you spent approximately 180,000 in FY
'14, '15, and FY '16 you had an 80,000 appropriation. How have you paid this this
year overall within the Technical Support Services Program? Are you short? Are you
short?
MR. TAKAHASHI: At this point we are not short but the . .(inaudible). . . that that cost
represents is about $10,000 per month.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. And this is for the communications equipment in the
cars?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Yes it is.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah? Okay. So the 80,000 was enough, you're saying?
MR. TAKAHASHI: No.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No? Okay, so how did you pay this this year then if that
wasn't sufficient?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Fortunately we had savings in the radio shop.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You had savings in the radio shop?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, I wasn't sure if you've talked about this. The forensic,
the laboratory guys are in this section.
MR. FAAUMU: No, they under the Investigative section.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Okay. So on the, on Page 578, I noticed a Criminalist I
and Criminalist II; you don't...they're listed, but there's nothing there. Are those
positions that no longer are needed? And then also the Intelligence and Research
Analyst. Doesn't look like you've had those positions filled for, since before 2014.
MR. FAAUMU: What we had done with this position, we move it to our Vice Division. So
they've come under the Vice section.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh so they're in the Vice section?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, most of the questions that I wanted to ask were asked
as far as the Community Neighborhood Watch programs. That was my area of
concern because at one time we were having tremendous problems in Wailuku and
Waiehu and I know the Neighborhood Crime Watch was one of the programs that
came in and seemed to help deter some of it. It didn't stop it entirely, but it deterred
it. And I think when run well, I think these programs will have great value. Now there
is another program out there for which you can do it via e-mail; you can let your
neighborhood, based upon your--what is those--community associations and/or
neighborhood associations, homeowner's association, where something is happening
there can be, it can be a quick e-mail blast to all those registered under the program.
Does the Police Department ever use some of these programs for the various
communities?
MR. FAAUMU: Not to my knowledge. But I know we have what Mr. Baz had put up, the
RAIDS Online, we do have that program where the community can register with the
Maui Police Department and log on and get to see what is going on in their
neighborhood. Yeah, we have that. I'm not sure if that's similar to what you're
looking for, but...
- 82 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 12, 2016

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I've seen that program that you have and very informative.
Thank you very much. But this is really based upon the community association
and/or the homeowner's association for a particular area. For example, Wailuku
Heights I and II has a system which has been set up and it will e-mail there is a black
truck, license number da-da-da, that's been going up and down certain certain roads
and to keep an eye on it. So, you know, and you may shake your head but, you know,
sometimes these little things that make a big difference when you trying to deter
crime. And when you're aware of that same black truck driving up your driveway and
you as a neighbor see that truck coming up your neighbor's driveway, I should say,
and all of a sudden you realize hey, my neighbors are not home and this is the same
truck I that I got an e-mail blast on, you can then, you know, a) call 911 and get the
police or whatever there and/or get over there and say excuse me, what are you doing
here? And that sometimes can deter it. So that's what I'm saying; there's
Neighborhood Watch programs for the various communities so I was wondering if the
police had ever interacted with those particular communities.
MR. FAAUMU: I know we interacted with the Hotel Security Association -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
MR. FAAUMU: --and we have the same, pretty much the same program as what you do. If
there is any suspicious individual or vehicle, they put a blast out there and then the
police will receive in that. It is something that we can look at. You know, it's been
done by the Hotel Association through our Community Police Officer or our Visitor
Oriented Police Officer. But maybe in this area we can look...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What I'm trying to do is get some of the information,
Mr. Chair, pass it on to you as well as the Police Department as a reference point, as a
resource for our future use. But I think this is something that...social media has
become a big intrical [sic] part of our everyday life. Well, this is the good side of social
media when they can let us know that there is a possibility of a problem in an area or
in your neighborhood and you can be better prepared for it. Thank you. Thank you,
Chair. Thank you, Chief.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Mr. Carroll, questions? Ms. Cochran? Okay. The
Chief talked about...again in this Division, the Chief is asking for an Emergency
Services Coordinator, Facilities Manager, and a Police Major position. Members, you
can move also into B and C Accounts under Operations, Contracts, Grant Revenues.
Chief, I wanted to ask you for your comments regarding page 102 of the Details and
this is about your R 86 M Service contracts, 6138, $184,000. And again, if you need
Mr. Pacheco back, we're happy to ask him if he would participate. I'm trying to figure
out how long is this AT&T contract we have and frequency of this additional funding
for the laptops in the vehicles? Is this part of the plan replacement program? Is this
an expansion of the vehicle equipment to be fully implemented? Can you give us a
comment on this project of your Department, please?
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MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chair. If, may I call Sergeant Kaupalolo who is in charge of this
project?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Sergeant, if you would join us please?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Good morning Council Chair, Councilmembers. Sergeant Lance
Kaupalolo, Support Services Bureau.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sergeant, you know, your Division area is asking for additional funding for
the communications equipment, which is as we understand it is for the patrol car
laptops as well as your contract with AT&T?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Yes, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, can you give us...is this one expansion, to finish implementation? Can
you give us some status in where we're at with this program, please?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Last year we implemented a program to replace all of the current standing
fleet vehicles, so all the patrol cars. This was done due to the age of the computer
equipment which was six to eight years old. We began the project, we got, we received
some County funding for it, so all the current fleet vehicles have this new equipment.
As the fleet expands, so if we add additional fleet vehicles and we're not able to take a
vehicle offline, we need to refurbish or furbish this new fleet vehicle with computer
and then the connectivity for the computer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is this... can this be done from the manufacturer? Or do you do all of this
additional additions to the vehicle at your baseyard? Or how do you accomplish this,
Sergeant?
MR. KAUPALOLO: The fleet vehicle is purchased with some contractual specifications; so
when we receive it finally at the Police Department, it's a turnkey. So we get it from
the vendor, the vendor brings it to Maui, we have several components that need
installed here on Maui so that would include radio communications equipment as well
as computer equipment. The car is finished off and then it's turned over to the Police
Department for final review and acceptance and then the fleet vehicle is ready to go
online.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. What is AT&T's responsibilities to your Department, please?
MR. KAUPALOLO: For the Police Department, AT&T created a private network, I would call it
for a lack of a better description. What that does it allows the police data
transmissions on a different band than commercial AT&T users. That allows us to
stream more data to our vehicles and keep the signal constant. Especially during
hazard times, emergency times, it's kind of like we have a priority channel to keep our
cars receiving the information back and forth.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And the equipment we use is AT&T or they're the vendor, we
purchase from AT&T? There's no other proprietary things that they retain right,
Sergeant?
MR. KAUPALOLO: No, sir. The original contract was AT&T so at that time the agreement
was to create this special network tunnel for us to use.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. KAUPALOLO: We could revisit that plan again; however, that would involve the next
vendor creating some kind of similar framework and that would involve County IT as
well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. Okay. So currently AT&T is still your vendor, Sergeant?
MR. KAUPALOLO: Yes, Council Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch, this is one of your areas of strength. You have
questions you may want to ask Sergeant Kaupalolo?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm happy to hear that, sir. Ms. Cochran, any questions for the Sergeant?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If Mr. Techie is okay with it, then I'm gonna follow his lead
and say I'm fine with it also.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Guzman? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. I'm good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well thank you very much for your assistance, Sergeant. You've
answered the questions so we have some good clarity. Thank you.
MR. KAUPALOLO: Thank you, Council. Thank you, Councilmembers.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, can you tell us under your Ka Lima 0 Maui services contract for
$250,000 what areas of responsibility you have given them under your jurisdiction?
That is on Page 15-109, Chief, 6138 sub-account.
MR. FAAUMU: Yes, Mr. Chair. The Ka Lima 0 Maui is responsible for the janitorial service
and the yard maintenance for our Wailuku and Kihei Police Stations.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So for those two big districts, the 250 takes care of all landscaping
and janitorial requirements of the two district stations?
MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The baseyard is included from Central, too? Your compound areas
and all that, that's all part of the areas of responsibility that they maintain for you,
Chief?
MR. FAAUMU: You mean the Wailuku Police Station?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. FAAUMU: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Members, any questions for Chief in the B/C Account
areas? Okay, why don't we go to his...let's see, after that...we talked about State and
Federal Asset Training Grant. Okay. Members, you have any other questions under
Grant Revenues you might want to ask the Chief? And I'll open it up to all areas of
the Department. Training grants, forfeiture assistance grants, youth services grants,
DOT grants, E991 [sic]. Now is your opportunity to ask the Chief or Mr. Takahashi
questions regarding grant revenues or administration of those grants.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm comfortable, Mr. Chair. I asked the questions earlier
on that so I'm good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I just wanted to give you guys one more opportunity 'cause we're close to
finishing up this Department so I wanted to make sure you have questions so that
when we excuse Chief and Mr. Takahashi, they can relax. They've completed their
task with us for the day. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Just quick explanation as to the grant
forfeiture process or implementation?
MR. FAAUMU: You talking about the forfeiture? When we conduct a criminal investigation
and if there is, if we have enough evidence where the profit of the criminal activity
resulted in purchasing of anything what we'll do is we run two separate investigation;
a forfeiture investigation and a criminal investigation. And once... so in the... as far as
the forfeiture investigation, there are couple things we are looking at. Let's say we
cease a vehicle, we'll look at the value of the vehicle. Is it gonna cost more money to
seize a vehicle that is gonna be one-year use for the Department? And then if it is,
let's say the vehicle is fairly new what we'll do is we work with the Prosecutor's Office
where they will... and Corp. Counsel, where they're gonna look at if there is any pay off
involved in it and whatever the balance is and is it worth it, you know, doing the
forfeiture? Is that pretty much, is that what you're asking?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I guess my question is I know that there's, you know,
statutory drug houses where if you catch them you prosecute them; now those houses
are up forfeiture.
MR. FAAUMU: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And anything within those houses that are found, money,
whatever of value can be, a forfeiture action can be done by the Prosecutor's Office.
So once we are granted that, where does that money go? That stays within your Police
Department right?
MR. FAAUMU: Do you mean the forfeiture?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: The forfeiture.
MR. FAAUMU: The forfeitures. Yeah, and if the case is adjudicated and we get...if there is
money that that do come back to the Department, you know, depending on the
sharing and the administrative cost, it will, the money will come back to the
Department.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So when it comes back, where do you put it? In the General
Fund or something within your Department?
MR. TAKAHASHI: It's a separate forfeiture fund.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Forfeiture fund?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So what is the amount of forfeiture fund that you have right
now?
MR. TAKAHASHI: Right now? It's about 100,000 for Federal.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. But is that a fund... Chair, is that a fund that they can
use in general, like for instance...
CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It has to stay within...
CHAIR HOKAMA: They have specific parameters, either from the State or from the Federal
government, on what is permitted from those forfeiture funds. I mean, I'm sure the
Chief would like more flexibility on -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right. Right. Right.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --the use, but it's very narrow on what the Chief can actually use
forfeiture funds for.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And that would be for instance buying...
CHAIR HOKAMA: And basically it's more for the training components.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, the training components. Okay. Thank you. Hundred
thousand.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Anyone else, Members, for the Chief or Mr. Takahashi? You know
we present, we're presenting them a lot of written requests that they are going to
respond to so being no further questions for Mr. Takahashi or Chief Faaumu?
Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I just wanna make a comment. Chief? If I may, Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Last night we had our Budget Committee meeting on
Molokai. Though your Captain and officers were not there to testify, I value their
presence only because it gave them better exposure to our community and for them
stepping up to show an interest in the different programs that the County offers for
our island. So I just want to commend your Captain, I believe your Lieutenant was
there and some other officers, so thank you very much. 'Cause I really believe the
community needs to know who's beating on our grounds so that they can feel
comfortable who they can turn to. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I wanted to also commend the Chief for all
his public relations during the holidays. My kids loved your voice and it sounds very
accommodating and, you know, you've really reached out to make the Police
Department more human as opposed to this big, bad authority. But I really
appreciate you being more in tune with public relations. Thank you.
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other comment or question for Chief or Mr. Takahashi? Okay,
having none, thank you very much Chief, Mr. Takahashi, for your time, your patience,
your response to the questions. We appreciate it. As we move forward the Chair will
be making his proposal back to the Committee and we'll make sure you are aware of
whatever adjustments are in the Chair's Budget document proposal so that you can
give us additional comment on how you feel it may impact your operations and your
Department's requirements. So thank you very much, Chief, Mr. Takahashi.
MR. FAAUMU: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We're gonna...how long you need?
MS. YOSHIMURA: About ten minutes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll take a ten-minute recess before we bring up Public Works.
. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

4:26 p.m.
4:39 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Okay, we shall bring this meeting back to order. At this
time, we will start the review of Capital Improvement Program for the Department of
Public Works. So you can start on Page 833 which is the summary page. And a few
things, Members, we shall only focus on the 2017 request numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Two thousand what, sir?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Seventeen request numbers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, we're not going look at '18 to '22, yeah?
CHAIR HOKAMA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, sir.
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS
CHAIR HOKAMA: And what I will ask the Department, all departments, but since Mr. Goode
is here and Ms. Andaya will make them start it off. What we'll ask the departments for
each project is a, 1) basic description and the amount of requests, 2) the source of the
funds, c) status of the project in this point in time, d) the timeline or completion date
anticipated, and then finally e) factors that they're aware of that may impact the
project itself. If any department cannot provide this Committee with those five
components, the Chair will not consider the project. And I will not deal with
generalized language. So if it's general and broad it's off my list. Come back when the
departments are ready with detailed descriptions and components that I can consider.
Okay. That's how we're moving forward. So at this time under 833 which is the
summary page, I'm gonna ask the Director and the Deputy if they have any opening
comments on the Department's CIP request and after their opening comments if you
have a question Member, notify the Chair and unless there is a question, we'll ask the
Director and Deputy then to move straight into the first project. Okay, Director, if you
would please start us off.
MR. GOODE: Okay. Good evening, Chair and Members of the Committee, David Goode
here, Director of Department of Public Works. We're here to talk about our Capital
Improvement Program for FY '17. Got quite a few projects to go through. Big picture -89-
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the total amount request is $59 million dollars in proposed projects. Just a, kind of a
quick breakdown, those, that funding is about $15 million in Federal funds, 12 million
in Highway funds, 2 million in General funds, 16 million in General Obligation bonds,
about 7 million in State funds, about a half million for bikeways, and about 6 million
in lapse bonds proceeds or lapse bonds funds. All the projects here we'll discuss.
There is one that actually the Managing Director's Office is handling, Chair, so I was
just on the phone with Ms. Taomoto about 15 minutes ago and she'll be down as soon
as she can. She had to leave the campus for a bit and come back so hopefully we can
work with her schedule as well. She'll be presenting the Kalana 0 Maui electrical
upgrades. So that's my general overview. I can tell you that Capital Improvement
Projects is a major focus for our Department. It is something we spend a fair amount
of time on in the Director's Office. The Engineering Division obviously spends almost
all their time on Capital Improvement projects and the Federally-funded projects are
always our top priority. We also handle a myriad of smaller projects that come up
from time to time; things like the rapid, rectangular, flashing beacons you see; those
are smaller projects that can get bid out or procured and sometimes they're installed
by our Highways Division. But today will be talking about the ones that are generally
out to bid. So with that, Chair, I can get started I guess on the first project.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Please do, Mr. Director.
MR. GOODE: Okay. The first one is a Safe Routes to School project. This is State-funded.
There's approximately $150,000 is expected to come in this year. Right now we're
looking at...it's not a lot of money...we're looking at speed feedback monitors at the
schools. Is always a prime area that speeding is a concern; and obviously since it's a
Safe Routes to School program the funds would be to design and procure and install
the speed feedback monitors and it's something we can construct in, during the Fiscal
Year '17 or depending on procurement, it might go into '18. And that's it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So tell us couple things, Director, please or Deputy, 1) we are told that this
was based on a County program policy that will be approved. Is that completed and in
place, Director?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair, you might be referring to the Complete Streets Policy that we
currently have drafted. And for this, the Safe Routes to School it has a set of criteria
already in place because with the State Department of Transportation...I think in our
Operations overview, I mentioned that there's monies coming from...or State
legislation was passed a number of years ago to take some of those monies from traffic
violations that occurred around schools and those monies were kind of allocated
amongst the different counties. So our share is $150,000 and using those monies and
we can spend it on traffic safety items in and around school areas, infrastructure
projects that would be, you know, make school areas a little bit more safer or
non-infrastructure projects such as education for students on how to ride bikes or
pedestrian safety education.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So when you folks highlight in the description approved County program
policy, that is something you've already promulgated and have in place, Deputy?
-90-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 12, 2016

MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Yes, that we currently, an approved County program policy. So
what our engineers meant by that is that we have a policy in place. It's not really
Complete Streets policy but also you know those rapid, flashing beacons making sure
that we currently have a policy for determining where it's appropriate to put these
rapid, flashing beacons. And the Staff has a deadline to get that policy completed by
the end of this month. Because we've had so many requests for these rapid, flashing
beacons, that we want to be able to make sure that we're putting them in places that
are appropriate and not just putting them wherever they're being requested. It's
similar to our speed hump policy where we have a petition that the residents need to
complete and bring forward to the County making sure that their neighbors are in
support of it. Same with our street light policy as well. So I think one of the things
that we need to develop is that flashing beacon policy and that's pretty much what the
Staff meant...
CHAIR HOKAMA: What percentage of the State monies is used for administration purposes?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: I'm sorry?
CHAIR HOKAMA: What percent of the State 150,000 do you use for administration
requirements?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: I think these are mainly just for infrastructure projects and doesn't
go towards any administrative costs.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Baz, you plan to allocate some costs to this component? I
mean we're just reading the description.
MR. BAZ: No, I understand, Mr. Chair, that the funding may allow for administrative costs
but because of the limited resources that are available and the projects that the
Department has proposed there doesn't seem to be sufficient amounts leftover for
recuperation of administrative costs. So we're not expecting that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Director, can some of this money be used, you know, we use
General Fund for school crossing guards . . .(inaudible). . . Would that program qualify
for this type of funds, Safe Routes to School? I don't know if you folks answered this
last year. If you folks did, you know, we can check, but I don't recall so I'm asking it.
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Chair. I recall discussing it but I don't recall the answer either.
So I'd have to double check. I think they're, in general didn't want to have recurring
costs so it'd more of a do the improvements and then go on to the next project. But
we'll double check with them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. But you could do projects like educating parents who text, use cell
phones, put on makeup when they drive their kids to school?
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MR. GOODE: Yeah. We're pretty certain you can do things like that. In essence, the speed
feedback monitor is an educational component in your face, here's what you're doing,
30 miles an hour, whatever.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Director.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. V?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, you know, this money, this $150,000, is this also,
can this be used for like what we have right across the street here by the library, the
flashing light for crosswalks; which I really believe every school should have that. I
mean the flashing light showing your speed, great; but a flashing crosswalk, Mr.
Chair, is really pivotal and every school should have that. So pedestrians who are
crossing, that light starts flashing, you as a driver can be a distance off...I can see it
when I turn right by Wailuku Elementary. I can see it before I even get here. So is
there..and how how does one of those cost? I guess it's a two question. How much
does one of those sets costs? And secondly, how many schools, if this money can be
used for that, could we do if we took, let's say, 75,000, half of it. I don't know, I'm
asking.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah. Thank you, Chair, Mr. Victorino. I think they're about $7,500.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Each?
MR. GOODE: For the pair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: Right, for each installation. So, you know, as Rowena was mentioning we still
need to develop some guidelines for the implementation of these. Making sure that,
you know, the streets have, you know, the volume of traffic and the volume of
pedestrians to warrant them. Schools, you know, may be a different situation because
it's generally a time when you have both, right?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. GOODE: Lots of cars and -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Absolutely.
MR. GOODE: --lots of kids. So we'll have to look at that carefully but it's something that
we've seen it where they've been deployed, they've been very successful.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that's what I'm saying where I've seen it, it is very, very
distinctive. You know, you can see it from a distance of. Knowing that there is a
pedestrian, especially children...I know Kamehameha and Maui Lani. I mean, there's
a number of them that I really would believe these would really be warranted because
you have so many kids walking across the street going to school. Right here Wailuku
Elementary, you know, lot of them cross here so that's not a problem. But many of
them...Iao School, I see them crossing. I know the raised crosswalks also help
because then you get to see the smaller kids from a distance also. So I believe, you
know, we're moving in that right direction but I'd like to see if some of this money
could be earmarked for that purpose, for school areas because there is not a school
around this community that doesn't have a lot of traffic before and after school first of
all and then you get different programs; you get sporting programs and they using the
fields in those areas that kids are running across the street all the time. So that's my
take on it. Thank you, Mr. Goode, for that.
MR. GOODE: We'll work with Staff on this, Chair, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, questions on this project?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh no questions but included in the Safe Routes to School
are not necessarily schools that are near the school itself, it's just the routes to the
school. And some of these areas also host a senior citizen residence and so I believe
that not only, you know, perpendicular, adjacent to schools, areas where you have a
lot of senior residents would benefit from this type of, you know, flashing lights that go
on. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White, questions? Ms. Crivello? Mr. Couch? Mr. Carroll? Questions
on this project? Okay. Mr. Goode, next project.
MR. GOODE: Okay, next up is our Countywide Drainage Improvements. This fund we're
asking for $1 million this year. Previous appropriation was 1.5 million. It's been in
the 1.5 million, 1.7 million range for a while. The $1 million in our pending...you
know it's is going to be tight. This funding is used for all types of drainage projects
that come up during the course of a year. Typically it could be emergencies of which
we've had a few lately. Also it's used for additional funding on projects where drainage
issues are encountered during the project, which could be partially during design and
partially during construction. Recently we've been speaking more and you'll see more
projects, specific projects relating to certain sinkholes that we've had recently, Chair.
This is kind of an emerging issue for the Department and our ability to get on these
projects quickly is really, is dependent on having these types of funds available. So
the projects would generally be either ongoing projects or new ones that pop up. In
the case of emergencies, we generally get to those very quickly; we use emergency
procurement when we need to. So the construction-related portion of this would be
during Fiscal Year '17 and '18.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Of the 1.5 we gave you this year, how much projects did you do and how
much money did you spend?
MR. GOODE: Chair, I'd have to look at the current reports. I do know in the past years
we've zeroed out this fund pretty consistently. For this fiscal year we're--how many
months into it--nine months into it so we have nine more months remaining to spend
the capital funds. So I'd have to look at the report. Maybe Sandy can point me in the
right direction.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, you have any comments on specific projects and the amounts of
funds utilized from this component?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I can pull up a IFAS report as far as the actual expenditures but
specific projects that would be housed within the Department's Project Managers.
And yeah, they typically have spent a majority of the funds appropriated throughout,
you know, up to the December 31st deadline. So when they're looking at evaluating
whether or not their projects are completed on time, you know, they use a deadline of
December 31st versus our normal fiscal year of June 30th.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I know the departments, you know, can utilize the six more months of a
CIP life. I don't know if it's to our benefit, Council. Members, questions on
Countywide Drainage Requests? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You have all these issues with
countywide drainage and we have some Countywide or County master drainage plans,
are you making the repairs or any enhancements that conform to those regional
drainage master plans or are you just doing as quickly as you can to make sure that
you stop the flow?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair and Mr. Couch, usually this type of work is repairing existing
facilities. If we're installing new then we would... or if there's an opportunity to upsize
to match the drainage master plans then we would do that for sure. What we're about
to embark on with the MS4 program is a more detailed cataloging of our entire
drainage system, its condition, etc. That will then help set forth kind of a long term
plan; repair and maintenance, rehabilitation, replacement of our drainage system
which in theory would lead to less emergencies.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thanks.
MR. GOODE: Over a long period of time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
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MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ:
I was actually able to...they have identified the Countywide drainage
improvements. As they develop a project, they create a new index code for it
specifically so looks like they've done Haiku Road, Napili IV and V culvert, Waiehu
Stream, Waipoli Road, Kehala Drive, and miscellaneous out of the Countywide
Fiscal Year '16 Budget and it looks like they have almost spent it all.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Or it's spent or encumbered. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So those requests under miscellaneous, Mr. Baz, you review and approve
those plan appropriations to be released?
MR. BAZ: Only if it's...my office only reviews capital projects that are requested bond funds
and so I review the loan transfers. If it's cash then no I don't see those. Yeah, the
miscellaneous is 184.50, so I'm not sure what that is but...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah and so, you know, I mean, if it had to be spent that's fine and I don't
have a problem giving the money. But if you're going to take it out of capital
improvement it better satisfy the parameters of capital improvement. Even for that
184. I don't care how much or how little. It better between the parameters of what we
authorize as a capital improvement expenditure.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, the Department of Finance reviews expenditures whether
requested through contracts or POs to verify their use as related to capital projects
and its ability to be capitalized. So they are reviewing those regularly and do have
kicked back items that can't be capitalized and that's what's brought up, Mr. Chair,
some discussion of what the Council wants to include in our capital budget versus
what our Finance Department wants included in our capital budget and that
sometimes creates conflicts because their inclusion of things that may be related to
repairs and maintenance, you know, you've included into the capital budget, they are
saying is not something that should be in the capital based on GASB or again,
generally accepted accounting principle standards. So it has created conflicts but they
do review those items.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, well, as we've worked with you during this current fiscal year,
Director Baz, you know, we're happy to work with Health Department too and take
care of those required adjustments. Members, any other questions you may have
under Countywide Drainage that is on Page 837? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. The only question I have is that for last year we
budgeted 1.5 and for next year it's scheduled for 2 and this year we're...you're asking
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for just a million. Are we well ahead of ourselves so you don't need the money or
what's the reason for the lower request?
MR. BAZ: I'll take that one. I cut their budget from their requested.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah. Looking at the overall scope of our Capital
Improvement Program, I decided, you know, in consultation with the Department and
the Mayor, looking at the total package to reduce this item.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So what...I didn't quite hear what the spend down was on the 1.5 but
sounded like you said looks like they're on track to use it up?
MR. BAZ: It looks like from the five projects they have identified so far just the expenditures
and encumbrances are about $1 million. So yeah, they'll...within nine months the
other 500,000 will go.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman, any questions in this area?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Carroll, questions on this project?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch? Director, next project.
MR. GOODE: Okay, Chair. The next project is Countywide Facility Building Improvements,
you know, primarily this campus, actually exclusively this campus. In previous years,
Chair, the Committee's asked for, you know, breakdowns of likely projects and we
provided that on the project sheet and so the big project this year is the final phase of
our Fire Sprinkler Program which includes this floor; actually this space being the
most challenging, install fire sprinklers due to its height. And also the 7th floor. That
alone was estimated to be $650,000. Remaining 300,000 for a total of 950; this is out
of the General Fund would be for a variety of improvements and needs that come up
during the course of the year. Also I note that we're, you know, we're continuing to
add facilities. Recently the County purchased what I call the Miyahira property and
we will be spending I'm sure a little bit of money over there as well. And to the full
extent, I don't know yet. But anyway, we have pretty much constant needs here. This
building is what 40-plus years old and it's the youngest of the buildings so I think this
fund you'll also find that we consistently spend down to keep things up and running.
And that's it.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. So, Members, you see the two projects that they're
proposing for this upcoming year. You will also notice they have under this program
some of the areas of veterans cemeteries responsibilities. So questions in this
program area? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. The request last year included Kalana 0 Maui
electrical upgrades and Phase II of the sprinkler project, since you're requesting the
sprinkler project again and I know we haven't gotten around to that part of it, so what
were the projects that were completed using the 750,000 from Fiscal 2016?
MR. GOODE: Let's see. Hopefully Mr. Baz can find the -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Because the...
MR. GOODE: --complete listing.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Because the...
MR. GOODE: I think the sprinkler on was designed last year and this is for construction this
year. We had to go through, you know, a significant design process. Off the top of my
head I couldn't tell you the various projects. You remember some, Rowena?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I know we had the Kaohu...
MR. BAZ: Kaohu Street, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the Kaohu Street employee parking area, I think was repaired
with that last paving...
MR. GOODE: Oh yeah, that's actually going out, that's gonna happen pretty soon. So it
must be in the design work? Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: But does the design work use up the remainder of that fund, of the
funding?
MR. GOODE: I'd have to find out, Chair, and get back to the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. We shall follow up on that request from Mr. White,
Staff. Mr. Guzman, questions? Mr. Carroll, any questions in this area? Mr. Couch?
Mr. White, any additionals?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, next project.
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MR. GOODE: Okay next project is Bridge Inspection and Evaluation of Various County
Bridges. This is actually an every-other-year appropriation that in the past, I think,
we had in Countywide Bridges but this year we're calling out as a separate project. So
I think there's a typo here in the beginning that...on the top...where subsequent years
so we should show another 400,000 in 2019 and 2021. This is Federally-funded so
80 percent will be Federally-funded and the remaining $80,000 will come out of the
Highway Fund. These are required bridge inspections and often very specialized
because of the age of some of the bridges and you really need to know what you're
looking for. And make sure that any deficiencies are noted and action taken as
appropriate. So these are generally consultant services; very specialized knowledge
and testing and capabilities. And that's it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. So, Director, how many bridges do you feel is your
division or Department able to inspect over the year...a year's time? Like 50 percent
or can you do all of them in one year?
MR. GOODE: I think there's a few bridges that are now required to be done annually and
they're probably the ones that were getting to reconstruction. But this is in every
other year so generally it would be done and then not done for a year and then done
again. My gosh, I'd have double-check on the number I don't even want to give a wild
guess but I was gonna say 30 but that could be wild.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we'll give you time for tame it down then give us something you can
be comfortable with, Director. Is this part of the STIP prioritized listing also, Director?
Since it's with Federal Highway monies and whatnot? Is this part of the STIP
prioritization process that your Department goes through for our County?
MR. GOODE: Yes, Chair, anything that gets the Federal funds is part of the STIP.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay and then eventually in the near future this would be something of
the MPO's jurisdiction?
MR. GOODE: Correct. The MPO would, you know, sign off on the final STIP.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Carroll, you have a lot of bridges in your district.
Questions? Thank you. Mr. Couch? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. How are the bridges selected for inspection?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Basically all bridges that are under our control need to be on some type of
inspection schedule. Like I mentioned earlier some are annual if they're in pretty bad
shape otherwise they're on every-other-year basis. If they're eligible for Federal
funding they may have other requirements but in general we're all looking for the
same things, right? We're looking to see if there's stress in the bridge structure itself;
if the abutments are wearing in any way, the wing walls, even approaches if there's
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some wear or concern in the way that, you know, vehicles approach the bridge and
guardrails, et cetera.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So is the Federal portion of the funding pretty much guaranteed or is
there any question about whether we'll be receiving those funds?
MR. GOODE: I'd say it's about as guaranteed as it gets.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good. Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: For at least five years.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Until the authorization expires. Mr. Guzman, question, sir? Okay. Thank
you. Any other questions in this bridge area? Okay, Director, next project.
MR. GOODE: Next one is our bread and butter for road resurfacing. This is the Countywide
Resurfacing and Pavement Preservation Fund. In the last what, five years it's been
between $5.5 and $6 million. This year we're proposing 5.6 million. This is the
Highway Fund. This is the fund that is divvied up between the districts to get the
prioritization list that we have of roads that need generally resurfacing. Some portions
of the fund we do set aside for pavement preservation. It can be utilized by the
Highway Division to procure more slurry materials or seal coat or crack seal materials.
But the vast majority of it is used for resurfacing in the districts. So we do have a list
which we could provide to the body if they wish of roads that we're anticipating to be
resurfaced in FY '17 for the various districts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Couple of questions please, Director and Deputy. This is one street
I learned in my first year of my first year term - Eha Street. We all eventually learn
about Eha Street. So we gave you 300,000 in the current year; from my last year
review of the last expenditure report, nothing was encumbered or spent. Is there a
problem with this project that we're not aware of, Director? Or is there a challenge
that came up that you have to deal with?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, Chair, we're doing a in-house design for Eha Street. The funding will be
used for some slurry materials and also to redo handicap ramps. And we're also
looking at the possibility of installing like a pedestrian or a median with ability for a
pedestrian to get through it on the mauka end of the intersection at Waena and Eha.
So anyway the staff is getting pretty close to finalizing that design and they're also
gonna be restriping the road. They did some temporary striping there to make it a lot
more visible but they will be restriping it so that we have either bikeways or sharrows
as well as parking on both sides where there's room; primarily around the community
center where it's needed on certain big events. So that's the status.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. In the same report for this project area you encumbered
about 1.25 million and we show a balance of about 4.4 million left in this fund, what
is your anticipation for the balance of the fund life?
MR. GOODE: Chair, our anticipation is that we'll zero this out. Typically these funds do get
used more towards the end of its 18-month cycle and that's because with, the
emphasis is on Federal aid. And the Federal aid deadlines for design, meaning our
plan specs and estimates is May. So I think by the end of May we need to have all
that done. So what happens is the Engineering Division gears itself around that
deadline and then transitions into the CIP. So we typically would start bidding out in
the summer through the fall with these funds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you already have your list of projects you anticipate to do with this
fund balance, Director, already set?
MR. GOODE: Yes. Yeah. So the FY '16 projects were set a while ago and we'll go out for bid
for them.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: A little later. And one of the nice things about having the overlap of the 18
months of the CIP is after July 1 we'll have FY '16 and '17 available so if we run a little
bit over on '16 bids we can grab a little from '17; which might explain some of the
million dollars that was spent was actually to help rollout 15 projects.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We gonna ask you to share and you don't need to give us the
breakdown, since you're going out for the bids, yet, Director. But we'd like to know
the projects that you would like to do.
MR. GOODE: We have a listing here which we can provide the Staff.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That would be great.
MR. GOODE: Or I can go through some of them if you like.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. Steve, if you can grab the list from the Deputy please and make
copies for the Members?
MR. GOODE: We apologize for the small print.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's okay. So, Members, questions under Countywide Road Resurfacing
and re...Pavement Preservation, request of 5.6 million? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You asked my first question is if we
could have the list made available. So thank you for doing that. Mr. Goode, you
know, this list is made by the software right? This Priority Listing Established by
Pavement Management Software Program so does that help eliminate consultants?
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`Cause it says up in here that, you know, funded the Countywide Road Resurfacing
Program in-house and consultant design. If you can prioritize them right can you
eliminate these consultants or you just need them to supplement your staff?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair, yeah so the listing comes mostly out of that software program.
That program was actually, it's gathered by a third-party consultant to evaluate our
roads, make a list by district and then most of the design is done in-house.
Depending on the road it may be there's something that prevents us from getting that,
we may have outside services design that and then we come up with this list and
which is still a tentative list, I can't say it's, you know, the definitive list. Right, I mean
depending on as we go through the design we might find out that certain projects
actually need, you know, a lot more work in which case cost goes up, maybe we only
do half of that road instead of the full road. Maybe when they're out there they realize
hey we can pick up this cul-de-sac and we add that so there's some adjustments but
generally that's how the list is derived and what we shoot for.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Generally the changes to the list would be because of what you
find in the design phase or you go out there and look?
MR. GOODE: Right. One of the parts of the design phase is to take some samples so if we
do some, in-house survey, we take some samples and then we find that what we
thought was under the road wasn't quite there and it's not as strong and therefore it
needs a little heavier lift or may need some base course, drives the cost up
significantly. So what we saw, you know, visually didn't match up with what's
underground so we have to make adjustments.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Anyone else has questions in this area? Ms. Crivello?
Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I just would like to add the...I know he's been giving us the lists
in the past so it'd be good I think to have a list of what was accomplished in 2016 or
what they plan to accomplish with the funds in 2016 as well as the projection for
2017.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And, Deputy, you know what, to make it easier since the Director already
made comments that part of it could have been rolled, you know, it rolls into the next
fiscal year because of the 18-month, that's fine however way you want to report it.
You can lump multiple use together if that's how you guys get the funding. Some from
'15, some from '16, or '16, '17. That'll be fine. Mr. Guzman, any questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah on...I realize that you do have that priority list and it's
generated through the software program. Is there any factors on that allow the
priority list to be changed or amended based off of constituents' requests? Like for
instance, I know you have a process of petitions, so if a neighborhood acquires a
petition does that then get placed on a priority list even though it wasn't, I guess,
generated through the software or via the consultant? Is there a third way to get on
the priority list is my question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Chair and Mr. Guzman, the third way that I see really it's gotta be a real
emergency. So there's gotta be some kind of failure in the road. I think Kaupakalua
Road was an example of that. We had significant rainstorms and it washed away, a
portion of the road. And so that created an emergency situation where we had to do
something. I think along the lines you're describing we would probably be inundated
with petitions.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So are we.
MR. GOODE: May a lot for your district too. I'm not sure but yeah we certainly wish we
could hit, you know, a lot more of them but I think our schedule the last five years has
been pretty aggressive in getting to a lot of these areas. And a lot of the
neighborhoods are gonna start seeing a lot more of the seal coat and the slurry. And
it's gonna provide a long service life and it also looks great. You get a nice finished
product rather than, you know, the old, crumbly asphalt, maybe you got a couple of
weeds growing through...it really serves the neighborhood really well so I think we'll be
seeing a lot more of that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I mean it's just in terms of responding to constituents and a
lot of it, as Ms. Baisa once mentioned, we got a lot of the road requests, you know, and
so when referring them to your office, we should be able to say prior to the referral,
you know, and...
MR. GOODE: Right. If I could add one thing I have noticed is that usually by the time you've
got a group of neighbors really complaining if you will about a particular roadway, it's
probably is pretty bad and actually ends up pretty high on the list to start with. So
we've had a number of instances, yeah where folks come in we realize oh it's in FY '17
or '18, it's coming right there. So that really I think helps clarify for the residents a
lot. That's been kind of our experience.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And we be getting that, a copy of the list. Is that correct,
Chair? Okay.
MR. GOODE: It's making the rounds.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions? Bob? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's not a question just a comment. Wanted to thank
Ms. Rowena Dagdag-Andaya for being here on her birthday; it's her birthday night so
happy birthday.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, congratulations to our Deputy. Thank you for your dedication to be
with us on a special day for yourself. So if there are no other questions on this project
area; one last opportunity for the Members. Okay. I'm going to, let's see that was
pave, road resurfacing...you know what I'm gonna do, Members, I appreciate there's
people attending district meetings and they're here just for one project. It is the last
project of this Department though where we're gonna take it out of order so that they
can hear some of the discussions and I'm sure they have other things they'd like to do
besides make sure we do our job here this evening. So let me direct you to 3240, West
Maui Greenway Project.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What page?
MR. GOODE: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's the last page so that would be on 887.
MR. GOODE: Correct. Okay so jump over to the West Side. This is the West Maui
Greenway Project. It says pilot project but I think we're beyond pilot. It's a 1.5 million
is being requested out of General Obligation Bond. I think the Council generally
knows about this. Maybe some Members know about it more particularly that have
been on some of the tours. The Maui Bicycling League and some of the testifiers you
heard earlier today. some of the folks that are still here have worked really hard on
this concept and it's really resonated well with the Department and the Administration
such that we want to put, you know, these kind of funds out to make it happen. And
it's also important to note that they've been very successful in getting grant funds and
recently got some grant funds from the National Park Service that conducted a twoday workshop charrette and ride to start the visioning process for how this can really
happen. I participated. I thought it was a really great event and it was neat to see the
community galvanize around what could be and there's genuinely a lot of excitement
and I think you heard a lot about that today. One thing the charrette came up with as
far as kind of a first phase was we were originally looking primarily at the County
lands; County's purchased a lot of property in this area as you know and this area
being basically from Olowalu north towards Puamana; some of it includes our flood
control district. And others are lands that have been purchased or about to be
purchased and even from the standpoint of trying to manage those lands, it's
important to have people on the land, residents on the land. Not undesirables on the
land, if, another way to put it. But it's a facility that, you know, pretty much already
exists, the right-of-way been used for long time for hauling cane and it's something
that could definitely happen. The process during the charrette identify the desirable
first phase as being from Olowalu really all the way to Lahainaluna Road and that
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report's being finalized, I believe it was in the draft form, but that was what came out
of that meeting so if we're gonna work along those lines it's a pretty significant effort
for us. We need some funds certainly to make that happen. I've also been in
discussions with the landowner to the south so from where our County property ends
basically at the mountain, right, so at the recycling facility more or less heading south
to Olowalu is under the control of Olowalu Elua, I think, LLC; that's Pete Martin and
folks. Met with Mr. Martin within the last couple weeks 'cause I know he's been
enthusiastic about this project; he's participated in some of the charrettes, he's had
folks from his company attend. But I need to sit down and talk to him about this and
kind of nail down where he's at and he made it very clear he's very happy to provide
easements if necessary to have this thing go all the way to Olowalu. And potentially of
course we talk farther south another time but he's on board. So I don't see that as an
obstacle in us moving forward. Of course we have the power of condemnation if we
need to but if we don't have to use it it's even better. So in a nutshell...well, this
hasn't been a nutshell, it's been a long discourse...it's a very exciting project. And the
other thing I just want to add is that during the charrette process one of the things
that was discussed came out many times, especially by the folks who live on the West
Side, is where there's opportunities that if there's an accident or if there's an event
that, you know, shuts down the road or shuts down one lane of the road, if there's an
opportunity to move anybody on to this facility that is, you know, potentially a really
big deal. And lately of course as we all know, you know, that side of the highway, you
know, is having issues on almost a daily basis. You know, and here it is...what is
it...what's today? Tuesday already? We had one yesterday right? Oh it was this
morning.
MEMBERS: This morning.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, car on the highway, car in the water.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Swimming vehicle.
MR. GOODE: That wasn't even on the highway. So anyway that's some of the, you know,
one of the aspects we'll definitely look at as we go into the design phase; see how we
can accommodate that so anyway we're all very excited about it, Chair. And happy to
answer any questions you folks may have.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Baz, are you able to maybe help us with some, a picture
of the route that you might be able to place on the screen for us?
MR. BAZ: Sure give me a second here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Just so that, you know, as many people as possible we can
have something to visualize regarding the project.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, while he's doing that just to kill some time if you
will. If I may just to ask the Director in the description it says from Olowalu to
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Hokiokio Place but you've mentioned Lahainaluna. What would the 1.5 mil...what
would this project entail?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah when this was written up that was the original first phase that had been
discussed but going through this more public process, if you will, through the folks
that participate in the charrette they came up with Lahainaluna Road.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Nice.
MR. GOODE: We can certainly do either way but I think to respect that process I would
suggest we look at all the way to Lahainaluna Road. Even though that may mean that
might be the design and any permitting required but maybe the construction portion
is, you know, under what we control.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And, Mr. Chair, you know, I really support this project.
I was on one of the rides and I want to commend the group that has been very
passionate about it and they came here, they had a lot of testifiers and a group of
them are still here and they actually walk the talk. I noticed that their bicycles are in
the bicycle rack downstairs on the second floor. So they actually came here on their
bikes. I can tell it's their bikes 'cause of the way they are. So I just want to say I
appreciate the fact that, you know, they really mean it and I want the Members to see
that it looks like they really mean it and are willing to go the extra mile. And I know
he's still trying to find the...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So let me ask the Director is their ability to get some Federal, additional
Federal dollars for this project?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Deputy?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: There's potential for Federal dollars with this project. But...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Can it be on a reimbursable so if we feel to move it forward and fronting
County money would that be a problem to get the reimbursement?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: I, you know, I'm not really familiar or with the process but we are
looking at perhaps getting a TIGER grant even.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: When we met with Senator Schatz I wanna say about six months
ago and we talked about some of our priorities on the West Side and one of the
projects that we had talked about was well there's this West Maui Greenway and he
got really excited about and he said that he would definitely support this project if it
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were brought before him or before, you know, for some kind of Federal assistance. So
that's something that we're exploring right now. I know I've had several talks with his
office and have also been on several webinars with organizations that are involved with
TIGER funding. So we think that this is a match or a good fit for that program. We do
understand that there is a lot of commitment at the local level for some sort of match.
So what we need to do right now is at least get some plans prepared, a design, and a
cost-benefit analysis and because we have staff on board who can now do that and
help us with it that's something we're looking forward to.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We really need that answer on the reimbursement so that we can
make a decision whether to move it forward and take a chance, we're going to fund it
by ourselves or see what's the opportunity to get the reimbursement from Federal
Highways. And I just bring that up because I know in my meeting with the
Administrator, what three weeks ago, he has committed to me he is coming to Hawaii.
He will be meeting with the State director and I've asked him to come to Maui to look
at our projects here and the MPO circle. So he's open to that but we might as well get
our ducks in line when the Administrator comes to be able to make our case on why
we feel we could qualify for some of those dollars. That would be appreciated. Okay,
Mr. Baz, thank you for helping us out here.
MR. BAZ: Yes. So, Mr. Chair, this is from our pictometry online. So you see very detailed
pictures here. This is, unfortunately, as much as I can zoom out. It can zoom in more
but this is as much I can zoom out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. BAZ: So this is the transfer station where the, our refuse is collected. So my
understanding is that it would like end or start here along this road... is it? I'm not
sure. Maybe the...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKERS: The other direction.
MR. BAZ: Where does it end though?
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you going left, toward the left.
MR. BAZ: Oh I apologize. This is in the middle of it then. So it would start down, you know,
you're going along this route here all the way to Leoda's Kitchen area.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So is that by Camp Pecusa? Where it starts?
MR. BAZ: Olowalu Store.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Olowalu Store. Okay.
MR. BAZ: So this is the road here. If you want a bigger picture, Mr. Chair, we can go to
Google Maps.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, no, no. I mean, yeah we're getting one sense at least, Director.
MR. BAZ: So this is where Olowalu Store is here, right, and then the land that they're
talking about is running along the highway -CHAIR HOKAMA: Correct.
MR. BAZ: --back all the way to Hokiokio Road so...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So but now we moving it to Lahainaluna right?
MR. BAZ: Oh okay. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair, if I may also add?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please, Deputy?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: There is language in the existing West Maui Community Plan for
some sort of greenway for this area so that's one piece of language that supports this
project.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So yeah, of course we're gonna be looking at the Highway Fund to
help pay for some of this. I have no problem looking at bicycle and moped fees,
whether it be registration and licensing, and dedicate all that revenue back into the
fund for support the program and the maintenance of this type of projects. So you
guys might want to think what you may want to recommend or be open to supporting
regarding the registration of fees and licensing. Yes, Deputy?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: And I also had one more thing. In our Countywide Bikeway item
that we have that we haven't gone through yet there is an item in there for design so
just wanted to let you know that we were thinking about the design for this facility
when we initially worked on our CIP list.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Have you folks...Mr. Baz, any advancement of cash for the design
of this project has undergone already, would you know?
MR. BAZ: The only place that it would be aware of would be in the Countywide Bikeway
Improvement. I don't have that in front of me. I can ask the Department, they might
have better understanding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, have you moved this project into the design component yet?
MR. GOODE: We're looking for design and construction funds.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Got it. Ms. Crivello, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Does this project or does the route follow the old
cane haul road all the way? So we're not making use of any of the mauka alignments
of some of the older cane haul roads?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair, you know, it generally follows the haul cane road except where we
made the flood control project then it jumps on our maintenance road.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. GOODE: And then there's also within some of the subdivisions, Launiupoko, their own
bike path which could also, it would join to that as well. So it does provide the start of
a network.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So they could go up Hokiokio or up Kai Hele Ku and get on the
upper bike paths?
MR. GOODE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Good. I think it's about time and it's a great project. Thank
you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I don't have any questions. I've been working with this group
for quite some time and they have also helped on the Central Pedestrian Plan and it's,
it all integrates together. And it's part of just getting more healthy and having...you
know, the most important part that I see about this is the alternative emergency
access. You know, and that is a health and safety issue so I support this project.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll, questions on this project? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, one last question. I believe the testifiers talked about
public/private partnership. Have you guys been involved in those discussions? I
know you talked to mister, the owner for easements, but is anybody from the private
sector contributing either funds or time? Land?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
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MR. GOODE: Well, we always want to explore those partnerships. I mean, you know, the
Bicycling League's already been...I feel like we're their partner. You know, they're
ahead of us. You know, Mr. Martin has already indicated a desire to actually try
something other, new experimental concrete techniques that could be laid down on
the existing surface. So I think he was willing try that on some of his property, see
how that worked. See what kind of strengths they get, you know, and the costs. So
we'll continue to explore that, for sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Yeah 'cause that would help a lot of course and then if
we can get Federal dollars we can make it either longer or a much nicer product.
Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions on this project, Members? If not, we're going
to take our break at this time and return and continue the review of the Department's
projects. So we'll be in recess until 6:45. Okay, we are in recess. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

5:42 p.m.
6:48 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Okay, we shall bring the Committee back to order and
continue the review of CIP projects currently under purview of Department of Public
Works. We'll go back to Countywide Projects to finish so, Director, if you would please
continue under Safety Improvements?
MR. GOODE: Okay. We're on Page 841, Countywide Safety. We're asking for $400,000 this
year. This fund is used for all types of projects - striping, guardrails, signs, shoulder
widening, realignments, streetlights, traffic signals, sidewalk reconstruction projects.
A lot of smaller projects and also add-ons to existing projects where issues are
encountered. Project monies would typically be spent this fiscal year and next for
these smaller projects. And that's it, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White, any questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No questions.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions on this area? Okay. Move on, next. Let's go to
Countywide Bridge Improvements.
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MR. GOODE: Chair, we're asking for $370,000, this out of the Highway Fund; as was the
last Countywide Safety. Again all types of bridge repair, larger maintenance type
projects that come up during the course of the year and add-ons for existing projects.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And...
MR. GOODE: And some design.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Director, you know most of these Countywide because of your
balances and small encumbrances, I am gonna make an assumption from earlier
comments you gave us is that after you take care of your Federal projects then you
move into projects that utilize this type of funding availability?
MR. GOODE: That's typically what we encounter.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch, you need a break?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, no, I'm happy to...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I'm good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, just let the Chair know. I'm happy to take a short recess for
Members' needs, Staff needs. Okay. Any questions under Countywide Bridge,
Members? Okay. Let's go to Countywide Pavement Preservation.
MR. GOODE: Okay, this fund we've had last few years. This goes to support our slurry seal
program primarily. This program is up and running. We've got a great crew. They
spend a lot of time on prep as I think as we mentioned during our Operations portion
of our budget. We're looking for $400,000, excuse me $500,000 this year, and that
would be continuing on for the next...I don't know how long, a long time. I think in
the budget shows through FY 2021 but it'd likely go longer than that. And this is also
Highway Fund monies.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So on that list that you folks shared with us earlier regarding the
resurfacing schedule, none of those projects would be part of this appropriation
program area, Mr. Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah. That's correct. That's correct. We'd have a, I guess a separate list but
the crew jumps around by district; they'll jump around the various districts, you
know, until we finish a project and go to the next one. I think as I mentioned in the
operating section we finished Haliimaile, we did Koa subdivision, they're prepping
some roads in Lahaina and Kahului.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch, questions in this area? Ms. Crivello?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions in this area? Okay. Thank you. Countywide
Traffic Calming request.
MR. GOODE: Yes, Chair. We're asking for $200,000. This program used to be called the
Speed Hump Program. It's now more general in calling it the Countywide Traffic
Calming 'cause we tend to get more requests nowadays on roads that typically don't
qualify for speed humps so we look for other solutions to slow drivers down on these
types of collector roads. So some of the roads we're looking at this year include
requests for on Olinda Road, Haiku Road, Apana Road, Kokomo and Kealaloa. At
least these are our current requests and I do note they are. Upcountry roads so I hope
that's not saying something about our Upcountry drivers. But that's where we've
gotten this year's requests to date. And this is Highway Fund as well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White, questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I'd just like to point out that the at least the Upcountry roads on
the wet side generally I think fall apart quicker than the roads on the dry side 'cause
the moisture seems to help dig up or help make little holes a little deeper and then
make them bigger so happy that you're focusing on those roads.
MR. GOODE: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, questions on Traffic Calming Program? Mr. Couch?
Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm good. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We're gonna be...and let us know if you're having difficulty since for
this area we noticed you haven't encumbered or spent anything at this point in time,
Director. So...
MR. GOODE: Yeah, this also I think is one we typically use by Christmas time. So it's pretty
small projects so we put them all together one time probably at the end of the CIP -CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --timeframe.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So you could actually use this between Christmas and New Year's then?
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MR. GOODE: Sure. We'd love to use it at that time. We can encumber the contract. We'll
probably want to pave after the Christmas season.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, let's not do what the State did in front of Kaahumanu Shopping
Center please and pave during the holiday season. That was so bizarre. So at least
we know not to do it during the holidays; especially Christmas and New Year's. Let's
go to Countywide Bikeway Improvements please.
MR. GOODE: Okay. Countywide Bikeways. Chair, we're asking for $600,000 out of the
Bikeway Fund. Of course the Bikeway Fund is heavily supplemented by the Highway
Fund. The Waipuilani Bike Path is a project we've had ongoing in the past. It's had
significant permitting issues due to its location along the shoreline. We're now ready
to start working on that project again. Get some of this permitting going. Recently we
put our efforts in the Northshore Greenway and the next phases of the Kihei Bike
Path. We also look to utilize these funds to, for design also on the West Maui
Greenway which we discussed earlier. And of course there's other projects that come
up. They could be small projects. They could be related to ongoing projects even you
mentioned earlier Eha and being able to stripe bike lanes. We'll probably use the
monies that are appropriated for Eha but if there's overruns there's an opportunity to,
you know, use a fund like this. And that's it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If I'm not mistaken I thought I read a report that the Bike Fund currently
generates about 50,000 a year only through bicycle fees.
MR. GOODE: That's correct. So it gets its, there's a supplement from the Highway Fund
back to the Bikeway Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So again I mentioned earlier I'm happy to review the fees and the
licensing assessments to see if it makes sense for us to make some adjustments in
those areas. Okay, Members, we already talked about the big project regarding the
bikeway system. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And the question I do have is for that
big bikeway you're still gonna need money from this pot too? For the design for the
West Maui bikeway?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, I think we had 150 in the other appropriation for design estimated and
1.350 million for construction so yeah -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. GOODE: --the design efforts more than a magnitude of 300.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Was gonna be a little bit more. Okay. And -CHAIR HOKAMA: But that's under Bond now. West Maui Greenway Project is proposed
under Bond, not Highway or Bike Funds.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, but he's just saying some of the design is going to be for
Bikeway, from Bikeway, from this pot here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, that's why part of the earlier question I presented to the Department
and Mr. Baz was are we gonna advance from the General Fund first or from Highway
Fund first and that's why I presented the question about impact on reimbursement
from the Federal government for this project; for that West Maui project.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other comments, Director or Mr. Baz, you want to share?
MR. BAZ: Well, I just wanted to make a note of the West Maui Greenway Project, that
$150,000 just was really a rough estimate for design. We weren't sure what the
design cost would be as the project was presented. So what the Director is saying is
that, you know, should we move forward with that project they're gonna need
additional funds for design whether it's taken from the whole $1.5 million or from the
Countywide Bikeway Improvements, it's gonna take additional monies. The
Countywide Bikeway Improvements is funded out of Highway Fund so theoretically the
project could be a used, you know, if it's 150 from the Bikeway, this project we're
discussing now or 150...and then 150 from the Greenway project that we discussed
earlier then it would be $300,000 for design. And you know, again half/half being
funded by the Highway Fund. As far as matching funds for any future Federal monies
whether it's paid for with cash or bond it doesn't matter. Any funding source can be
used and sometimes not even any funding sources, it can just be, you know, our past
efforts or things like that. So, you know, Mr. Chair, we would look at this as, you
know, really leading from Public Works and what their direction is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right. Right. You know because there is a pedestrian component in the,
like for the West Maui Greenway Project, Director, Mr. Baz, would Na Ala Hele funds
potentially qualify for partial payment or revenue source for the pedestrian component
of the greenway? Is that something we should consider?
MR. GOODE: You know, Mr. Chair, I'm not totally familiar with their funding sources. So
we can inquire.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, I mean, I just was curious, you know, since we have a pedestrian
component. You know, if it's tied into part of your trail system I just was wondering if
we had an opportunity to work together on that.
MR. GOODE: You know, I actually recollecting from when I was on Land Board there were
some funds that came along and I know the Na Ala Hele Advisory Council, if that's
their exact name, would recommend projects. You know, I think each island would
recommend back up to the State level and then there was some funding available. So
I think we'd have to pass that test first.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, I still have one more question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Would this... and either probably Mr. Goode or
Mr. Baz would know, would this kind of project, either one of these two, be eligible for
TAP funds? Transportation Alternative Program.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair, yes. And Councilmember Couch, I believe it can qualify for
TAP monies. Right now the State Department of Transportation their call for projects
are usually ones that are ready for construction. That are shelf-ready. So any kind of
design, if you're currently embarking on design then I don't think they'll put it high in
their priority list. But if we're ready to go to construction that's one area...I mean
that's one way we can get TAP monies.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But isn't that...but if we have this, the MPO then that allows us
to get the TAP money?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: We...oh sorry, Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And then the TAP money...I'm sorry the MPO can also
determine the priority of those funds can't they? Is that how it works?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: The way the MPOs...their involvement in the review of the TAP
projects will be the sponsor. They'll be the sponsor of the TAP projects but it's unlike
City and County of Honolulu the monies go directly to City and County and then it's
up to the MPO to decide how the TAP monies are distributed. So for the Maui MPO
because we don't meet that population threshold it sort of competes with the other
counties as well. So it goes through kind of like that STIP process.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, it's my understanding we haven't been using TAP funds for
a while. And there's a bunch there that they need to spend.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair? This is the first call for projects that the State Department
of Transportation has ever made for TAP funds. They recently came up with their
program a few months ago and but before then the money has been accumulating but
they needed to prepare or get a program together. And right now they, you know, they
recently got that program started and put out a call for projects. But their priority is
more on those types of projects that are shelf-ready and ready to go for construction.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I'm guessing that the design, the sooner we get that design
the sooner we can get more funds. So I guess for both the West Maui Greenway and
the Waipuilani. So I guess I would think that would be sort of a priority request from
some of us on the Council anyways. Those are two projects that if we get those
designed and they're shovel-ready or project-ready no sense to pass up any TAP funds.
And then Mr. Hokama would like that because then we wouldn't use a lot of County
funds.
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MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair, yeah, it would be just like Christmas.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm happy to be Santa Claus. But remember who stole Christmas. It's the
Grinch. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Actually I was just gonna ask the Deputy Director a question. But you
negated the reason for that so, or she did so. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Should ask her was she thinking of me in Christmas in terms of the
Grinch or Santa Claus?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No I actually was going to ask her if the design for the West Maui
Greenway might be done by the end of the year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Deputy? Design.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: By the end of the year we might not meet that Christmas deadline.
But I mean that's something that we can shoot for.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We would love that as a Christmas present. Any other questions in this
program area? If not we have a lot more to review, Members. Let's go to Sidewalks
requests. Mr. Director?
MR. GOODE: Okay. Countywide Sidewalks is a program we started a few years ago. We're
asking for $500,000 out of the Highway Fund. This goes for a variety of sidewalk
related projects. This year our priority is the sidewalk fronting the Kahului Fire
Station. It was actually a request that came from the Commission on Persons with
Disabilities. They had previously requested another sidewalk coincidentally fronting
the Kihei Fire Station. That's actually going out. It's been bid, awarded, and they're
starting construction very soon. So we're happy to work with them. If you go down
this portion of Dairy Road it's actually...there's a gap between the Maui Marketplace
and where the improvements came for the airport access road. So we'll be working
with the State and A&B who have the lands right in here but it is fronting a County
facility so we're working closely with the Fire Department on it and happy to provide
that missing link for everybody. There's also...we might use a little bit on Waiale Road
between Kaohu and Waiinu. This area we do have an ongoing project. We've had
some difficulties with some land rights and also trying to squeeze things in so we're
working to acquire some of the road lots that are along Waiale and may need some
additional funds to help shift the roadway over a bit to give us more room for a
sidewalk.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Waiinu is where the cemetery is, Director?
MR. GOODE: Correct. Yeah, the road coming down from the hospital.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: But before the correctional center?
MR. GOODE: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Yeah, I see our young people and our residents...boy that's
a hazard area - Kaohu Street and Waiinu Road distance on Waiale. Yeah, I know that
road well. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah, you mentioned Waiale Road and I
know we're not on that section but you were thinking about putting sidewalks there;
it's part of the Central Maui Greenway so I'm hoping you're going to acquire enough
width right of away to put a bike path in there as far as you can as well as a side... and
you may not need a sidewalk if you have the bike path because it's both pedestrian
and bike if it's wide enough like they do on Liloa. So that's one and the other is we're
back on the sidewalks here, you'd mention the sidewalk in front of Kihei Fire Station,
where are we on the Ohukai sidewalks? We were talking about potentially doing those
and you had design...
MR. GOODE: Right. Mr. Chair and Mr. Couch, the Ohukai one we did the survey and I
think we have some land issues we need to work out with some of the adjoining
properties in order to get a continuous sidewalk so that means it's going to take a
while.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And the land issues are the, you're having troubles buying the
land from the folks or?
MR. GOODE: Well, I think I'm not aware of any negotiations yet. But first we gotta identify,
you know, I guess, which side of the road. Right now it kind of hopscotch's right?
And so we need to identify which side of the road and then okay what do we need on
each road...each parcel fronting the road and then work with each landowner. So it's
going to take a little while.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Do you have a...
MR. GOODE: I'd have to get back to you on details.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Before Christmas?
MR. GOODE: Twenty eighteen?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Twenty eighteen?
MR. GOODE: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: FY 2018.
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MR. GOODE: Yeah. Right now we don't have project-specific funds for that so the work
we've doing is in-house.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
MR. GOODE: But if we have to get into land acquisitions that's where, I mean funding like
this is important. You know, so we have that immediate flexibility to exercise it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. GOODE: Or depending on the value of it. I mean we may have to come back to Council.
I don't think it'll be that much but -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --that's where we're at.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, you know, obviously there's three projects to deal with this
sidewalk from Waiale. This request in this component you mentioned the Central
Maui Greenway Project and I think the Director also mentioned widening and
improvements of just Waiale Drive itself as we get to the bridge and overpass area. So
are there any other questions for this money? Gosh, Deputy, Christmas came early.
You have your whole family here tonight. Hi, welcome. Thank you for joining us.
Okay. Director, next request? Rockfall and Embankment Assessment Hana District.
MR. GOODE: Alright so we've completed our Countywide and we'll move into the districts.
First district is Hana, alphabetically I guess. I think as we talked about previously in
Budget session when we got some funding for Keanae I had mentioned at that time
that we've noticed a lot more rock falls and embankment issues throughout the
district. And so I think I also tipped our hand in that we're going to look to have some
General Funds, not General Funds, but funding for looking at this issue in general.
So we've identified at least three or four sites. There's probably at least a couple more
but the idea is to get some specialized geotechnical consultants to look at these areas,
you know, go out with our crews that have over the years saying oh yeah I've seen a
rock fall over here and I've seen a rock fall in this location. It may be sporadic but it
could be the telltale signs of something worse to come. And we really need to get
moving on this and so something different but again this is what I call our second
emerging issue besides storm drains is, I don't know, it's the moving of our mountain
and we've got a road, you know, that servers, that needs to serve communities over
there. So we wanna try to get ahead of the issue. And we're asking for 350 out of the
Highway Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Director. Before I recognize Mr. Carroll and to hear
what Mr. Carroll has to share, didn't we give you $150,000 previously to do one
assessment for Kalepa?
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MR. GOODE: Yeah, it was either...
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, my understanding is I swear we appropriated 150,000 and my
understanding now is that money has lapsed. Is that an accurate understanding,
Mr. Baz?
MR. BAZ: While he's answering that I'll try look it up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: I was gonna ask Sandy to look it up. But I know we, I think last year we had
Waiopai.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry, it is under...I made an error, Director. My apologies to you.
Currently in this year's Budget, Highway Fund, Hana Community Plan area we gave
you 150 for a Kalepa Rockfall Assessment.
MR. GOODE: Right. So that's actually I think the next item we're gonna talk about.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So can I subtract 150 from this?
MR. GOODE: No that was just looking at Kalepa only and trying to assess what routes to go
for design. That's a couple projects ahead. So this rock fall funds will look at
Manawainui, Waiopai...
CHAIR HOKAMA: You got Kalepa here.
MR. GOODE: Yeah we have Kalepa. So we may not need that one but there's a few other
areas as you work your way through Kipahulu that we've had, you know, the
occasional rocks come down. So it's a variety of areas in the district.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, we're happy to hear your thoughts on this request.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I'm very happy that they did put
$224,274 for the emergency repairs over there at Kalepa. The problem we have with
the rock mitigation is that it's a really large area. It goes from Lilikea, it goes down to
Hanawi, goes to Kalepa, goes up through Lilikea where we have another big project
that's funded over here...oh boy, down to Manawainui, Waiopai, and several other
places. I can't really stress how serious it is. I've had stones fall in the back of my
truck. We had a County worker had a broken arm working over there...stones falling
down. It's really, really a dangerous situation. It's hard, I know there's a lot of money
that needs to be spent on it. But it's really necessary. And this is only half of the
problems we're looking over there. We're looking at what's coming down from on top.
As we proceed the next two pages down we're going to see the problems we have from
erosion underneath. But this really...I'm very happy to see that there's that $350,000
in there and of course on Page 842 where we have money set aside; we have $370
-118-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 12, 2016

looking at bridges and other things over there. It's good to keep on top of all of our
areas, but right over there is really critical. The last time we had problems over there
just with rocks falling down the closure was quite lengthy. And then that's not
accounting what we have two pages from now which I'll talk about later. But it's really
critical that we look at all of these places and do all that we can. It's not something
where a stone falls down once in a while. Anytime the wind blows we're gonna have
some rocks coming down. So it's really critical that we take care of these areas. And I
appreciate it being in the Budget. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Carroll. So these areas of Hana Highway is under the
County ownership and jurisdiction, Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: That's correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Questions, Members? You've heard Mr. Carroll's comments about
the request. Any of you have other questions you might wanna ask regarding this
project? Okay. Let's get to the next project. Director?
MR. GOODE: Okay, next is KouKouai Bridge in Kipahulu area. This is for design funds in
the amount of $600,000. The bridge is structurally deficient. It's actually
architecturally a very beautiful bridge if you ever have the opportunity to peer over
and take a look you'll see a beautiful arch with vertical supports and it needs to be
rehabilitated or reconstructed or replaced. Hopefully it can be...personally I hope it
can be rehabilitated because I think it's a great bridge. So we need to initiate design.
This will be a Federally funded project when we get to construction.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We appreciate your comments. I'll ask Mr. Carroll for his
comments first. Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This bridge is the one that needs the
attention the most right now. We have other bridges that need attention but the
County has been taking care of 'ern and keeping up on the maintenance. Eventually
we're going to have other bridges that need repair. But this one here is really critical.
This is a big bridge. If anything ever seriously happened to that and we couldn't use
it, we're talking about a very extensive period of time where the road would be closed a
long time. So I'm very pleased that that's in the budget. I think it's appropriate and
I'm glad we're handling it now before we really have a disaster with it. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Okay. Well we're gonna ask the
Department...you gonna need to make a decision because I will not place rehab,
reconstructed or replace in the budget description for this project. You pick what you
want to do and tell us and then we'll make a decision and fund accordingly. But no,
this type of 180 degree parameter doesn't work for the Chair.
MR. GOODE: Well, we'd like to have as much flexibility as possible. Let me talk to my staff
and see if we can find some wording that works for both of us.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. But we will not get into another post office debate of what Council
intention was. It's going to be very clear in the addendum that we attach to the
project sheet. So you folks need to determine what you want. Any questions on this
project? Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The only qualification I would have on that is that the, I'm assuming
that part of the design is the analysis of what the challenge is. So I would agree with
your concern when they come back for construction. But I think we need to leave
them some leeway with respect to the design monies because they may analyze it with
the beginning part of the 600,000, realize it needs to be replaced and if we, you know,
if they said rehabilitate then then they'd have to come back.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I hear you, Mr. White, and I appreciate your comments and that is why
the Grinch stole Christmas. Other questions on this project, Members? Okay.
Having none, let's move forward. Kalepa. Director?
MR. GOODE: Okay, so this is...yeah, so Kalepa has multiple challenges; mauka challenge
with the netting we saw in the previous slide and the makai challenges. So this is the
revetment that actually holds up the road and in Tropical Storm Iselle it took a
pounding. The photo you see is I think partially results of that. But it gets...there's a
south swell that just really hits this area and so much over the years that the
guardrail...you can see where the barricades are. Is basically the salt's eating it up,
it's gone. And so this area really gets hit hard. We're pretty confident we're gonna
able to get some FEMA funding for this. But we also feel that the existing revetment
just isn't strong enough and so while the FEMA funding will cover some replacement
costs, if we want to do work above and beyond that it will probably be on our nickel.
So and the funding for this year is for design which would go...which has of course a
lot of permitting related to it because we're right at the water's edge. And again we
would be looking to get some pretty good chunk of FEMA funding for the construction
and potentially, I guess, reimbursement of design once we identify which is FEMA
eligible and which may not be FEMA eligible.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. How much flexibility you got to move further away from the ocean
side?
MR. GOODE: Well that's, unfortunately, yeah the mauka side is that rock fall area with the
netting so we are walking the tight rope.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Carroll, any comments please?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. This has been one of the areas that's been
a real problem over there. The last time a big storm took out that area the road was
closed for two years and one man died during the repairs. It's a real critical area and
when it goes bad, if it really takes out that one section that you see in the picture, it is
a huge job, dangerous job. Not only are they working over there but you have rocks
coming from on the top, there's very little can do. I'm concerned because yes we have
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$500,000 in the budget for this year...I mean for the 2017 Budget and 2018 we have
the repairs. I'm afraid that it might be too late. That area once it goes it's gone. The
damage is gonna be really, really severe. And we just can't have another long road
closure like we had before. I can't tell you how bad it was. We had to send kids to
Lahainaluna School that lived in Kaupo and on and on and on. I won't bore everybody
with all the hard luck but the community just can't take another disaster like that. I
don't know how we could try to expedite this some way. Perhaps if the $500,000, they
could come up with a solution and we could get the money there a little bit faster for
the permanent repairs would be the best action. Anyway I hope that Public Works can
consider this and the Budget Committee and the Council and the Administration
because it's not something that you really want to leave out there. It's not just the
potential for disaster, it will be a disaster eventually and we just hope that it won't be
sooner than later. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your comments, Mr. Carroll. Any other questions on
this project, Members, for the Director or Mr. Carroll? Okay, let's move on. Piilani
Highway Improvements.
MR. GOODE: Yes, Chair, this is a landslide area at Nuanualoa. We actually closed the road
for a little bit. It had to be simultaneous when they were having that Kahikinui fire.
We've already initiated the soil's testing, some design work. We lost a good portion of
the road here. Our crews actually think that some trees are, down below fell and with
that came part of the mountain above it. So we're fortunate that we still have a lane
that we can use, the traffic can use. But we need to initiate design. There's a similar
issue happen on the Keanae side of Hana Highway that the State recently did and
their design seems to have worked very well. They were able to design it quickly. They
got good, responsible bids and so it looks like a technique that can easily be handled
by our local contractors. So we're asking for construction funds for this year in the
amount of $2,150,000 which would be 1.9 of Lapsed or about 2 million Lapsed Bond
Fund it looks like and 150,000 of General Obligation Bonds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director, sorry, what is that 250,000 of other for again please? One point
nine is your construction request, 250,000 is other. What does other entail please?
MR. GOODE: Yeah. Unless...they only have to be...could only be construction management.
If we have a specialized project like that we'll probably gonna wanna have inspectors
out there every day and so we would need an outside construction management team.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz, how much Lapsed Bond you using? In total?
MR. BAZ: Six million three hundred and seven thousand. So as I was assigning projects for
Lapsed Bond proceeds this was kind of the end of the line. That's why you see a split
between the General Obligation Bond and Lapsed Bond Fund is only because I didn't
have enough Lapsed Bond Fund leftover. So as you go through the other Lapsed Bond
projects you can see those are solely funded by Lapsed Bond proceeds so they're not
split up. This is the only project that has that split.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Carroll, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. The picture is worth a thousand words
over there on what it looks like. I drove through there last week and it's pretty bad.
It's obviously a dangerous place and it needs repair. It's unfortunate that all of these
things seem to happen one time but that's the way life is sometimes. We need to take
care of it. I'm very, very happy to see that money inside there that we can proceed
with this section over here. It could get a lot worse if it's not taken care of right away.
And it's a lot less to spend this money now than what we might have to spend later on
if didn't take care of it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, questions on this project? So what is the status of this
project, Director? Is it shovel-ready?
MR. GOODE: Chair, it's in design. So we would expect it to be wrapped up here in the next
few months.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So construction could start early in the next fiscal year? Deputy?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair, so we're looking at construction probably late summer,
maybe late August, early September and yeah, I also went there last week and took a
look. What, the design that we're looking at is kind of digging a little bit further down
and then making it flat and then raising a wall, filling it and then widening the road to
about 18 feet which would provide a safer travel way.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, well my only concern is 'cause it's Lapsed Bond I need it to be spent
within appropriate timing. 'Cause I don't want to have Mr. Baz come back to me and
deal with arbitrage issues. So Mr. Baz knows about my concern. I think you
understand it too, Director.
MR. BAZ: Yes, Mr. Chair and that's why the projects that I chose to propose Lapsed Bond
proceeds are projects that are moving forward and will be spent quickly.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that, Mr. Baz. Okay, any other questions? If not we're
gonna move on to South Maui.
MR. GOODE: Okay, Chair. Moving to South Maui our first project is Pavement
Rehabilitation at various locations. Kihei has not yet enjoyed our Pavement
Rehabilitation Program. This is, you know, typically where we would dig out whatever
we need to to build up a proper base. This project is a little bit unusual in that it's a
four-for-one. So we're gonna be doing four roads simultaneously and one way we can
do that is that they're not extremely long lengths but they're four east-west roads that
connect South Kihei Road to Piilani Highway. And those roads are Kulanihakoi Street,
Waipuilani, Lipoa, and Welakahao Road.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that's your major veins then?
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MR. GOODE: Yeah, exactly. And a lot of these roads really haven't had any attention for a
very long time. So we'll rehabilitate everything that we can that's already there. The
design is almost complete. In fact the plan specs and estimate are due in May of this
year and so we're asking for it looks like, let's see, 5.4 million Federal funds, General
Obligation Bonds in the amount of about 1.86 which would include construction
management as well as our construction match.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you for taking a look at those
and getting those on the list. The question I have is the funding gonna provide for
paving of the entirety of the roads from the highway down to South Kihei Road?
MR. GOODE: Yes. Chair, that's my understanding.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Will there be any widening of the roads as part of the project or
potentially sidewalks as you see the picture here. Looks like Waipuilani but would
there be room for sidewalks there in the funding or it's...
MR. GOODE: Yeah, these program, the repair and replace type program it pretty much has
to already be there. So the way we would approach it then is to get this part done and
then come back with some, a future program for sidewalks -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --as needed. A project later we're gonna talk about Haliimaile Road. We just
did Haliimaile Road three or four years ago with the same program and now we need
to come back with some other improvements.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I would hope...I'm sure, I know you're aware...but if you do
this I'm assuming you're gonna do it incrementally 'cause if you do all four at once, it's
gonna cause all kinds of issues. So what would your timing be on this?
MR. GOODE: Chair, the timing would be that first of all we're gonna be able to go out to bid
relatively soon, encumber it before the end of the year, but the construction I'm pretty
sure will be one at a time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. GOODE: I don't think any of us want our phones to ring constantly.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for this project, Members?
MR. GOODE: Okay next is the Piilani Avenue Resurfacing. This project, Chair, I think we
can delete. Doesn't mean we're not gonna do it but it means...and the reason we can
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delete it is that the upper portion of this road is going to be handled by the developer
of the project that's coming along...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair? Point of...I don't know if order or not.
MR. GOODE: Oh I said Piilani?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, you said Piilani Avenue. It's Piikea.
MR. GOODE: Oh, I'm sorry. Piikea.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
MR. GOODE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I was a little afraid.
MR. GOODE: Reload. I think I had too much for dinner. Piikea so on that Safeway down to
South Kihei Road. So the upper portion is going to be done by the developer. The
lower portion which I guess will be at like Longs, Azeka's to South Kihei Road is short
enough that we can include it in one of our, I guess our County or District
Resurfacing. So now we're pretty confident the other project is a go and so we'd like to
delete that. And we're only asking for, I think we're asking for design this year
anyway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. Next, South Kihei Road.
MR. GOODE: South Kihei Road. This is our famous Phase IV project which would be from
Piikea to...was it Kulanihakoi? Waipuilani. Yeah so...it looks like we have it written
now as Lipoa to Waipuilani Road. This would be to do everything that we've tried to do
in the past. The timing is good as we've initiated the study for the South Maui traffic
in term of the laneage that's going to be required on these north-south oriented roads.
And the Federal funds are in line for 2020 so the design process is going to take a
while so we want to get it initiated now so we can move through the process, do the
necessary studies, community outreach, SMA, et cetera. So this year we're asking for
1.5 million...oh wait a minute. Okay, I'm sorry, Chair. Yeah this...I think the way...let
me back up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: I had envisioned one thing and I remember now the Engineering Division told
me they had to cut up a different way. They want to do as much work as they can in
the existing travel way, if I recall correctly, with the three R - repair and replace 'cause
that pavement is really bad. It was just trying to wait till 2020 it's just gonna be really
difficult for everybody that uses that road. So the idea was go ahead and rehabilitate
what you can and then when we get to 2020 put in everything else and so we can
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avoid... and try to avoid any double-work. I don't think we'll get the Federal funds
twice. So we're looking at I think primarily the travel lanes in this year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So as of December 31st we know that you haven't encumbered any
of the 100,000. Have you encumbered it since January 1? Your design monies?
MR. GOODE: Sandy's gonna check. I can't recall.
CHAIR HOKAMA: In the meantime, Mr. Couch, you have any comments you want to share
with us?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, Chair. Director Goode made it an understatement in
saying that it was in pretty bad shape. It's in really bad shape. I guess my question to
him while Sandy's looking that up is if there's gonna be Federal dollars, this 1.5
million would be our 20 percent match? Is that how that's gonna work?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: The timing doesn't look right. We can't have the Federal funds two years later
and have our match now 'cause our match would evaporate by the time the Feds came
so that doesn't look right to me. We either got a typo here or we gave the Budget
Office the wrong information.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, 'cause yeah that...
MR. GOODE: I'd like to go back and look at that and clarify.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah because I mean that is 20 percent of the total amount if
you do the math, I think. Mr. Ueoka is better at this than I am at this late at night.
But the thing that I would really like to see is at least like you said the travel lanes
`cause they're... and they're getting worse by the week. You know, for a while it was
livable and it's very good at traffic-calming, it's bringing the traffic down to about 15
miles an hour now. It's pretty bumpy.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, Mr. Couch, you do know that the County had this project
ready to go at one point in time. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The district and the community chose not to move the project forward.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I understand that. And about 20 years ago.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Almost.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: About '94. I think.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Maybe 15 'cause I remember Mr. Lee working very hard as the Chief
Engineer of that project.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh yeah. I remember that too and I understand but pretty
much that repair job would've been done by now. I mean the life of it would've been
done.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The road would be installed already.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And also worn out by now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: But we had money those days. Little bit better cash flow.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Baz? Thank you.
MR. BAZ: They have encumbered $36,000, a little bit more than $36,000 for this project.
The $100,000 has been appropriated for this current fiscal year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that enough to warrant a $1.5 million construction appropriation?
Director?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair, I'd have to find out how much maybe we're doing in-house and how
much we're contracting out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'll give you time to you come back to us on that.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, so, Mr. Chair, the $36,000 I just looked up what it was for. It's for actual
surveying work so yeah that's not even the design of...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah, so yeah. We'll allow the Department some time to respond
back to this project specifically. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right 'cause I wouldn't want them to spend the 1.5 million and
not have that count towards the 20 percent. I mean if we can't get the 6 million prior
to 2020 then maybe we do need to move the one point...how long do we have to
spend? Three years looks pretty...it looks like a long way a ways. Is it two or do we
have to do it one year and then the next or at the same time? I wouldn't want to wait
till 2020 to do the whole project so like you said if we can do our 20 percent match
and then immediately start up with the Feds that would be the preferred method.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, okay. I see, like a project advance. Where...yeah, we would need some
agreement with them that we spend this kind of money up front and advance for a
future match or count towards a match. Yeah, I need to sit down with the division
here and iron this out a little bit.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We've had sister counties that have done agreement to advance their
funds in an agreement that they would be reimbursed after so it can happen. Okay,
Director, next project. North South Collector Road, again.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, this is looking ahead to the next phase. We've already, under design on
the northern phase. This phase would be from Lokelani School to Auhana Road.
Design funds being requested, General Obligation Bond in the amount of $800,000.
Construction funds are looking out towards 2021 is when we'd start to see those
funds available on the STIP. So it's a long lead time with significant design and
community involvement.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why would you ask us for design money before you get all your land
acquisitions squared away?
MR. GOODE: I think we have the land in here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, because the succeeding years when, it shows you were gonna ask
us for the acquisition money.
MR. GOODE: Oh it must be a relatively small amount. So I think sometimes when we
initiate design that's when you identify exactly what you need so that you can go
negotiate with the landowner.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And this was one that puzzles me - the
North South Collector Road 'cause it's my understanding when in 2004 or 2005 when
I was working on this it was No. 1 and 2, Phase I and Phase II was No. 1 and 2 on the
STIP which means the design was there. It was going to be $7 million each side, $7 to
$8 million each side which is kind of a little bit more now but that's understandable
and then it got yanked from the STIP for whatever reason so but it was No. 1 and 2 on
the STIP 'cause we were all, South Maui was like okay here we go we're getting ready.
And then boom the funds went away. So my question is where did that design go?
Why are we having to redesign? And then the other question is I seem to recall that
you have the first section under design from Kaonoulu to Waipuilani. Is that right
that whole section is under design right now?
MR. GOODE: Yup, I believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I guess the big question is where did the old designs go?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair, Mr. Couch. My understanding is the designs, is that those designs
were never fully completed for whatever reason, I don't know, I wasn't here at the time
but the project was, the plug was pulled, so we can use some of the information but
you can't rely on the topography as being exactly the same. Work could've been done.
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You know, the earth moved around, somebody moved things. So and typically another
designer is not gonna rely on an old designer's work so we'll use the elements that we
can but they're not gonna stamp and put their insurance on it and their name on it
unless they have, you know, a lot of control with it so we'll use what we can and we'll
have to start over on the rest of it. And the finished project what you see on top might
be totally different right? If it before was four lanes and now we're looking at say two
lanes with a median and bikeways it can be a lot different product.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think the community's expectation is that Liloa where we
have Liloa and the bike path and all that is typically what it's gonna look like all the
way down. I don't know if that's your expectations.
MR. GOODE: We don't have that kind of right-of-way all the way down. So where the bike
path currently is is very wide. Right?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. GOODE: It's like 90 to 100 feet. In other areas we're down to 60 with houses on both as
you go down past Waipuilani for instance. So it's gonna have to change, we still want
the same elements there but the look might have to change depending on where it is.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Okay. Well, let's try it again.
MR. GOODE: Let's do better than try.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. GOODE: Let's get it done.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And we're still talking about it. Okay. Thank you.
MR. GOODE: My wife always tells me don't say try. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, yeah, do or do not. There is no try.
MR. GOODE: Let's get it done.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, questions on this project? Okay, let's move forward. We've got
a whole bunch to go yet. You know what, since we shifting islands and whatnot, we'll
take a five-minute recess, Members, for everyone's sake so we can get back little bit
more ready to rumble. Recess for five minutes. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

7:49 p.m.
7:57 p.m.

CHAIR HOKAMA: . . . (gavel). . . Okay, we shall continue the review of Public Works,
Members. I know it's a long day. I know you're tired. We've been on the road and so
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the Chair is very cognizant of the demands we placing on you and the Chair
appreciates and thanks you for your perseverance and the stamina that's required to
do our job. But...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, before you move on can I ask a request be sent to
IEM Committee on something on South...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't you first state the request first?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I would like to have a item sent to IEM Committee regarding
South Kihei Road and heavy vehicle traffic on there. 'Cause that's, like I mentioned
it's being torn up constantly now. Big semis and whatnot and unfortunately our bus
system too, all those trips with those heavy buses it's just tearing it up so the less
truck traffic we have on there the better so I was thinking if we can put that as an
item into IEM or would you rather I just write a letter?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Why don't you hold off on the request? We'll talk about it and see maybe
what is the best way. If you...I mean if you wanted quicker action I would recommend
you write a letter yourself.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And have it to the Chair for referral.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other than that you're gonna wait till the end of the Committee's
requirements when we do all our recommendations and referrals.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All the recommendations . . .(inaudible). . .
CHAIR HOKAMA: And that would be in May, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I can do that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So saying what I was going to share before go back to the
Department is I've rescheduled the Department of Water. I know you're tired and it
wouldn't be fair to you or the Department to go beyond what I would say a responsible
point of time. So we're going to reschedule Water to another date when the Members
are more receptive and able to review the projects responsibly. So we are happy to
make the adjustment. Second we still have a few more but the Chair will also say that
if the Committee chooses the Chair is happy to take care the balance of the review of
the projects and make his own determination in his proposal. So you have choices.
With that, Mr. Goode, let us continue the review of your remaining projects please.
MR. GOODE: Okay, Chair. We're on page 857 Lanai Baseyard Improvements.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: Our building used for operations, maintenance, garage activities is starting to
get pretty bad roofing and siding and similar to what we did here at the Wailuku
Baseyard Garage facility a few year ago. So the funds would be for any design work
that's needed as well as construction in the amount of 300,000 and is being requested
out of General Obligation Bond.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I'll be happy to work with you and the Deputy, Mr. Goode, on what
you'd like to see for Lanai. You know with that money the Council knows that we are
not gonna build a new building. But I would say we have invested good resources of
County funds to upgrade the equipment and ability of your Lanai district to function.
So I don't have a problem trying to protect and maintain that equipment's lifespan as
best we can. Members, do you have any questions for this project? Having none, let's
move forward to Kokomo Road, please, Makawao Avenue.
MR. GOODE: Okay. So this is the second phase of the Kokomo Road project. Previously did
from the intersection at Makawao Avenue and Kaupakalua down about three miles.
That was the worst area. So then the second phase is gonna do the top portion and
the bottom portion so we were gonna do the portion of Makawao Avenue from I think
Piiholo Road to Kokomo and then the bottom portion of Kokomo from that three-mile
marker down to Haiku Road. These are Federally funded. The design is complete. It's
basically complete. Final plan specs and estimates are due next month, May. And we
need the Federal funds, we're looking to get 6.8 million in Federal funds, County
match using Lapsed Bond Funds of a 1.5 million for construction and 700,000 for
construction management.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Director. Mr. White, you have questions, comments on
this project?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, this is an important continuation of all the good work the
Department has been doing in my district. One of the questions, you know, I noticed
on earlier pages we had the 500,000 for construction management on one page and
another 800 and then 700 here. What are the other options? It seems like we're
spending a lot of money on I'm assuming these are contracted consultants to be
overseeing the work. What did we do before?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair, we've actually employed construction management services for a
long time. Especially in Federal aid projects. Federal aid is great to get but it comes
with a lot of strings. One of the string is a lot of paperwork, lot of oversight, and
testing, review of payrolls, review of, what I call DBE requirements. I mean the list is
lengthy. And to make sure that's all done well and that there's someone there
constantly, we find it best to hire the outside management. It also shows the Feds,
you know, that we've been doing a good job so we continue to get our Federal funds
going forward. We have done some Federal fund projects in-house both in design and
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construction management. We've typically done those ones and are fairly close to this
campus so it allows us a lot of flexibility that if we have inspectors that are out for
whatever reason we have someone that can pick up the slack, smaller projects, what
have you. So it's unfortunate that the, you know, the requirements are so lengthy
that we feel it's best given our other personnel needs on our own CIP projects that we
just feel it's best to get the outside work to handle it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other questions from the Members on this project?
Guardrail/ Shoulder
Having none, let's go to the next component.
Okay.
Improvements Upcountry.
MR. GOODE: Yes, Chair. This is along Haliimaile Road. We did do a complete overhaul of
this road a few years ago. This is to upgrade some safety aspects of it, primarily the
guardrails, some shoulder improvements, other types of barriers as may be needed.
This one we could not get done during our three-hour project. So it's Federally funded
so the County matches Highway Fund in the amount of 300,000, Federal funds are
1.2 million. And the design is I think pretty much done. Do you happen to know,
Rowena? Okay. Yeah. We're pretty much ready to go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No questions. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, questions on this project? Federal dollars ready to go.
That's what I like to hear. Ditch improvements at Waipoli. Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, we've got two similar projects here. This one on Waipoli, there's a pretty
good size ditch along the side of the road that's been eroding, significantly both the
road shoulder and potentially in the neighboring properties. So it's currently unlined.
The design is underway and we're looking for construction funds in the amount of
$800,000 for, out of the General Obligation Bond. We're looking to start work around
the 1st of next year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White, questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You mentioned that it's unlined. Does that mean that this will be lined
when complete?
MR. GOODE: I don't know what the final design is. It's probably if we're looking at
construction the 1st of the year, probably partially along the way. It could be lined on
the edges and open on the bottom. If it's lined the whole way we'll probably need some
kind of what we call dissipaters of some sort along the way because when you get a
significant volume and it can get pretty steep here. So we gotta be careful that we
don't make it go too fast.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Other questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Goode and Ms. Dagdag-Andaya,
this looks like it may be a really good project that might do a rain garden type thing. I
mean this is exactly what we saw up in, when we went on the trip in Seattle and are
you considering that or is this beyond that kind of scope? But I mean it looks just like
what we've seen in some of those rain garden situations.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, Mr. Chair and Mr. Couch, yeah, wherever we can we want to have
places, you know, for water to settle out and percolate in. The reason why we're
having such erosion here is because it's so steep and so it's not like that, some of
those urban areas which are fairly flat and surrounded by hardscape. This is more
mountainside so where we can, you know, slow it down and let it settle out that's
always the preferred method but when it's getting to the point where it's starting to
take away at the roadway and neighboring properties...there's too much velocity and
turbulence.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Just a thought. You know you can't tell from the
picture what the slope is and whatnot but it's good that you guys are considering that
wherever possible. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other questions on this project, Members? Okay. Having
none, let's get to Hiolani Street Improvements.
MR. GOODE: Yes, Chair. Similar issue, this is not alongside the road it's actually
perpendicular to the road so Hiolani Street is one of the streets in Pukalani kind of
runs straight in to Pukalani School. So if you could imagine Pukalani School and you
look out. So between Hiolani and the makai road which I think is Hololani this section
picks up a fair amount of water and it's eroding. You know, and in this area we have
it's pretty tight on both sides with residences and there are concerned about potential
loss of property and so more than likely we gonna install a drainage pipe in this area
and fill over. So the amount we're looking for this year is design funds in the amount
of $250,000 out of General Obligation Bond.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. This is the easement that goes down between a bunch of
the properties isn't it?
- 132 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 12, 2016

MR. GOODE: Yeah, Mr. Chair, Mr. White, I can't recall if it's an easement or we actually own
it but we do have the responsibility for it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right. Yeah, you brought this to us before.
MR. GOODE: There's another one I think you're further down in Pukalani. That was the one
that we brought to the Committee right? I think to Elle's, Ms. Cochran's Committee.
Unless you're thinking of something else? But that was one where we had some
option to get in the future, we were like, no we don't want it. This one we got.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, looks like a lot of erosion so...okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions on this project? Having none, we have made a
turn of a page. Kaunakakai Drainage B.
MR. GOODE: Okay, over to the Friendly Isle. We've discussed Kaunakakai Drainage System
B in the past. We do have funds that are appropriated for... essentially we've got to
move it from where we originally had planned and actually got to the point of starting
construction if you may recall a few years ago. We had to halt construction due to
hitting significant amount of...what do you call...petrochemicals in the soil. This is by
the old fuel storage tanks so now we need to move it more west so we're looking at
there's a canoe hale over there. We have to get through some areas that are kind of
wetlands, there may be archaeological sites. There's a significant amount of
permitting. More than we originally planned. And so we need some additional funds.
This is for permitting and design to supplement the funds previously given in 2016.
And so it's $200,000 General Obligation Bond.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So because of the new mitigation factors, what we had spent we gotta add
another $2.5 million to correct it?
. . .(cell phone audio plays).. .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Here we go again. I tell you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: He's back.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm back. Sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. That's okay. Mr. Goode?
MR. GOODE: Right so we had, I think we had appropriated monies for design and
permitting... or we did last year, but they're finding that's not enough given the amount
of issues that we're encountering to move forward with the design.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How much we spent already on this project before you got issues with the
soils?
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MR. GOODE: The tab here is showing that the previous year we encumbered and expended
almost 400,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that's our current investment, Mr. Director?
MR. GOODE: No, 400 previous plus 400 appropriated.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I guess we got about 800,000.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, we're at a million now.
CHAIR HOKAMA: About a million now invested in this project.
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Will it be done by Christmas of 2018?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Deputy? You want to answer? Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, this is going to take a while I think between the archaeological studies
and the SMA and everything else. So like end of this year, end of next year hopefully
we'll be in a position we're going out to bid. I think we're looking for construction
funds next, FY '18.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah. Yeah. So do you suppose this would alleviate all of
our flooding problem in Kaunakakai?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Unfortunately the word "all" sounds like a tall order. The anticipation is that
it's gonna help but it can't eliminate some of the concerns that I think through the
FEMA study, you know, that was done either because of the levy heights on the
Kaunakakai stream side or of course any tsunami run up we're not going to be able to
stop. So those two items I don't think we can help. But I think some of the in-town,
low areas we can help with.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other questions on this project? Kaupakalua Road
project.
MR. GOODE: Okay, I guess we're back to Paia-Haiku. So Kaupakalua Road as we
previously discussed, hearing Council we've moved it up on the STIP because it really
started falling apart with significant rains a couple of years ago. We've completed the
survey work that we were able to initiate and now we're looking for design. This is for
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the entire roadway so it's like six miles I think. We do have a couple of land
acquisition issues we're gonna be working on although I don't see it listed here.
Maybe I guess once we get through the design we may have to come back for exact
land acquisitions depending on how significant they are. And then we'll be
constructing it in phases depending on the amount of Federal funds that are available
in one year. Currently we're looking at a two-year phasing in '18 and '19. So the 550
that been requested is out of the Highway Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chair. It's nice to see that we have Kaupakalua Road
finally on the horizon after having it move a number of years so this is great news and
appreciate the Director's work on getting this lined up. Hopefully we can get the land
acquisition issues dealt with quickly. So thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other questions on this project, Members? Pauwela Road
project.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, Pauwela Road Sidewalk project is something that we've been designing.
It's almost completed. We're looking for construction funds in the amount of
$500,000. This would take it from Haiku School up to Haiku Road. There is an
existing sidewalk there in kind of in pieces. It's very narrow. Frequently gets
overgrown so it's kind of cracked up. And so this will be for construction and we'd
look to start this summer...at least go out to bid this summer.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. White?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: This is probably the one item I get the most calls on because it I believe
it's an old WPA sidewalk. Very narrow and all buss up. So this is a great project.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions by the Members on this project?
Okay, let's go to Papa Avenue Drainage.
MR. GOODE: Okay, Chair, as we move into Wailuku-Kahului we're gonna be hitting some
drainage issues. The first one here is along Papa Avenue. We of course did some
reconstruction work on Papa Avenue within the last year and there are still some
low-lying areas as this photo shows after a rain. The water goes into the travel lane
and most of Papa Avenue does not have a drainage system so we have to rely on our
swales to get the water out. This particular area water does not get out in a timely
manner. I believe we'll be looking at a drywell so we'd have to submit for...we have
submitted for an underground injection control permit. This fund is for construction.
Design is about 50 percent completed. In the amount of 400,000 General Bond.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Actually, you know, Papa's the funnest area when it's wet;
like my kids love it. We get in the truck and we just go for it. But yeah I'm happy to
see that that's the drainage is getting resolved. The other area up further from Papa
has more drainage issues; Onehee and Papa, the intersection. The big swell...that's
where we just take it into four-wheel it's fun. Anyway yeah, yeah, so that whole area
is drainage issues. I don't know if you started on that one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That intersection.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, I'll have to find out where we are with that one too.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Okay.
MR. GOODE: You'll see in a couple of sheets over we got one on Wakea as well.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Okay.
MR. GOODE: So we've identified these I'm not sure how many they're gonna get to at one
time.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: We're good. We're happy to see that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions on this project? Okay. Let's go to
Central Maui Drainline.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, Chair, this is actually for a number of projects. This id in-house design.
A lot of the drainage infrastructure, especially this corrugated pipe; there's a 40 to
50-year life spans and we're there. And if they have any, you know, salt corrosion type
areas they go faster. So this photo doesn't quite see it but oftentimes we're finding at
the bottom of these pipes you can see the ground already. And when you get a
significant amount of water in there it starts to tear it away and then the ground
around it starts to collapse and then we have a sinkhole. So we've had...we're looking
at Wakea. In fact if you drive that portion of Wakea is it by Hoohana I think there's a
steel plate, Waiehu Terrace we had a sinkhole. We actually had one on Kuikahi which
we're gonna get as part of the Federal-Aid project we're doing on Kuikahi. So we're
going to be repairing these drain lines as part of this project. We're asking for
$850,000, Chair, out of the Highway Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm good.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Victorino, any questions in this area?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Members, questions on this project? Let's go to Wakea
Avenue and Niihau.
MR. GOODE: This is another shoulder area that does not drain very well. The picture is
probably taken a week or so after a rain where you can see the, where the water was.
It does get out to the edge of the pavement and these funds are for construction with
in-house design, $450,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Guzman, questions on this project?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Nom it's good. While you're at it can you fix the sidewalk too?
`Cause I think this is one that just doesn't go anywhere right? Is there a sidewalk
there? I can't...
MR. GOODE: Right. And when we did Wakea through the 3R program any sidewalks that
had significant cracks or settlements we fixed them. We didn't wholesale replace the
sidewalk. We hit bad areas that needed replacement.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So this is one of the areas that's gonna be completely
replaced?
MR. GOODE: No it probably already has had. So it's either deemed acceptable as is and so
no work was done on it or if there was bad sections those sections were cut out and
replaced.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. . . .(inaudible). . . I'm sorry, Chair. It doesn't look like it
was repaired. I'm sorry, I'm a little tired.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No we understand, Mr. Guzman. And again we not sure when the
photograph was taken, you know, regarding the work. This is a before and instead of
an after photo. So okay, any other questions, Members, on this request from the
Department?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: One quick statement. At least you have sidewalks. Many
of my places don't even have sidewalks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: All right, let's go.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us go to...what is this? Testing, Inspection of Injection Wells.
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MR. GOODE: Yeah so, Chair, we have a number of existing injection or also known as
drywells in the Wailuku-Kahului area. They all operate under these UIC permits.
Many of them are due for testing and inspection and then coming up with a detailed
maintenance program. Over the years, you know, silt, fines, even rubbish can work
their way into these things and clog them up. They won't drain at the, you know, the
rates they were designed to. Some may require some additional boring out depending
on what's found. We need to every so often, what, every ten years perhaps go in there
and take care of these areas.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: He said Wailuku and Kahului so like where would these
be? I mean where would I find something like this? Not that I'm gonna look for it but
like you said Wailuku, right?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, actually this photo I think is Hale Nani Drive.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh really?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, there's a couple. If you drive there there's a couple of low spots.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. GOODE: And in fact if I recall correctly one of them had been paved over at one point.
So this may even be the picture of the one that's paved over, we've -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GOODE: --had to find it. So that's one area in Wailuku. In Kahului there's like, is Aleo,
I don't know if Alua, some of our low lying areas we've got existing drywells.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And when you say injection wells I mean my concept of
injection wells are one at our treatments plants. What is this type of injection well?
What is this . . .(inaudible). . .
MR. GOODE: It's just gravity-fed so I think a better term is a drywell.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, drywell, yeah, you said injection well. I'm like I don't
recall injection wells.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, I think the general term the State uses may be injection but it's not
under pressure or it's...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's actually a drainage like a drywell that would water in
from storm or whatever yeah?
MR. GOODE: Right just go straight in the ground.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was wondering when I got injection wells in Wailuku so I
was concerned. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We went through an era where every time Kahului had the storm we had
cars -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I remember that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --up to the roof with drainage water.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Palama I know that area. Yeah, I remember.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So the Department had to respond with the drywells.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I got it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Waikapu Baseyard. Director?
MR. GOODE: This one you cancel as well, Chair. So this is really, I think, premature. There
is an item I believe in the Managing Director's Budget for, request for archaeological
and getting the infrastructure in. Once that's done I think our Department as well as
Water Department who's baseyard is actually in the tsunami zone are slated to, you
know, be next after that. So I was told go ahead and delete this.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's great.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Kalana 0 Maui Electrical Upgrade.
MR. GOODE: Yes, this project's actually been run by the Managing Director's Office to help
out, help us out in our capacity and what we had in terms of available engineers. I
was also told you can delete this. There should be...let's see, Mr. Baz is not here but
there should be an appropriation in this year's Budget.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I think we gave you 1.2 million.
MR. GOODE: Right. So I spoke with Ms. Taomoto right before we reconvened here and she
feels pretty confident about the 1.2. They're ready to go out to bid in July. If for some
reason they come in a little bit below they could come in for a budget amendment I
suppose. But there's no need to have this particular item.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Director. Kalana 0 Maui Leak Repairs.
MR. GOODE: Okay. This one we need.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I will verify that tomorrow.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, and I think, I know every time it rains David Raatz is the first one to call
me. So I know the 7th floor has really been getting hit hard.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The 8th not much better in you know.
MR. GOODE: Even in our 4th floor we're getting it as well. So this is ongoing. We've been
doing this on and off for years. I think we are all generally aware of the issues. We
did initiate some design, had some specialists come out to look at, you know, the best
way to handle it for this go-around. But in general, you know, the exterior panels
they're porous enough to let the water come in. We have a little bit of spalling that
appears, typically it's on the north side, windward side. And so we're ready to do the
construction this year. So we're asking for $500,000 out of the General Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. GOODE: Oh I'm sorry, Chair. There will also be some deck repairs on the second floor
deck.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well, Mr. Goode, you and the Deputy are very aware. It's the
8th floor that makes the decisions on requests not the 7th so work on the 8th floor first.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, yeah, I agree with that, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Or you're gonna deal with one unhappy Budget Chairman. Any other
questions on this project request? Kahakuloa Stream.
MR. GOODE: Okay the Kahakuloa Stream Bridge. The design is underway. It's about
50 percent complete. You can see from the photo here it's a steel bridge. It's actually
a temporary bridge installed about 1989.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That became permanent.
MR. GOODE: It has run its useful life as a temporary bridge. It's structurally deficient, has
some approach issues as you drive up to it. And anyway we're ready for construction.
We're looking for again $1 million, 800,000 for construction out of the General Bond,
200,000 for construction management also out of the General Bond.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, Mr. Chair, I mean as Mr. Goode has stated this really
needs to be done. It's become very dangerous. It's the structure that needs to be, you
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know, replaced so I'm thankful it's there, Chair, and hopefully it'll be done before
Christmas of 2018 also, Mr. Goode, sir. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You weren't here. They've made me the Grinch who stole Christmas.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I hope so. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, other questions on this project? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. No questions on the project itself it's
just the question on the cost. I've seen other bridges that look smaller that cost a
whole lot more so how is this costing so little?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh another temporary bridge. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Couch, no mind asking questions about...
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair -CHAIR HOKAMA: Let the Director respond please.
MR. GOODE: --Mr. Couch, from what I understand I haven't been privy to all the design but
I think they're able to use a lot of the existing abutments so it's mostly above ground
work. They were at one time looking at maybe realigning it to make the approaches
work better but I think they're gonna be able to keep that alignment and work on the
approaches on the outside.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I appreciate the work of the Division because they off chopped $3 million
. . .(inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's good work. Okay. From our employees I just wanted to mention
that because I think we should recognize their good work when do for on behalf of the
people. Okay. Any other questions on this? If not, let us go next to Wakea Avenue
and Kamehameha Avenue.
MR. GOODE: Okay, Chair, first of all thank you for the kind words about the Division's
work. Sometimes it goes unrecognized that when they original cost estimates are
much higher and they find a way to save money. We absolutely should recognize that
so thank you. The intersection, yeah, Wakea-Kamehameha we've all been through it.
It's difficult. There's definitely more traffic on Kamehameha nowadays and the timing
and the movements are difficult so we're in the middle of a roundabout feasibility
study. We actually expect that to be completed by the end of May of this year.
Depending on what the study comes up with we'll either proceed with the roundabout,
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finish that design and go into construction monies that we're asking for here. Or we'll
have to do some kind of modified traffic signal system and approaches to make the
intersection more efficient. So the total requests is 1.2 million. Federal funds
960,000. Our match, 240 out of the Highway Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Guzman, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So the 1.2 is the improvement but then you're also
considering a roundabout? Is that what you just said?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, Mr. Guzman, we're looking at...it's basically in design. So it's early part
of the design work and we've initiated a contract with a firm out of Everett,
Washington that are experts in roundabouts. We've had them working on about three
or four different projects. This is one of them. So they're doing the analysis based on
the volume to see if it's all going to work. You know, how many left hand turning
movements and the space requirements. If it looks like it's a go then that's what we
would use the monies for. It may be less money but right now it's pretty close.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Pretty close to the 1.2?
MR. GOODE: Whichever direction we go.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Good, good, good. I guess we'll get a roundabout on
this side of town.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions, Members? Okay. Let's go to Central Maui Signals.
MR. GOODE: Chair, this is another Fed-Aid project again along Wakea. The intersections at
Kea Street, Onehee and Lono. We're looking to see if we can interconnect to some
capabilities, signal upgrades, controllers, et cetera. I see I'm getting the roundabout
sign from Mr. Couch. I'll have to double check and see if that's a possibility. Some of
these may be more restricted land-wise than the intersection at Kamehameha. But,
yeah, we're not getting the kind of throughput we should. The controllers are old. I've
been getting a lot of overtime to sign off on 'cause it's already happened. We're getting
a lot of callouts on some of these 'cause they older, they start to short out, we get a
little bit of rain. Starting to see a lot of those at these intersections on Wakea. So
we're looking for $270,000 in design funds this year. I believe, Chair, this was
actually on our list last year and we opted to push this one out a year based on, you
know, having other priorities last year.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No I'm good.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions? Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you're really looking to change the devices because I've
driven that for many years. I've had my office there for a number of years and it
seems to flow pretty well. But it's just the devices themselves the timers that seem to
be too old and continuously breaking down. Is that what you're saying? It's not the
intersection itself right?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair, I mean our -CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: --we're limited in what we can do at the intersection.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right 'cause it's kind of land locked.
MR. GOODE: Right. So as conditions change, you know, oftentimes we know if there's a
construction project nearby and it shunts traffic over there we may not be able to
handle it 'cause the controllers can't handle it as well. So we really want to modernize
the controllers to get us a) up to speed to be able handle anything in the future.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. I got it now. I travel that all the time and I
didn't see a problem but, you know, okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Any other questions? Let's go to Onehee and Kea Street.
MR. GOODE: So Onehee and Kea are the last two Fed-Aid eligible roads in Kahului that we
have not done the repair and replacement projects that, our 3R projects. So we've
done everything else and so these two...the opportunity is now. We got the Federal
funds lined up for '18 and so we're looking for design funds in the amount of $200,000
this year and then we'll get the Federal funds next year. And this is out of the General
Obligation Fund.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I think this will complete all the surfaces in most of Central.
They've done a great job. It's just made my life much easier. Thank you. Thank you,
Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, any questions on this project? Let's go to Kanaloa
Avenue and Mahalani Street.
MR. GOODE: Okay, Chair. Yeah, this would be design funds for these two roadways. We
actually got a Federal-Aid project probably approaching 20 years, 15 to 20 years by
the time it comes around. So it's now in that cycle and so we're looking for design
funds in the amount of 300,000 General Obligation Bond and Federal funds are out in
2019.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Members, any questions for Kanaloa Avenue-Mahalani Street
project?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, since it divides his world and my world I got a
question. Why do we need...what is the change over there because what, I guess what
is the problem? I travel there all the time too and I don't seem to have a problem. But
what are you redesigning it for if I may ask that question?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Six million dollars to resurface whoa.
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair, Mr. Victorino, it's a good question because one of those that I guess
that doesn't meet the eye but from what I've been told by our design team is that the
underlying structure, we put slurry seal on it a few years ago right and that's, you
know, wear surface but underneath they felt it's probably gonna go or start to go. So
we can, you know, hit it I guess when it's not too bad before it gets bad, you know, or
wait ten years or whatever until it gets really bad. So I think what you're seeing is the
lifecycle of some of our Fed aid projects that we started, you know, 20 years ago. They
have a 20-year life and we're anticipating this is gonna be near the end of its life. I
think we're accustomed to roads getting so bad that it tears up our alignment before
we do it. We're trying to shift that to like okay we've done this road 20 years ago it's
gonna need something. The design will tell us what it is. I mean that number you see
the $6 million -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. GOODE: --I'd be surprised if it's that much but I guess that's a high estimate. The
design will indicate what we really need so I guess it's one of those things if you
change your oil on a regular basis you don't see any problem right?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. GOODE: It's when you don't change it and it deteriorates, so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well the $6 million is what's showing up because we do
much bigger roads and lot more...you're just talking...okay there's Kaahumanu in
between the two right?
MR. GOODE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then Kanaloa is where the fairgrounds down towards
War Memorial and Mahalani's going to the hospital right?
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MR. GOODE: Hospital yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you intend to do the road from there all the way down to
what? You're gonna rehab -MR. GOODE: The whole thing. The whole thing down to Beach Road.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --just all the way back to -MR. GOODE: Yeah. Whatever is needed. So the design will help identify that. But the fact
is we originally rebuilt them, what, 20 years ago?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's been a while.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, and I don't know how deep that rehabilitation was.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. GOODE: So I mean it's approaching its useful life. We re-slurry'd it, you know, to help
the wear surface. The design will tell us, you know, how far we gotta go. Maybe the
design will tell us hey you don't need to do it for another five or six years and we'll just
shelve the design till we need it. But this is the...I think what I'm trying to get at...this
is the cycle. We're hitting the 20-year cycle now and so we want to be...we're trying to
be really proactive.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No and I got...
MR. GOODE: It's a little hard I understand. I drive it too and it doesn't seem that bad.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah because they just redid Kaahumanu. They did the
whole intersection of Kaahumanu which went back a little ways both Kanaloa and
Mahalani, right?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, that's the State section so we won't touch that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, but so now you're gonna rip up from that point
towards the War Memorial and then from that point towards the hospital? That's
what you're saying?
MR. GOODE: Whether we rip it up I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Those two intersections don't meet.
MR. GOODE: Yeah, we're not gonna touch the State's work but -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, yeah.
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MR. GOODE: --we won't...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because the State just spent a lot of money rehabilitating it
too. I'm sorry, Mr. Chair. And let's not get in...it's late. I just saw all this work done
and now he says hey we're gonna do redo that intersection and I'm like we just did it.
But anyhow I understand and I'm good. Thank you. I'm sorry. I didn't mean to
get...I'm sorry, like Mr. Guzman, I'm tired.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Just along those same lines and I know our office
gets calls and I'm sure everybody's office gets the call saying... and you see the letters
to the editor, hey why are they tearing up a road that looks really good when we got
this other road over here that's really bad. It might be a perception issue. It may be a
great idea to do the rehabilitation but you're gonna get those calls. Fortunately we've
been able to say oh that's just a State road versus a County road. But now you do a
County road that -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just the State just did.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --appears to look good. Even though the intentions are there
and it's a great idea to do it hopefully you'll have all the other ones that are really,
really bad taken care of before you do something like that. Only because we're the
ones that are gonna get the calls to say why are you doing this one when this one
needs way more work? So have you taken that into consideration as well?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Well, ultimately, Chair and Mr. Couch, maybe this is, you know, as we go
forward this is maybe an MPO discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. GOODE: Right? 'Cause this is where you're looking at the Federal funds and what we
have available, what our needs are, right, both in the County and we'll be now looking
at the State level as well for Maui. So in any case we're still gonna need the design to
tell us what it is right? And even if you put the design on the shelf somebody and if
there's, you know, somebody else gives up Federal funds and we can be in there to get
`em we'll get 'ern. And maybe it's not a tear up, you know, we're just taking off couple
of inches and putting on two new inches in three years, five years.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, thank you. And I thank you, Mr. Couch, for helping
me 'cause again explaining it to people when they're just seeing the State come right
through that area and now asking why we haven't done ours or why we doing that
when there's other roads in Wailuku and Kahului that really need repair. So thank
you for that clarification. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We depend on our professionals to make those professional
assessments. And the only way I can tell you is...look at me, I'm out of shape and
whatnot most people say I'm the guy that needs to go to the gym but my buddy that
looks like he's been Mr. Universe is dying from cancer. It's what's inside, not
necessarily what's on the outside. We know that. The one thing I did want to bring
up on that Onehee project, Mr. Director, is didn't you just finish a bike path project
there?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, I think that was mostly a striping type job.
CHAIR HOKAMA: There was only for striping's on that project?
MR. GOODE: We did some shoulder work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Yeah, just wanted to know what was the scope of that improvement
since we did bring up your Onehee-Kea Street project. Let's get to Kamehameha...we
just finished Kamehameha.
MR. GOODE: No we didn't do Kamehameha Avenue Sidewalks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. GOODE: Yeah so this is another sidewalk project. This is from Puunene Avenue back
to Lono on the Kahului Union Church side. There's Salvation Army's in there, also the
access to the gas station us a little tricky so we looking to handle all those issues with
the sidewalk and accessibility improvements along Kamehameha Avenue.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Guzman, any questions on the project?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No questions. Great on the connectivity. Does this hook up
with the Central Maui Pedestrian Plan?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Chair, this is one of those that -CHAIR HOKAMA: Deputy?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: --we have gaps in our sidewalk networks so this is one project that
connects the gaps exists.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, great.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: One thing I also wanted to add is we looked at it as a "green street"
type of project in using pervious concrete. We saw some successful examples at Bank
of Hawaii and other places so we thought we'd give it a try in this location as well.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Alright. That's great. Thanks, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions for this project? Imi Kala
Extension please?
MR. GOODE: Okay, Chair. This is a $1 million request for the Imi Kala Extension. The Imi
Kala Extension is the road that would connect the existing Imi Kala in the Millyard
Industrial Area over Wailuku River to Kahekili Highway. It is understood that this
project is also a requirement of two separate projects both of which to my knowledge
are not moving forward because of this requirement. The Corps of Engineers, you
know, who control what gets built over the Wailuku River has increased their
requirements as it relates to the span of the bridge and the type of rainfall event it
should accommodate. But in the meantime we're also having significant traffic issues.
You know, if you're on the Waiehu-Waihee side trying to get to Wailuku-Kahului you
basically only have two avenues to get there. You have the Beach Road and you have
Kahekili, you know, through Market Street. This has long been identified, you know,
as a road that's needed so the Administration wanted to make this a priority. There's
significant amount of environmental studies and permitting that would have to go into
this which could take a few years. But overall it'd be a significant improvement for
accessibility to your Wailuku-Kahului core from Waiehu side and it appears that it's
also, you know, prohibiting, you know, potential affordable housing projects from
moving forward. So for those reasons the Administration's very supportive of this
project and we'd like to get off the ground if you will with the environmental and
permitting effort.
CHAIR HOKAMA: This is gonna be a war between you folks and me on this one. This is a
condition of zoning. So unless those projects wanna be considered for down zoning
it's not gonna even make my cut. Any questions on this project? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, Mr. Chair. Should this project go and I understand what
Mr. Hokama is saying it is a condition of zoning but it is also my understanding that
that's why nothing's moving forward because it's too expensive and so you can't get
affordable housing out of it so that's a tough one, rock and a hard spot. But if this
were moving forward would it be eligible for Federal funds 'cause it kinda is connecting
two communities.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Director?
MR. GOODE: Mr. Chair and Mr. Couch, that's a good question. I think currently it's not on
the Federal eligibility list so part of this process would be to get it on that list. Trying
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to get a road Federally-eligible does take a couple of years typically so during this
environmental processing permitting exercise that'd be the time to do it to request it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair. And yeah, I agree with you except for the
fact that nothing's happening.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well then they shouldn't have agreed and signed a unilateral agreement
that is -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I agree.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --recorded with the land court. Okay. This project shouldn't then never
have been approved.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yup.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, I wholeheartedly agree with you. That's one of
those that I would strike from the Budget because--no offense to anybody--nothing's
happening. Nothing's gonna happen. One the project has gone broke and the other
project has no intention of doing anything and I know the people involved in this so I
would not want to us to be putting any money aside for one bridge and even designing
of a bridge which ain't gonna happen. So I agree with you, Mr. Chair, it don't cut the
mustard. Yank it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions on this? Let's go to Vineyard Roadway Project.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes. Yes. Yes, Ms. Andaya-Dagdag [sic], yes.
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: Okay, so Vineyard Street Roadway and Drainage Improvement.
This is a new item that was added to our CIP list. As many of us know we have a lot of
drainage issues along Vineyard Street from Ilina Street way at the top where a
cemetery is located all the way down to Central Avenue. And there's heavy drainage
issues by Church Street towards Central Avenue and especially in Market Street. So
our understanding is there...well, according to the project description this project
would include the design and construction for roadway reconstruction, sidewalk
development, drainage installation, utilities, burial and upgrades to the new sewer
line. And it would also include interagency collaboration so it's not just Public Works
but it also involves Environmental Management, Water Department. We are looking at
1 million in General Bond.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Department. You know, as part of your verbiage you state
that this will help clear the way for additional private sector redevelopment and
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housing projects. So those projects would not have any parking or road requirements
that we would assess all other projects of similar type? Mr. Director?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, Mr. Chair. Yeah, any projects would still have their requirements. It's
of course dependent on what the road, I guess, looks like in front of them. So they'd,
if they don't have curb, gutter, and sidewalk now they would have to install curb,
gutter and sidewalk. They may have, because there's no drainage system in most of
the upper portion of Vineyard their ability to, I guess, put the existing water onto the
roadway is a challenge. So, you know, typically I guess we don't look to private
developers to install all the drainage system that would normally have been put in by
us.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Wouldn't they be required to keep it on their own project property?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, the additional water they would be required to keep on their property.
But there is existing runoff and typically right now I guess it's probably sheet flowing
or comes out of the bottom of the property. If they develop it then typically it'd be
underground and they would pipe it into our system. But we don't have the system
underground. So that presents a challenge. I think the primary use of the...we have
an existing condition that's not good and the ability if there's any work done on the
whole parking lot there's some opportunities to work together.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Has Planning or MRA made any commitments to exempt this so-called
redevelopment housing projects from any road or streets requirements?
MR. GOODE: I'm not aware of any.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well let's go find out before we consider this project. Okay.
Mr. Victorino, sir, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you, Chair, and I'm more than happy to wait
for that information but I can tell you this water runs all the way from the upper
cemetery -CHAIR HOKAMA: I agree with you. I see it. I understand.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and there's no drainage from there all the way down until
you get just before Market Street is the first drainage availability. I've seen that road
within an hour, no within half an hour, go from just a trickle of water--that last big
rainstorm we had--to about two feet of water in the middle of the road. It was a
torrent. And I was having lunch at Aria's. So I saw it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I know where that is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, you know, this needs to be done. It floods a lot of the
properties and businesses on Market and Lower and down to Central. So I got your
point, Mr. Chair, and I'm all for finding out. I agree that some concessions from MRA
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and others should be made but we do need this. This is something that is in dire need
in that area for such a long time. And I'm tired of being, sending our people there to
fix and repair stores and other areas of that Market and Vineyard and Central also.
So thank you, Mr. Chair, for allowing me to say what I needed to say. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions on this project, Members? Okay. Thank you.
Let's get to--hang in there we close--Lahaina Watershed Flood Control.
MR. GOODE: Okay, Chair. The Lahaina Watershed Flood Control project is I think the
Members all know it's an ongoing project. We've been appropriating money for years
and building it as we go. We've been having matching with Federal funds so
Conservation Service funds. However that monies dried up the last few years. We've
been approaching the State the last two Budget cycles. The last version I saw the
House Capital Improvement Projects slated that they're deliberating right now did not
include this project. Previously there has been interest from our representatives on
the West Side but we just haven't seen the funding yet. So we put in last year's
Budget seven million for State funding. We didn't get it. We have this year's Budget.
We're looking at another $7 million in State funds and right now I don't see that
coming. And so, you know, whether or not the, you know, you keep our match in
there. It's up to you folks. Maybe you have a sense of what might be coming from the
State. I can also say that I did discuss with our staff well what can we do with the 2
million that we have? Is there something that we can get initiated right now? And
unfortunately we're at a point in the project where we're about to go in Kauaula
Stream and there's some significant improvements in the stream that we can't just do
a third of it or a half of it. We got to do it all. So I did ask the question. I was trying
to find some ways that maybe we could use our monies from last year, another 2
million this year. There doesn't seem to be a way at the moment. So that's where
we're at, Chair. It's frustrating because we're down to like really just two phases I
think, two or three phases and have this thing done and we'll have it all the way out to
almost Lahainaluna Road. One we get through Kauaula Stream we can really go
relatively quickly. It actually brings up opportunities to put the bike path on it.
There's, you know, some great opportunities here but it's just disappointing we've
went, we've gone this far and we've put, you know, some County funds in there. We've
gotten good matches along the way and now the matches are drying up. So I'm
expressing some frustration 'cause I'd really like to get the project finished. But I'm
not sure it's really, you know, 100 percent County thing -CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. GOODE: --at this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Director, as part of the new request are you're also asking us for a half
million dollars more regarding acquisition. How much of the land acquisition is
outstanding enough that without you getting this year's 500,000 you couldn't get the
project to the next stage?
MR. GOODE: Yeah, the land acquisition I think could always move forward.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Because no matter what you're gonna have to get that done right?
MR. GOODE: Yes, we're gonna need it one way or the other. In some of the areas there's
probably even questions of title as we go through the lands near Wainee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Wainee got it.
MR. GOODE: So that means it's going to take a little more time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Members, any questions on this Flood Control Project for
West Maui? Okay, I just want you to know that the Department was upfront in saying
that there will be $150,000 impact on its operating budget from this project. They've
been very upfront, they state it in their narrative. And just, I just wanted you to be
aware that the Department has shown their requirements so we should not be
surprised if this project moves forward and then they start asking operational money.
They've been upfront about it. Are there any other questions for this project? Having
none, Director, we went through all of your projects.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's it?
CHAIR HOKAMA: So any closing remarks from you and the Deputy? We'd be very happy to
hear from you, both of you.
MR. GOODE: Thank you, Chair. First of all I want to thank you for giving us the time to go
through this. I apologize for a couple of projects that I didn't have very good answers
for. And we're able to give back a couple of projects, give back a little bit of money
hopefully. Although it sounds like you may have your shears out for a couple more.
But there is one project that's not in here that is still going on I do want to mention it's Molokai Baseyard. It's actually at a point where it's about ready to go out to bid
and I think the intent is to go out to bid, find out what the numbers are. The project
has been significantly reduced from where it was before. As you may recall some
funds lapsed, we came back with lower amount of funds, those have lapsed. It's been
a difficult project for us. I apologize for not getting it done for the people of Molokai.
But I do want, you know, the Council to know that there's a good chance we're gonna
be coming in for those funds and so hopefully some of the slicing can be put back to
Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Mr. Director. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, any further questions for the Department or the Deputy?
Ms. Andaya, any comments you would like to share?
MS. DAGDAG-ANDAYA: No thank you, Chair, but we did want to thank you and the rest of
the Committee for hearing our requests. You know we get a lot of requests each year.
I mean every day we get calls from the public and it's reflected in our CIP budget so
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whenever we get to complete these projects, get them done, it's almost like Christmas
for everybody so with that just thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for both of your good work and again we thank your staff for its
good work. Because we do recognize it and we commend them for their service to the
communities. Okay, with no further business, Members, thank you for your presence
on a long, long day. This meeting is adjourned. . . .(gavel). . .
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 9:06 p.m.
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